Pure

Bond University

DOCTORAL THESIS

Assessment of Immune and Molecular Changes in T Lymphocytes, Natural Killer Cells and Vasoactive Neuropeptides in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome

Brenu, Ekua

Award date: 2012

Link to publication

General rights Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal.

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.



Assessment of Immune and Molecular Changes in T Lymphocytes, Natural Killer Cells and Vasoactive Neuropeptides in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome

Ekua Weba Brenu HBSc Hon Grad Dip

Assessment of Immune and Molecular Changes in T Lymphocytes, Natural Killer Cells and Vasoactive Neuropeptides in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome

Ekua Weba Brenu

A thesis submitted in fulfilment of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy to Bond University

December 2011

Principle Supervisor: Associate Professor Dr. Sonya Marshall-Gradisnik Co-Supervisors: Associate Professor Dr. Kevin Ashton & Professor Mieke van Driel

Abstract

Immune dysregulation due to infection, inflammation or compromises to immune and molecular mechanisms can have detrimental effects on normal physiological functions. Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME) is a disorder of unknown mechanism where diagnosis is often delayed and evidence-based effective treatments are lacking. CFS/ME is characterised by severe fatigue, flu-like symptoms, pain and cognitive disturbances. To date a mechanism explaining the relationship between these symptoms and the physiological irregularities presented by patients remains obscure. As such, CFS/ME patients spend a considerable amount of money on health service cost in pursuit of the most effective treatment to alleviate their symptoms. An important initiative towards better management of CFS/ME is the development of accurate diagnosis. The principal aim of this research is to identify feasible biomarkers that can be used in effective diagnosis of CFS/ME. This research examines the status of lymphocytes in CFS/ME with a specific focus on their cellular function including apoptosis, protein secretion, receptor expression and gene expression. It is hypothesized that irregularities in these cellular processes contribute to the mechanism of CFS/ME and thus may form a suite of diagnostic markers for assessing CFS/ME patients.

Participants for the study comprised 95 CFS/ME patients and 50 non-fatigued controls at baseline. Data for 50 CFS/ME and 27 non-fatigued controls was available for the follow up study at 6 and 12 months. Participants were aged between 25-65 years. The criteria for inclusion were based on the Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (CDC) 1994 clinical diagnostic criteria. Whole blood was collected from each participant at baseline, at 6 months and at 12 months. Flow cytometric protocols were

employed in examining measures of cytotoxic activity in CD8⁺T and Natural Killer (NK) cells, levels of CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK cells CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive} NK phenotypes, CD4⁺T helper cytokine secretion and levels of Foxp3 and vasoactive neuropeptide receptor (VPACR2). The expression pattern of cytotoxic related genes including granzyme A (*GZMA*), granzyme K (*GZMK*), perforin (*PRF1*) and interferon-gamma (*IFN-G*) and the expression of microRNA (miRNA) molecules in NK and CD8⁺T cells were investigated.

At baseline, compared to the non-fatigued controls, CFS/ME patients exhibited significant decreases in cytotoxic activity of NK and CD8⁺T cells, levels of CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK cells and repression of *IFN-G*, *GZMA* and *GZMK* gene expression. At the same time, significant increases in cytokines, IL-10, IFN- γ and TNF- α , FOXP3, VPACR2 and *PRF1*expression were noticed in the CFS/ME patients compared to controls. At 6 months follow up, significant reductions in NK activity, CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK cells, IL-10 and IL-17A were observed in the CFS/ME patients compared to the non-fatigued controls. At 12 months, in contrast to the non-fatigued controls, CFS/ME patients continued to demonstrate significant decreases in NK activity and significant increases in only IL-2. Assessment of miRNA expression revealed a significant down-regulation of a number of miRNAs in CFS/ME patients in comparison to the non-fatigued controls, specifically, *miR-21, miR-146a, miR-223, miR-17-5p, miR-103, miR-106, miR-10a, miR-191* and *miR-152* were significantly down-regulated mainly in the CFS/ME patients in comparison to the controls.

In conclusion, the results from this study have elucidated the extent of decreases in cytotoxic activity in CFS/ME. In addition, this study has identified unique immune

related processes and molecules that are compromised in CFS/ME patients. These novel parameters may have important implications in the development of biomarkers for CFS/ME. Moreover the consistent decrease in cytotoxic activity and NK phenotypes over the 12 month period strongly supports their usefulness as biomarkers for diagnosing CFS/ME. These biomarkers if implemented in the clinical setting could potentially assist in improving diagnosis and demonstrating a clear pathomechanism for CFS/ME. Eventually, this may result in the development of better therapeutic and treatment strategies for managing CFS/ME.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank God almighty for his grace during this study. This journey would not have been possible without the tremendous support from my family and friends. I would personally like to thank my mum and dad for all their words of encouragement and the many phone call conversations. My brother and my sister for their emails and letting me know how much fun I was missing miles away from home. My warmest appreciation to my Canadian family; Mawuena for making sure I had some fun aside from studying thank you for organising those amazing trips, Delasie, Barbie and Christine for spending time with me and listening to my woes and Olga, thank you for your phone calls and your prayers. I am grateful to my house mates Rungi and Jessie for bearing with my early mornings and late nights and for being my biggest fans. Kristel, Wen, Sandra, June, Mishal and Joanna, I am most thankful for your support and being a source of distraction when I needed a break from my studies. I would like to thank you for all your words of encouragement.

I would like to thank my supervisors, Dr. Sonya Marshall-Gradisnik, Dr. Kevin J. Ashton and Prof. Mieke van Driel for their support and guidance throughout this project. A special thanks to Dr. Don Staines, Professors Russ Chess-Williams, Chris Del Mar and Paul Glasziou for their contribution and feedback on the manuscripts generated from this project. I would also like to extend my sincere thanks to Tracey Richards, Elizabeth Gordon, Marion Andreas, John Leggett and Shelley Bloomfield for their assistance with my urgent requests for consumables. I would like to convey my gratitude to my team of phlebotomist, Belinda, Ruth, Mandy, Gunn and Rhys for making time in their busy schedules to assist with blood collections from the participants in the study. I would like to express my appreciation to the patients and their families for their patience and most importantly for donating their energy and time to the project.

Table of Contents

Abstract	3
Acknowledgements	6
Table of Contents	7
List of Figures	14
List of Tables	16
Abbreviations	17
Statement of Novelty	20
Publications from this thesis	21

1. Introduction	26
1.1. Overview of Chronic Fatigue Syndrome	27
1.2. Immunological Parameters	32
1.2.1. T Lymphocytes	36
1.2.1.1. CD4 ⁺ T helper Lymphocytes	37
1.2.1.2. CD8 ⁺ T Lymphocytes	42
1.2.1.3. T Lymphocyte in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome	44
1.2.2. Natural Killer Lymphocytes	46
1.2.3. Cytotoxic Activity	48
1.2.3.1. Natural Killer Lymphocytes in CFS/ME	52
1.2.4. Soluble Proteins	55
1.2.4.1. CD Molecules and Cytokines in CFS/ME	56
1.3. Gene Expression Profile in CFS/ME	61
1.3.1. Cytokine and Chemokine Genes	62
1.3.2. Genes Involved in Pathogen Lysis	66
1.3.3. Transcription factors	67
1.3.4. Immune Regulators	69
1.4. Immune Regulators as possible markers in CFS/ME	73
1.4.1. MicroRNAs	73
1.4.2. Vasoactive Neuropeptides	79
1.5. Hypotheses	87
1.6. Aims	88
1.7. Significance	89

2.	Project		90
	2.1. Me	thods	91
	2.1.1.	Participant Recruitment and Follow Up	91
	2.1.2.	Cell Culture	95
	2.1.3.	Participant Recruitment and Follow Up	95

3.	Project	One: Immunological Abnormalities as Potential Biomar	·kers in
Ch	ronic Fa	tigue Syndrome/ Myalgic Encephalomyelitis	97
-	3.1. Ab	stract	
-	3.2. Intr	roduction	
-	3.3. Me	thod	
	3.3.1.	Participants	
	3.3.2.	Sample Preparation and Routine Measurements	
	3.3.3.	Assessment of NK Cytotoxic Activity	
	3.3.4.	Assessment of CD8 ⁺ T Lymphocyte Cytotoxic Activity	
	3.3.5.	Gene expression in NK and CD8 ⁺ T Cells	
	3.3.6.	Quantification of NK Phenotypes	
	3.3.7.	VPACR2 Stimulation	
	3.3.8.	Cytokine Determination	
	3.3.9.	Regulatory T Cell Assessment	
	3.3.10.	Statistical Analysis	
	3.3.11.	Ethical Clearance and Participant Selection	
	3.4. Res	sults	
	3.4.1.	Lymphocyte Cytotoxic Activity	
	3.4.2.	Altered NK Profiles in CFS/ME	111
	3.4.3.	Profile of CD4 ⁺ T cells Subsets and Protein Expressions	
-	3.5. Dis	scussion	117
-	3.6. Co	nclusions	121

Cytokines in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome122			
4.1.	Abs	stract1	123
4.2.	Intr	oduction1	125
4.3.	Met	thod1	128
4.3.	.1.	Recruitment	128
4.3.	.2.	Data Collection	128
4.3.	.3.	Sample Preparation and Routine Measurements	129
4.3.	.4.	NK cytotoxic activity	129
4.3.	.5.	NK subsets	130
4.3.	.6.	T cell specific cytokine distribution	130
4.3.	.7.	Statistical Analysis	131
4.3.	.8.	Ethical Clearance and Participant Selection	132
4.4.	Res	ults 1	132
4.4.	.1.	Participants	132
4.4.	.2.	Longitudinal assessment of NK cytotoxic activity	133
4.4.	.3.	Differential Distribution of NK Cells Between Groups	135
4.4.	.4.	T Cell Related Cytokine Distribution	137
4.4.	.5.	Parameter stability	140
4.5.	Dise	cussion1	141
4.6.	Cor	nclusion1	145

4. Project Two: Longitudinal Investigation of Natural Killer Cells and

5. Project Three: Cy	totoxic Lymphocyte MicroRNAs as Potential Biomarkers
for Chronic Fatigue S	yndrome /Myalgic Encephalomyelitis Patients146
5.1. Abstract	
5.2. Introduction	
5.3. Method	
5.3.1. Subject R	ecruitment150
5.3.2. Sample C	ollection and Cell Isolation150
5.3.3. RNA Extr	caction and cDNA Synthesis of NK and CD8 ⁺ T Cells
5.3.4. RT-qPCR	
5.3.5. Data and S	Statistical Analysis154
5.4. Results	
5.4.1. Attributes	of Participants
5.4.2. Cell Purit	y and Recovery156
5.4.3. RT-qPCR	Results157
5.5. Discussion	
5.6. Conclusion	

6.	Fin	al Discussion and Conclusion	
(5.1.	Impaired Cytotoxic Activity in CFS/ME	171
(5.2.	NK Phenotypes	176
(5.3.	Impaired Distribution of immune regulators	178
(5.4.	The Profile of miRNAs in CFS/ME	185
(5.5.	Limitations	192
(5.6.	Further Research	194
(5.7.	Conclusion	196
7.	Re	ferences	
8.	Ap	pendix	261

List of Figures

Figure 1: The components of the immune system.	35
Figure 2: Differentiation of CD4 ⁺ T helper cells	
Figure 3: Differentiation of CD8 ⁺ T cell	43
Figure 4: The profile of NK lymphocyte subsets	48
Figure 5: The mechanism of cytotoxic activity of NK and CD8 ⁺ T lymphod	cytes51
Figure 6: MicroRNA biogenesis and action.	75
Figure 7: VIP and PACAP signalling	84
Figure 8: Criteria for Defining the Various Participant Groups	94
Figure 9: Selection Process for Experimental Groups	
Figure 10: Reduced lytic function of cytotoxic cells in CFS/ME	110
Figure 11: mRNA Expression of Cytotoxic Molecules in NK and CD8+T	Cells111
Figure 12: Distribution of NK phenotypes.	112
Figure 13: Examination of the expression levels of CD4 ⁺ T cell Related Cy	tokines in
CFS/ME following mitogenic stimulation.	114
Figure 14: FOXP3 expression and CD4 ⁺ CD25 ⁺ T cells in CFS/ME	115
Figure 15: VPAC2R immune cells in CFS/ME	116
Figure 16: NK cytotoxic activity was decreased at all time points in the Cl	FS/ME
patients	134
Figure 17: CD56 ^{bright} CD16 ⁻ NK Subset distribution in the CFS/ME group.	136
Figure 18: Between group differences in cytokine production overtime	138
Figure 19: Overall Cytokine Secretion with Respect to Time	139
Figure 20: The purity of NK and CD8 ⁺ T cells	156

Figure 21: Expression profile of non-coding snRNAs in NK cells and CD8 ⁺ T cells
Figure 22: Expression profile of miRNAs involved in apoptosis160
Figure 23: Relative expression data presented as boxplots for miRNAs involved in
cell proliferation in A) NK cells and B) CD8+T cells161
Figure 24: Relative expression data presented as boxplots for miRNAs involved in
immune function in A) NK cells and B) CD8 ⁺ T cells162

Table 1 : A summary of studies investigating immune function in CFS/ME and their
findings54
Table 2: Studies investigating cytokines in CFS/ME compared to non-CFS/ME
participants60
Table 3: A Summary of Gene expression studies in CFS/ME
Table 4: MicroRNAs involved in immune related activities
Table 5: Characteristics of participants in the present study
Table 6 : Baseline clinical characteristics of chronic fatigue syndrome patients (cases)
and non-fatigued controls133
Table 7: Summary of miRNA investigated, including their targeted messenger RNAs
and function153
Table 8: Characteristics of CFS/ME and Non-fatigued Control Participants

Abbreviations

AB	Antibody
APC	Antigen presenting cell
AIDS	Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome
AU	Australia
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
CCR	Chemokine receptor
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CDC	Centre for disease prevention and control
CFS/ME	Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/ Myalgic Encephalomyelitis
CNS	Central Nervous System
CB4	Coxsackie's B4 virus
CD2BP2	CD2 (cytoplasmic tail) binding protein 2
CTSC	Cathepsin C
CXC	Chemokine
DEFB1	Defensin beta 1
EBV	Epstein Barr Virus
EIF2B4	Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2B, subunit 4
EIF4G1	Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4 gamma, 1
FasL	Fas ligand
EGR3	Early growth response 3
FCγR	Fc gamma receptor
FOXP3	Forkhead/winged helix transcription
GSN	Gelsolin (amyloidosis, Finnish type)

GZMA	Granzyme A
GZMB	Granzyme B
GZMK	Granzyme K
HHPV	Human Herpes Virus
HIF1A	Hypoxia inducible factor 1 alpha
HLA-DR	Human Leuckocyte Antigen
HTLV-1	Human T-lymphotropic Virus Type I
IFN	Interferon
Ig	Immunoglobulin
IL	Interleukin
IL-10RA	Interlukin 10 receptor alpha
IL-6R	Interleukin 6 receptor
IL-6ST	Interleukin 6 signalling transducer
JAK	Janus kinase
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
LTα	Lymphotoxin alpha
LU	Lytic units
MAPK9	Mitogen-activated protein kinase 9
miRNA	Micro ribonucleic acid
NFKB1	Nuclear factor of kappa light polypeptide gene enhancer in B cells
NFKBIZ	Nuclear factor of kappa light polypeptide gene enhancer in B cells
	inhibitor zeta
NK	Natural Killer
PACAP	Pituitary adenylate cyclase activating polypeptide
Prf1	Perforin

RISC	RNA induced silencing complex
RT-qPCR	Reverse transcriptase quantitative polymerase chain reaction
SOCS	Suppressor of cytokine signalling
STAT	Signal transduction and activators of transcription
Th	T helper cell
TGF	Transforming growth factor
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
TNFRSF1A	Tumor necrosis factor receptor superfamily, member 1A
TRAF	TNF receptor associated factor family of proteins
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis inducing ligand
Treg	Regulatory T lymphocytes
US	United States of America
VN(s)	Vasoactive neuropeptide(s)
VIP	Vasoactive intestinal peptide
VPACR	VIP and PACAP receptor

Statement of Novelty

To the best of my knowledge I, Ekua Weba Brenu, declare that this work is an original documentation of the present research. All components of the written work were produced by the candidate unless otherwise specified where due acknowledgement has been given in the form of references.

Ekua Weba Brenu

Journal Publications

Staines, D.R., **Brenu, E.W.,** Marshall-Gradisnik, S.M. 2010. Novel Pathomechanisms in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis. IACFS/ME Bulletin, 18, 7-30.

Brenu, E.W., Ashton, K.J., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R, Keane, J., Ramos, S.B., Klimas, N.G., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.M. 2011. Potential Biomarkers for the Diagnosis of Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/ Myalgic Encephalomyelitis. Journal of Translational Medicine. 9, 1-9.

Kreijkamp-Kaspers, S., **Brenu, E.W.**, Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S., van Driel, M., (2011). Treating Chronic Fatigue Syndrome: a study into the scientific evidence for pharmacological treatments. *Journal of Australian Family Physician*, 40, 907-912.

Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Keane J., Hardcastle, S.L., Tajouri, L., Peterson, D., Ramos, S.B., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2012. Longitudinal investigation of Natural Killer cells and cytokines in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Journal of Translational Medicine, 10, 88.

Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Peterson, D., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2012. Cytotoxic lymphocyte microRNAs as potential biomarkers for Chronic Fatigue Syndrome Patients/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis. Journal of Affective Disorders, 2012 May 7. [Epup ahead of print].

Book Chapters

Brenu, E.W., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.M. and Staines, D.R. 2010. 'The Immune System in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/ Myalgic Encephalomyelitis', in E Svoboda &

K Zelenjcik (eds), *Chronic Fatigue Syndrome: Symptoms, Causes and Prevention*, Nova Science Publishers, New York, pp.1-25

Brenu, E.W., Atkinson M.G., Ashton K.J, Staines D.R. and Marshall-Gradisnik, S.M. 2011. 'The Genetics of Chronic Fatigue Syndrome', in CR Snell (eds), *Chronic Fatigue Syndrome*. INTECH- Open Access Publisher, Rijeka, ISBN 979-953-307-056-7

Brenu, E.W., Tajouri, L., Staines, D.R. and Marshall-Gradisnik, S.M. 2011. 'Vasoactive neuropeptides in Autoimmune Diseases', in F-P Huang (eds), *Autoimmune Disorders – Current concepts and advances from bedside to mechanistic insights*. INTECH- Open Access Publisher, ISBN 978-953-307-653-9.

Conference Abstracts and Presentations

- Brenu, E.W., van Driel M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2010. G–protein coupled receptors on immune cells in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Seventh International Congress on Autoimmunity, Ljublijana, pp.131.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.
 2010. The TH1/TH2/TH17 profile in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Seventh International Congress on Autoimmunity, Ljublijana, pp. 133.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2010. Cytotoxic lymphocytes in fatigue related disorders. Proceeding of the Fourteenth International Congress of Immunology, Kobe, International Immunology, vol. 22, pp. i58-i67.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.
 2010. Altered CD4⁺T cell profile in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceeding of

the Fourteenth International Congress of Immunology, Kobe, International Immunology, vol. 22, pp. i58-i67.

- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Ramos, S.B., Keane, J., Atkinson, G., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2010. Natural Killer Cell as a Potential Biomarker in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceeding of the Thirty third Australian Flow Cytometry Group Conference, Sydney, pp. 35.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Ramos, S.B., Keane, J., Atkinson, G., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2010. NK cells and CD8⁺T cells in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceeding of the CFS/ME Symposium, Gold Coast, pp. 20.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Ashton, K.J., Ramos, S.B., Keane, J., Atkinson, G., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2010. T cell subsets in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceeding of the CFS/ME Symposium, Gold Coast, pp. 20.
- Kreijkamp-Kaspers S., van Driel M., Marshall-Gradisnik S., Brenu E., Staines,
 D. 2010. Managing Chronic Fatigue Syndrome (CFS): is there evidence for what patients take? Proceedings of the 2010 Primary Health Care (PHC) Research Conference and Information Service, Australia.
- Brenu, E.W., Ashton, K.J., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.
 2011. Natural Killer Cell as a Potential Biomarker in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the NK and NKT Cell Biology: Specificity and Redundancy of Innate Responses Conference. Colorado, pp.112.
- Brenu, E.W., Ashton, K.J., van Driel, M., Atkinson, G., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2011. Natural Killer and CD8⁺T cell MicroRNAs in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the MicroRNAs in Health and Disease Conference. Alberta, pp. 201.

- Brenu, E.W., Ashton, K.J., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.
 2011. Disparities in innate and adaptive immune cell activities in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Tenth International Association of CFS/ME, Ottawa, pp.29.
- Brenu, E.W., Ashton, KJ, van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.
 2011. Longitudinal Assessment of Adaptive Immune Regulation in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Tenth International Association of CFS/ME, Ottawa, pp.30.
- Brenu, E.W., Ashton, K.J., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.
 2011. Expression patterns of miRNAs in lymphocytes Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Tenth International Association of CFS/ME, Ottawa, pp.70.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S., Peterson, D.
 2011. Cytotoxic proteins in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Tenth International Association of CFS/ME, Ottawa, pp.68.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Peterson, D., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.
 2011. Purinergic Signalling in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Tenth International Association of CFS/ME, Ottawa. Pp. 69.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Kreijkamp-Kaspers, S., Hardcastle, S.L., Keane, J., Peterson, D., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2011. The effects of vaccination on immune function in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Tenth International Association of CFS/ME, Ottawa.pp.69.
- 17. Hardcastle, S.L., **Brenu, E.W.,** van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Kreijkamp-Kaspers, S., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2012. Natural Killer cells in patients with

severe Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Eighth International Congress on Autoimmunity, Granada.

- Batovska, J., Brenu, E.W., Ashton, K.J., van Driel, M., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2012. Expression of inflammatory cytokines in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Eighth International Congress on Autoimmunity, Granada.
- Marshall-Gradisnik, S., van Driel, M., Ashton, K.J., Hardcastle, S.L., Staines, D.R., Brenu, E.W. 2012. Adaptive and innate immune markers as potential biomarkers for Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Translational Medicine-2012 Conference, Texas.
- Brenu, E.W., van Driel, M., Ashton, K.J., Hardcastle, S.L., Staines, D.R., Marshall-Gradisnik, S. 2012. Differential expression of miRNAs in Patients with Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Proceedings of the Translational Medicine-2012 Conference, Texas.

1. Introduction

1.1. Overview of Chronic Fatigue Syndrome

Chronic Fatigue Syndrome (CFS) also known as Myalgic Encephalomyelitis (ME) is an unexplained multi-symptom debilitating disorder with multi-factorial heterogeneous characteristics that undermine efficient development of a comprehensive mechanism to explain this disorder (Masuda et al., 1994). Currently, the method of diagnosis is based on individuals demonstrating prevailing symptoms of severe fatigue, neurological disturbances and physical impairments enduring for more than six months (Fukuda et al. 1994). The prevalence rate of CFS/ME is between 0.2-2.6% (Grinde, 2008) with a higher prevalence in females compared to males at a ratio of 6:1 (Devanur & Kerr, 2006). In 2002, the Royal Australian College of Physicians reported that 25% of Australians who visit the general practitioner with fatigue are diagnosed with CFS/ME, hence, the prevalence rate of CFS/ME in Australia is 0.4% (Jason, 1999; Jason et al., 2008; Reynolds et al., 2004).

Significant economic and social losses incurred by patients in pursuit of the best therapy to manage their disorder can include direct and indirect costs. Direct costs refer to medical, ambulatory and hospital expenses, prescription medications, over-the-counter medications, and medical laboratory testing and indirect costs include transportation costs, work productivity losses, disability reimbursements, lower quality of life, social isolation, loss of leisure, services provided by family members, friends, or other informal care providers (Jason *et al.*,2008). At an estimated prevalence rate of 0.4% in Australia, the economic and social cost to society would be exceptionally high, emphasizing substantial decreases in overall economic contribution from this group due to this disorder. Using data extrapolated from indirect and direct costs incurred by a United States (US) CFS/ME population, the

annual cost associated with treatment and management of CFS/ME in Australia is estimated to be approximately AU\$379 million per annum (assuming a 0.4% prevalence rate in Australia and a direct cost of US\$ 5,509 (AU\$5,176) per patient) (Jason *et al.*, 2008).

The diagnostic criteria for CFS/ME are not uniform and there currently exists four separate guidelines/definitions, the Australian, British, Canadian and the Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (CDC 1994) criteria (Carruthers et al., 2003, Fukuda et al., 1994, Lloyd et al., 1990, Sharpe et al., 1991). The most widely used guidelines for research purposes are the CDC 1994 criteria which describes CFS/ME as a novel onset of lingering relentless fatigue for over a period of at least 6 months, where four of the following symptoms (i) impaired short term memory or concentration, (ii) sore throat, (iii) tender cervical or axillary lymph nodes, (iv) muscle pain, (v) multijoint pain with no indication of swelling or redness, (vi) severe headaches, (vii) unrefreshing sleep and (viii) postexertional malaise must be experienced by the patient (Fukuda et al. 1994). Exclusion criteria for this definition consist of indications of psychiatric disorders such as melancholic depression, substance abuse, bipolar disorder, psychosis and eating disorders (Fukuda et al. 1994). In contrast, mental fatigue, psychosis, organic brain disorder and neuropsychiatric symptoms are incorporated in the other three definitions (Wyller 2007). Psychosis and organic brain diseases are indicative of a psychiatric disorder and are therefore not included in the CDC 1994 definition (Wyller 2007). Although, these definitions assist health professionals in diagnosing CFS/ME, they are not definitive as assessment is based on self-report from patients. Therefore, discrepancies can occur during diagnosis increasing the possibility of misdiagnosing CFS/ME as purely psychological. The

CDC 1994 case definition minimises these errors as it is more robust and is constantly being evaluated to ensure that the definition is appropriate and effective in isolating CFS/ME cases from other patients (Reeves *et al.* 2003; Jones *et al.* 2007). However, recently, the Canadian definition has been found to be a better assessment tool when compared with the CDC1994 case definition as it provides a more structured format of assessing patient illness and symptoms with focus specificity in physiological systems known to be compromised in CFS/ME (Caruthers *et al.*, 2003).

CFS/ME is a multi-system disorder that may result in impaired physiological homeostasis associated with imbalances in endocrine, immune, muscular, central and autonomic nervous system (Klimas and Koneru, 2007, Maes et al., 2006, Fulle et al., 2003, Di Giorgio et al., 2005, Cleare, 2003, Goertzel et al., 2006). Previously, CFS/ME was thought to have a psychological origin where depression was the prevailing cause for the symptoms patients described (Wessely and Powell, 1989). To date despite the vast research in CFS/ME, a singular causal agent for CFS/ME has not yet been identified, and infections originating from viral antigens may be a component of the disease mechanism. Additionally, currently there are no definitive biomarkers established for assessing CFS/ME as diagnosis is based on the previously described definitions. Whether CFS/ME occurs as a consequence of either post or pre-infectious episodes, toxins and other related factors remains to be determined although post or pre-infectious episodes may occur in some patients with CFS/ME. Immune deterioration appears to be a hallmark of CFS/ME and there is now compelling evidence to support this proposition. In particular, cell numbers, function and proteins implicated in the immune response to pathogens and inflammation may be defective in these patients. Immune cells that have been investigated in association with

CFS/ME include neutrophils, T (Cluster of Differentiation (CD) 4⁺ and CD8⁺T) cells, B cells and Natural Killer (NK) cells. Results on the total numbers of these lymphocytes in CFS/ME are most often inconsistent, nonetheless, NK cell activity is consistently noted to be severely decreased in CFS/ME patients while expression levels of genes related to immune function are also abnormally expressed in some CFS/ME individuals, suggesting that the changes in immune response may develop from cellular and molecular changes in immune cells and proteins. Deficiencies in these immune factors prompt inflammatory symptoms (Dantzer *et al.*, 2008) and this may present in the form of fatigue, pain, severe headaches and swollen lymph nodes as occurs in CFS/ME.

As CFS/ME is a multi-system disorder, neuroendocrine and neuroimmune interactions and molecular patterns may be compromised. These changes may involve novel immune regulators including vasoactive neuropeptide (VNs) and the recently discovered small non-protein coding molecules known as microRNAs (miRNAs). These VNs are important neuroimmune regulators with expressions and receptors on immune cells in the periphery and central nervous system (CNS). They have neuroprotective effects as they prevent CNS insults, restore immune balance and act as anti-inflammatory mediators. Deficiencies in these peptides have been associated with a number of autoimmune conditions. Similarly an association between miRNAs and disease pathology and immune function exists (Liston et al., 2010b). As these parameters have not been investigated in CFS/ME, it is important to examine the link between these markers and CFS/ME as it further expands and may have the potential to assist in understanding the immunomodulation profile in CFS/ME. Additionally, changes in gene expression in CFS/ME can affect immune, neurological, metabolic and important transcriptional processes.

This research attempts to fill the ambiguities in the current knowledge on CFS/ME such as (i) to determine the specific role of immune cells that have not being previously measured in CFS/ME, (ii) to investigate the relationship between immune function and disease progression overtime, (iii) to assess the contribution of novel molecules VNs, FOXP3 and miRNAs to the immune profile of CFS/ME individuals and (iv) to identify potential biomarkers for CFS/ME.

1.2.Immunological Parameters

The following sections review the immune system with specific focus on T and Natural Killer (NK) lymphocytes. A review of the extent of research on these cells in CFS/ME is also provided.

The immune system comprises a wide array of cells and proteins widely distributed throughout the human body and involve many physiological functions including neurological, endocrine, cardiovascular and gastrointestinal systems. Generally, the immune system is subdivided into the innate and adaptive systems. Immunological molecules are widespread throughout the human body. Hence, these components are intertwined with other systems to sustain optimal physiological homeostasis. Therefore, perturbations in any part of the immune process affect the outcome of other physiological systems and alter the homeostatic control.

The innate immune system is the primary defence mechanism that reacts to initial stages of infection, inflammation or other inflammatory insults. The adaptive immune system comes into play where the actions of the innate immune system are insufficient to effectively remove the infection or inflammatory insult and a more specific response is required. Cells of the innate immune system include neutrophils, macrophages, dendritic cells, NK cells, eosinophils and basophils, while those in the adaptive immune system are largely comprised of T and B cells, the latter of which produce antibodies. These cells are important during inflammatory episodes as they produce either anti- or pro-inflammatory mediators as well as antibodies to thwart pathogenesis and excessive inflammation. Dendritic cells, macrophages, neutrophils and NK cells eliminate pathogens either through phagocytosis (macrophages and

neutrophils) or cytotoxic activity. They also secrete cytokines and chemokines that induce inflammation, recruit, and activate adaptive immune cells (B and T lymphocytes) and present peptide fragments of the pathogen to T lymphocytes. Once activated the adaptive immune cells secrete antibodies (B cells) that help eradicate pathogens and retain memory of the pathogen, repair tissues, induce apoptosis of the infected cells and release cytokines that either enhance or dampen the inflammatory response.

During infection or inflammation, innate immune cells are firstly recruited to sites of pathogen infiltration or inflammation where they either phagocytose (macrophages and neutrophils) or induce apoptosis (NK lymphocytes) of cells infected by the pathogen and release proteins known as cytokines or chemokines that induce inflammation. To promote effective pathogen clearance, the cells of the innate immune system activate T and B cells via presentation of pathogen peptide fragments to the T lymphocytes or secrete cytokines that activate these cells (Figure 1). Activated T lymphocytes induce further pathogen lysis, secrete additional cytokines that further stimulate B and T lymphocytes to create memory and enhance further inflammation. T lymphocytes are thus important regulators of these immune reactions and restore immunological stability (Hoebe *et al.*, 2004). Failure to effectively eliminate pathogens or restore immune balance can affect physiological homeostasis and potentially present a symptom profile similar to CFS/ME.

The main cells of interest to this study are the NK and T lymphocytes and their cytokines. The exact role of these cells in the immune system is discussed in the following sections. Several factors such as neuropeptides and gene expression

enhance the ability of immune cells, such as T lymphocytes to successfully regulate immune response and homeostasis. Compromises to their functions have been shown to significantly alter anti- and pro-inflammatory actions of T lymphocytes in various diseases which share similar symptoms to CFS/ME (Moldofsky, 1995, Whistler *et al.*, 2009). The activities of VNs and small non-coding RNA molecules in the immune function are also discussed.



Figure 1: The components of the immune system. The immune system is made up of the innate and adaptive components, bidirectional communication between these components via the release of cytokines, chemokines and antibodies activate immune cells to respond to pathogens, maintain tolerance and regulate inflammatory reactions. *Copyright Ekua Weba Brenu*
1.2.1. T Lymphocytes

T lymphocytes are important components of immunological function and are most often explored in immune related disorders such as CFS/ME. T lymphocytes are generally involved in adaptive immune responses against antigens released during pathogen invasion or inflammation and are recruited via the release of soluble proteins from cells of the innate immune system, dendritic cells, macrophages and neutrophils. They characteristically express surface protein CD3. There are two major types of T lymphocytes described, CD3⁺CD4⁺ and CD3⁺CD8⁺. CD3⁺CD4⁺ and CD3⁺CD8⁺ have receptors that recognise and selectively bind to peptides known as major histocompatibility complex (MHC), specifically MHC class II and MHC class I respectively (Mazza and Malissen, 2007).

 $CD3^+CD4^+T$ lymphocytes are helper cells and are further classified into T helper (Th) cells 1, Th2, Th17 and regulatory T lymphocytes (Treg). $CD3^+CD8^+T$ lymphocytes can be further classified in to $CD8^+CD11b^+$ (suppressor activity) and $CD8^+CD11b^-$ (cytotoxic activity) (Reddy and Grieco, 1991). Immature and mature T lymphocytes express a variety of co-stimulatory receptors at different stages of immune defence against infection. A number of these receptors have been shown to be differentially expressed in CFS/ME patients (Table 1). For example CD28 is required for the propagation of T lymphocytes and cytokines during an immune response to infections (Boise *et al.*, 1995). In the occurrence of an infection, antigen presenting cells (APC) such as dendritic cells and cytokines bind with high affinity to CD28 on the naïve T lymphocytes, activating the T lymphocyte. The T lymphocyte encounters the antigen and retains a representation of its receptor thus becoming memory T lymphocyte. CD45RO⁺ and CD45RA⁺ represent the naïve or memory component of the T

lymphocytes respectively (de Jong *et al.*, 1991, Hamann *et al.*, 1996, Sohen *et al.*, 1990). Memory T lymphocytes, CD45RA, and other T lymphocyte surface markers, tend to be significantly low in some cases of CFS/ME. This can have severe consequences on overall immune function as the vast majority of the T lymphocyte repertoire is imperative for physiological homeostasis.

1.2.1.1. $CD4^+$ T helper Lymphocytes

Naïve CD4⁺T lymphocytes differentiation into subtypes is dependent on signals received during initial antigen interactions. Figure 2 describes the immune factors released by these cells and also molecules implicated in their differentiation from naïve CD4⁺T lymphocytes into the different subtypes. CD4⁺ T cells can be categorised into Th1, Th2, Th17 and Tregs (Figure 3) where Th1 and Th17 predominantly promote inflammation while Th2 inhibit inflammation. Tregs are suppressors of autoimmune reaction and autoreactive T lymphocytes that alter immune homeostasis. The mechanism of action of these cells occurs via the secretion and expression of soluble proteins and receptors for these proteins and include cytokines, chemokines and their receptors (Mosmann and Coffman, 1989). Immune perturbations affecting physiological functions similar to those exhibited by CFS/ME patients may occur where there is either an excessive or inadequate production of these cytokines. Importantly, shifts in cytokine profiles have been noticed in CFS/ME where there is a preferential shift towards either a Th1 or Th2 cytokine profile. A governing Th1 and Th17 immune response is thought to be associated with autoimmune diseases such as Rheumatoid Arthritis and Multiple Sclerosis (Singh et al., 2007, Drulovic et al., 2009). An overwhelming Th2 mediated immune response triggers most systemic and allergic disorders (Nevala et al., 2009).



Figure 2: Differentiation of CD4⁺ T helper cells. CD4⁺T lymphocytes expansion into various subsets generates four distinct populations of CD4⁺T lymphocytes in the presence of different transcription factors and molecules necessary for their differentiation. These cells secrete cytokines that assist in maintaining immune homeostasis (Zhu and Paul, 2008).

Among the different subsets of T cells, Th1 cells are the main producers of IFN- γ , IL-2 and lymphotoxin α (LT α) (Rook *et al.* 1997; Hanson *et al.* 2001). These cells are important in ensuring efficient anti-inflammatory activity during infiltration of the intracellular environment by mycobacteria particles. IFN- γ stimulates macrophages to phagocytise microbial pathogens while the production of IL-2 is paramount for the formation of memory CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T lymphocytes. This assists in successful detection and elimination of mycobacterial, viral and tumour antigens should they reappear (Williams *et al.*, 2006, Yamane *et al.*, 2005). Equivocal levels of IL-2 and IFN- γ have been reported in CFS/ME (Patarca *et al.*, 1994, Linde *et al.*, 1992, Lloyd *et al.*, 1992, Peakman *et al.*, 1997, Gold *et al.*, 1990) and this may explain the occurrence of persistent infections and heightened inflammation. Where pathogens are not adequately cleared due to a lack of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T lymphocytes memory formation against pathogenic antigens or an increase in IFN- γ pro-inflammatory reactions tissue damage occurs and may encourage autoimmune related immune response in these patients.

Conversely Th2 is an anti-inflammatory mediator secreting cytokines IL-4, IL-9, IL-10, IL-13 and IL-25 (Swain et al., 1990, Longphre et al., 1999, Wynn, 2003, Urban et al., 1998, Fort et al., 2001). Induction of these cytokines is necessary for protecting against extracellular pathogenesis which includes parasites (Mosmann and Coffman, 1989, Paul and Seder, 1994). Immune responses to allergic reactions involves IL-5, IL-9, while IL-4 and IL-10 modulate inflammatory reactions (Le Gros et al., 1990, Longphre et al., 1999, Wynn, 2003, Urban et al., 1998, Fort et al., 2001). Hence, discrepancies in Th2 immune related responses in CFS/ME patients may affect the differentiation of both Th2 and Th1 cells, as cytokines, IL-2 and IL-4, produced by these cells are necessary for their survival (Zhu *et al.*, 2006, Jankovic *et al.*, 2000, Min *et al.*, 2004, Finkelman *et al.*, 2000, Zhu *et al.*, 2002). This can have severe consequences on the ability of the body to respond to extracellular pathogens and restore balance after an inflammatory episode. Th17 cells are secretors of pro-inflammatory IL-17 (IL-17A and IL-17F), IL-21, IL-22 and TNF- α and direct the production of pro-inflammatory chemokines CCL2, CCL3 and CCL20 (Paust et al., 2009, Pene et al., 2008). These chemokines stimulate the migration of monocytes and T lymphocytes (Paust et al., 2009, Pene et al., 2008). Th17 induces the generation of antimicrobial peptides, facilitates neutrophil migration to sites of infection and secretes an array of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines (Weaver et al., 2007, Fossiez et al., 1996, Liang et al., 2006, Ouyang et al., 2008). Similarities between Th1 and Th17 can be attributed to the finding that both Th17 cells and Th1 cells increase the production of pro-inflammatory cytokine IFN- γ (Bending *et al.*, 2009). Currently, data regarding Th17 cells in CFS/ME are insufficient, however, elevated levels of cytokines, TGF-B and IL-6, required for Th17 differentiation (Bettelli et al. 2006; Zhou et al. 2007) have been reported in CFS/ME patients (Chao et al., 1991, Chao et al., 1990, Bennett et al., 1997). An increase in TGF- β and IL-6 may favour Th17 production. Antigenic modifications of the Th17 cells may cause neuropathic pain, systemic intestinal inflammation and the production of anti-apoptotic molecules (Kleinschek et al., 2009, Hou et al., 2009, Koenders et al., 2005, Lubberts et al., 2005). Interestingly, in CFS/ME patients many viral antigens have been observed. These antigens may modify the activities of Th17 cells (Hofstetter et al., 2009) and promote severe fatigue and other CFS/ME like episodes.

The fourth types of T cells are the Tregs. Tregs are classified as either natural or adaptive. Natural Tregs make up 5-10% of all CD4⁺T lymphocytes (Sakaguchi, 2005). An important attribute of Tregs is the expression of the forkhead/winged helix transcription factor (FOXP3), a member of the FOXP subfamily of transcriptional

repressors and activators (Fontenot et al., 2003, Hori et al., 2003). FOXP3 suppresses IL-2 and IFN- γ thus modulating the amount of pro-inflammatory factors in circulation (Bettelli et al., 2005, Bettelli and Kuchroo, 2005, Wu et al., 2006b). This protects against elevated production of autoreactive T lymphocytes, Tregs and inflammation through the joint action of enzymes, adenosine diphosphate hydrolysing enzyme CD39 and ecto-5'-nucleotidase CD73 (Deaglio et al., 2007) and cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) (Bopp *et al.*, 2007). Natural Tregs secrete IL-10 and TGF- β (Tang and Bluestone, 2006). TGF- β has a role in the delineation of Th17 cells whereas IL-10 reduces Th1 directed pro-inflammatory responses (Bettelli et al., 2006). Dysfunctional CD4⁺CD25⁺Treg is a distinct contributory factor to many autoimmune diseases (Shevach, 2002, Sakaguchi et al., 2001) and a similar presentation may occur in CFS/ME. The other types of Tregs are the adaptive Tregs which secrete anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-5, IL-10, TGF- β and IFN- γ (Roncarolo et al., 2001, Roncarolo et al., 2006, Weiner, 2001, Faria and Weiner, 2006). Interestingly, these cytokines are required for the generation of some CD4⁺T cell subsets, regulation of naïve T lymphocytes and the prevention of autoimmune reactions (Sundstedt et al., 2003, Oida et al., 2003, O'Garra and Barrat, 2003). Collectively, these immune related processes assist in preserving homeostasis.

Currently, a clear profile of CD4⁺T cell subtypes and their cytokine secretion in CFS/ME has not yet been demonstrated. The tremendous contribution of these cells to inflammatory pathways, suggest the need for further investigations to clarify their role in the mechanism of CFS/ME pathogenesis as this can assist in both diagnosing and treating this disorder.

1.2.1.2. $CD8^+ T$ Lymphocytes

CD8⁺T lymphocytes are the second subset of T lymphocytes that are necessary for the control of both chronic and intracellular infections. They express MHCI and are derived from multi-potent T lymphocytes and are able to either remain in stasis or differentiate in to cytotoxic, suppressor and memory CD8⁺T lymphocytes. As such CD8+T cells can be sub grouped into four major subsets (Figure 4), including Tc1, Tc2, Tc17 and CD8⁺Treg cells (Huber *et al.*, 2009, Xystrakis *et al.*, 2004). Antigen specific memory CD8⁺T lymphocytes are more prominent in the periphery and constantly survey the peripheral environment for secondary infection (Kaech and Wherry, 2007) thus guarding against re-infection. CD8⁺T lymphocytes are highly cytotoxic and secrete antiviral proteins (Grayson *et al.*, 2001, Luckey *et al.*, 2006, Bachmann *et al.*, 2006). Cytotoxic CD8⁺T lymphocytes are the focus of this project. These lymphocytes are more differentiated in comparison to the other CD8⁺T cells thus they express high quantities of granzymes, perforin, cytokines and chemokine receptors (Peixoto *et al.*, 2007).

CD8⁺T lymphocytes differentiate into CD8⁺CD25⁺T lymphocytes (CD8⁺Tregs) in the presence of exclusive APCs, tumour and viral antigens that alter co-stimulatory molecules (Alatrakchi *et al.*, 2007, Jarnicki *et al.*, 2006, Myers *et al.*, 2005). They are important in preserving sites of immune privilege and homeostatic balance in immune response. They can either initiate suppression through direct killing (cytotoxic) or stimulate the production of immunosuppressive cytokines such as TGF- β and IL-10 (Niederkorn, 2008). However, their actions are largely effective in the presence of IFN- γ , thus in most cases, the CD8⁺Tregs are only functionally effective after IFN- γ activation (Niederkorn, 2008). The idea of lowered or deteriorating immune function in CFS/ME that allows recurrent infections and an inability to clear old and/or new infections may be due to a lowered number of memory and suppressive CD8⁺ T lymphocytes. Thus cell phenotyping may be a better method of determining the type of cells that are compromised in CFS/ME patients if any. Additionally, as NK cytotoxic activity is reduced in CFS/ME, CD8⁺T cell activity may also be reduced and this requires more confirmatory studies.



Figure 3: Differentiation of CD8⁺ T cell. CD8⁺T cells can be subdivided into these phenotypes depending on the cytokines and other co-stimulatory molecules present. These cells interact with viral infected and transformed cells using the peptide MHCI peptide recognition pathways. This induces various cytotoxic and immunosuppressive pathways ensuring complete clearance of pathogens and maintenance of immune homeostasis.

1.2.1.3. T Lymphocyte in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome

To date over 20 studies have investigated immune function in CFS/ME, the parameters most often examined are viral antigens, inflammatory signals, cytokine levels, NK function and lymphocyte numbers (Table 1). The results from these studies with respect to T lymphocytes are however inconsistent, as variations in the number of these cells and their surface markers in peripheral blood circulation occur in the CFS/ME population in comparison to the controls where participants have either identical or equivocal numbers in the overall quantity of T lymphocytes and their subsets.

Immunological assessments of antibody positive and negative Epstein Barr Virus (EBV) CFS/ME patients have identified similarities in the levels of T lymphocytes in both CFS/ME patients and controls (Jones, 1988, Jones *et al.*, 1988). However, only one patient demonstrated a significant change in T lymphocytes (Jones, 1988). CFS/ME patients demonstrate similarities in levels of activated, naïve and memory CD4⁺T and CD8⁺T lymphocytes to that of healthy individuals (Visser *et al.*, 1998). T lymphocyte counts remain constant despite symptom severity and disease persistence (Landay *et al.*, 1991, Tirelli *et al.*, 1994).

Contrary to these studies, CFS/ME patients may have reduced T lymphocytes particularly the CD4⁺T and CD8⁺T lymphocytes with diminished response of T lymphocytes during delayed hypersensitivity (Lloyd *et al.*, 1989). In some cases the levels of CD4⁺T lymphocytes were similar to controls while CD8⁺T lymphocytes had a propensity to increase among the CFS/ME patients. However, CFS/ME patients with an incidence of EBV infections may demonstrate high levels of CD4⁺T lymphocytes with unaltered CD8⁺T lymphocytes and an increase in overall T cell

suppression (Straus *et al.*, 1985). Hence, it is likely that although the CD8⁺T lymphocytes remained similar to that of healthy controls the prevalence of suppressor CD8⁺T lymphocytes was much higher in the CFS/ME group. These findings could suggest a relationship between CD8⁺T lymphocytes suppressor function and CFS/ME, however, the activities of subtypes of CD8⁺T and CD4⁺T lymphocytes were not indicated in this study. Additionally, lymphocytes subsets may differ between CFS/ME patients and healthy individuals according to the mode of onset of illness, that is, either sudden or gradual (Hanson *et al.*, 2001). Both patients with gradual and sudden onset of CFS/ME exhibit decreases in the percentage of total T lymphocytes and CD8⁺T lymphocytes nevertheless CD4⁺T lymphocytes are elevated (Hanson *et al.*, 2001). Significantly higher levels of antiviral antibodies such as human herpes virus-6 (HHPV-6), EBV-EA and Coxsackie's B4 virus (CB4) are prevalent in some cases of CFS/ME regardless of the symptom severity (Landay *et al.*, 1991). This may indicate an inability of the CD8⁺T and NK lymphocytes to effectively clear viral antigens permitting increases in viral loads.

These studies have highlighted the profile of T lymphocytes in CFS/ME, however, the constraint with these studies relates to the lack of measurements for T cell functions. Changes in T cell number are not necessarily a reflection of the function of these cells especially in a disorder such as CFS/ME where the exact cause is not known. Additionally, it is important to know the precise subsets of CD4⁺T and CD8⁺T lymphocytes that are reduced. Similarities may exist between the overall counts of these cells in both healthy and CFS/ME patients. It is likely that in CFS/ME patients some subsets of these cells may be more or less prevalent than others. This project provides an insightful view of the function and subsets of T lymphocytes in CFS/ME,

with specific focus on CD4⁺T lymphocytes and CD8⁺T lymphocytes. In this study, CD4⁺T cell studies are concerned with their cytokine profiles while CD8⁺T cell investigations are centred on cytotoxic activity. Although, NK cell studies have indicated significant decreases in NK function in CFS/ME patients, as CFS/ME is heterogeneous and multifactorial with inconsistencies in immune parameters, further investigative studies are required to assess the function of CD8⁺T lymphocytes in a novel CFS/ME cohort as both NK and CD8⁺T cells perform some parallel immune functions.

1.2.2. Natural Killer Lymphocytes

NK lymphocytes are the cytotoxic cells of the innate immune system. These cells mature in the bone marrow from CD34⁺ hematopoietic progenitor cells (Farag et al. 2002). They represent 10-18% of the total lymphocyte population in both lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues (Caligiuri 2008). Their primary functions are to eliminate foreign pathogens and tumours, activate other immune cells and preferentially provide an adequate supply of cytokines to the immune system (Caligiuri 2008; Vivier et al. 2008). These cells express CD56 and CD16 receptor molecules on their cell surfaces (Fan et al. 2008). CD16 is also known as the fragment crystallisation gamma receptor III (FcyRIII) (Farag et al. 2002). FcyRIII is required for the initiation of antibody dependent cytotoxic activity in NK lymphocytes (Vivier et al. 2008). The two main subtypes of NK lymphocytes are CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive} and CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK lymphocytes (Farag et al. 2002). The name CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK depicts high levels of CD56 (neural cell adhesion molecule (NCAM)) molecules and low levels of CD16 (Fc γ receptor III for lysis) receptors on the cell surface of these cells (Fan *et al.* 2008). CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK lymphocytes are primarily responsible for producing cytokines, TNF- β , IFN- γ , IL-10, TNF- α and granulocyte macrophage colonystimulating factor (GM-CSF) (Caligiuri 2008). CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive} NK lymphocytes can be distinguished from CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK lymphocytes by the presence of low levels of the adhesion molecule, CD56, but high levels of CD16 (Caligiuri 2008). Increased expression of Fc γ RIII/CD16 enhances target killing via ADCC when the Fc γ RIII/CD16 recognises and binds targets activating death receptor pathways (Vivier *et al.* 2008). These particular NK lymphocytes with a high density of CD16 contain increasing amounts of lytic granules perforin and granzymes, necessary for ADCC and natural cytotoxicity (Bryceson *et al.* 2006).





Figure 4: The profile of NK lymphocyte subsets. The two main types of NK cells are morphologically and functionally distinct cells. The CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} (A) NK lymphocyte secretes less granule containing lytic molecules, are less cytotoxic and express different NK receptors. They are high cytokine producers. CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive} NK lymphocyte (B) secretes less cytokines. However, they are more cytotoxic express more NK receptors and granules containing lytic molecules (Cooper *et al.*, 2001).

1.2.3. Cytotoxic Activity

NK lymphocytes and CD8⁺T lymphocytes exert their effector function via granuledependent cytotoxic activity (Chowdhury and Lieberman, 2008, Russell and Ley, 2002). In the granule-dependent pathway, granules containing perforin, proteases and granzymes (include Granzyme (GZM) A, B, H, K and M) are released in to the target cell (Figure 5) where they induce death or apoptosis (Ashton-Rickardt, 2005, Bots and Medema, 2006, Lieberman, 2003). During viral infection or tumour growth receptors on the surfaces of cytotoxic cells CD8⁺T and NK lymphocytes are activated when cytokines and adhesion molecules attach to these receptors (Makrigiannis & Anderson 2003; Cerwenka & Lanier 2001). Activation of these receptors stimulates signal transduction molecules, intracellular signalling, tyrosine phosphorylation and the release of cytokines and granules containing granzymes and perforin into the plasma membrane of the target cell (Cerwenka & Lanier 2001). The exact role of perforin in the mechanism of cytolysis remains unknown however there are suggestions that perforin sabotages the plasma membrane to allow endocytosis and release of the contents of the cytotoxic granules into the cytoplasm (Catalfamo and Henkart, 2003, Pipkin and Lieberman, 2007). They may also direct the granzymes into the endosomes and subvert the endosome, thus facilitating the movement of granzymes to appropriate organelles and the nucleus of target cells where they induce apoptosis (Voskoboinik *et al.*, 2006, Voskoboinik and Trapani, 2006, Scott *et al.*, 2008).

Granzymes act via a number of mechanisms to induce cell death in the target cell. Granzyme K (GZMK) has been observed to activate the release of reactive oxygen species (MacDonald *et al.*, 1999), degrade mitochondria, induce single stranded nicks in the DNA, caspase-independent nuclear fragmentation and nuclear condensation (Zhao *et al.*, 2007). GZMB, a serine protease, acts via a caspase-dependent apoptosis pathway (Sutton *et al.*, 2003) while GZMA, GZMH, and GZMM act independently of caspase activation (Johnson *et al.*, 2003, Kelly *et al.*, 2004, MacDonald *et al.*, 1999). GZMA activates slow apoptosis by inducing single stranded DNA nicks in the nucleus (Warren & Smyth 1999; Cullen & Martin 2008). Gram B activates the caspase pathway by acting on the mitochondria to release cytochrome C and BCL-2 (Warren & Smyth 1999; Cullen & Martin 2008). BCL-2 suppresses the activation BAX and BAK, thus preventing apoptosis, while cytochrome C induces an apoptosome formation (Warren & Smyth 1999; Cullen & Martin 2008). The death promoters and apoptosome stimulate caspase resulting in eventual death of the target cells. Other death receptor pathways exist involving CD95 (Fas), TNF or TRAIL. NK and CD8⁺ T lymphocytes are highly equipped to maintain homeostasis in the immune systems and a deficiency in their function can have severe consequences on immune response to pathogens. These mechanisms are illustrated in Figure 5. These important attributes of NK cell function suggests that they are a necessary component of immune function and breaches in this mechanism can affect viral clearance following infection or memory creation that facilitates rapid anti-viral activity upon subsequent exposure.



Figure 5: The mechanism of cytotoxic activity of NK and CD8⁺T lymphocytes. Recruitment of NK and CD8⁺T lymphocytes to sight of infection or tumour growth results in the release of granules containing granzymes and perform and induction of apoptosis. Apoptosis is stimulated by the binding of granzymes to organelles of the viral infected or tumour cell (Lieberman, 2003).

1.2.3.1. Natural Killer Lymphocytes in CFS/ME

NK lymphocytes are the primary lytic agents that eliminate viral infected cells, hence, their deterioration in terms of function may evoke immune compromised situations. NK lytic activity, also referred to as cytotoxic activity, has been examined in CFS/ME where most often decreases in NK activity have been observed to be a characteristic of CFS/ME (Klimas *et al.* 1990; Ojo-Amaise *et al* 1994; Barker *et al.* 1994; Brenu *et al.*, 2010).

CFS/ME patients with abnormal serological levels of EBV demonstrate a 65% reduction in NK cell cytotoxicity compared to the controls (Klimas *et al.* 1990, Ojo-Amaise *et al* 1994) suggesting a possible association between NK lysis and viral infections. However, decreases in NK cell activity in CFS/ME patients may occur without viral antigens compared to healthy controls (Barker *et al.* 1994) although, in some cases the presence of viral antigens was not measured (Brenu *et al.*, 2010; Maher *et al.* 2005; Fletcher *et al.* 2010). Hence, it is difficult to draw conclusions on the role of viral antigens in NK activity. When NK cell function in CFS/ME is compared to patients with Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS) and healthy subjects, CFS/ME patients had a higher killing rate of the target cells compared to the AIDS patients though they were considerably reduced when evaluated against the healthy controls (See *et al.* 1997). In contrast, CFS/ME patients demonstrate lower NK activity in comparison to fatigue-non-CFS/ME and healthy individuals (Masuda *et al.* 1994).

These studies indicate substantial deficiencies in the cytotoxic activity of NK lymphocytes in CFS/ME, however, the prevalence of incompetent NK lymphocytes are not as severe as in diseases such as AIDS. AIDS is an established disorder where a

mechanism for the disease pathogenesis is known while CFS/ME remains an unexplained phenomenon. Nonetheless, NK cell lytic deficiencies possibly occur from paucities in lytic proteins, perforin and granzymes, in CFS/ME patients (Maher et al., 2005; Saiki et al., 2008). For example, a two-fold decrease in perforin and granzymes in CFS/ME patients compared to healthy subjects (Saiki et al., 2008) can reduce lysis capabilities of NK lymphocytes. Moreover changes in NK cell phenotypes, CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive} NK lymphocytes and CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK have been associated with some cases of CFS/ME (Brenu et al., 2010, Maher et al., 2005, Robertson et al., 2005, Tirelli et al., 1994). Abnormalities in NK cell phenotype can affect soluble protein production required to ensure successful pathogen lysis. For instance, a decline in CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive} NK lymphocytes suggests ineffective cytotoxic activity while an increase or decrease in CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK lymphocytes causes an increase in inflammation or a decrease in lymphocyte activation and effector function. Further studies are therefore required to confirm these inept NK lymphocytes in CFS/ME patients. Remarkably, longitudinal assessment of NK phenotypes and NK activity has not been performed, this study therefore assesses these attributes of NK lymphocytes in CFS/ME patients over a long period of time.

T lymphocytes	NK lymphocytes	CD molecules	Authors
$\downarrow CD4^+$ T			Lloyd et al. 1989
lymphocytes			
\downarrow CD8 ⁺ T			
↑CD4 ⁺ T			Straus <i>et al</i> . 1985
$\frac{1}{2}CD8^{2}T$			L (1.1000
\downarrow 1 otal 1 cell	ANIZ 11	4CD20 ⁺	Jones <i>et al.</i> , 1988
$\downarrow CD4 I$	INK lymphocytes	CD20 ↑CD21 ⁺	Klimas <i>et al.</i> , 1990
\downarrow Suppressor CD4 \downarrow CD45R Δ^+ T	JINK activity	$\uparrow CD2^+$	
lymphocytes			
CD8 ⁺ T		CD38 ⁺	Landay <i>et al.</i> 1991
T suppressors		¥0200	(Kato <i>et al.</i> , 1992)
I TITI	↓NK		Tirelli <i>et al.</i> , 1994
	↓CD56 ^{dim} CD16 ^{positive}		,
	↑CD56 ^{bright} CD16 ^{negative}		
	↓NK activity		Ojo-Amaize <i>et al.</i> , 1994
Pathological T lymphocytes			Hilgers and Frank, 1994
Total T cell	¢CD16 ⁺	↑CD38 ⁺	Barker et al., 1994
$\overline{\downarrow}$ CD8 ⁺ CD11b ⁺	_ ↓ CD56 ⁺ NK	$\uparrow \text{CD28}^+$	
	↓NK cell activity		
	↓NK		Masuda et al., 1994
	↓CD56 ^{dim} CD16 ^{positive}		
	↓CD56 ^{bright} CD16 ^{hegative}		
	↓NK activity		
	\oint NK activity		Mawle <i>et al.</i> , 1997
\downarrow Total T cell			Vedhara <i>et al.</i> 1997
↓CD8 1-cell	↓NK activity	↓CD5 ↓CD11a ⁺	See <i>et al.</i> , 1998
[↑] T proliferation			Visser 1998
↓Total T cell			Kavelaars <i>et al.</i> , 2000
$\downarrow CD8^+ T$		\downarrow CD34 ⁺	Hanson et al., 2001
↑CD4 ⁺ T			
	\downarrow CD56 ⁺ NK		Racciatti et al., 2004
↑CD8 ⁺ T			Nijs et al., 2003
↓Naïve T cells			
	\downarrow CD56 ⁺		Stewart et al., 2003

Table 1: A summary of studies investigating immune function in CFS/ME and their findings

↓CD56 ⁺ NK		Racciatti et al., 2004
↓NK activity		Maher et al. 2005
↓NK activity		Robertson et al.,
		2005
	↓CD69	Maes et al., 2005
	\downarrow CD69 ⁺	Mihaylova et al.,
		2007
↓NK activity		Siegel et al., 2006
\downarrow CD56 ^{bright} CD16 ^{negative}		(Brenu et al., 2010)
↓NK activity		
	↓CD56 ⁺ NK ↓NK activity ↓NK activity ↓NK activity ↓CD56 ^{bright} CD16 ^{negative} ↓NK activity	\downarrow CD56 ⁺ NK \downarrow NK activity \downarrow NK activity \downarrow NK activity \downarrow CD69 \downarrow CD69 ⁺ \downarrow NK activity \downarrow CD56 ^{bright} CD16 ^{negative} \downarrow NK activity

 \uparrow refers to significant increase while \downarrow refers to a significant decrease and \uparrow refers to no changes when CFS/ME patients are compared with healthy individuals.

1.2.4. Soluble Proteins

Immune cells express CD molecules on their cell surfaces which are important during differentiation, priming of T lymphocytes during antigen presenting cells (APC) presentation and elimination of pathogens. T lymphocytes express receptors for surface markers, cytokines and chemokines and also secrete some of these markers. Deficiencies or defects in these markers may have severe consequences on physiological function.

Cytokines are important determinants of all immune related responses including cytotoxic function, phagocytosis, allergies, immunosuppression, antigen presentation, humoral and cellular mediated immunity. They are responsible for growth, differentiation and activation of immune cells. The classification of these markers can be confined to the ability to induce anti-inflammatory or pro-inflammatory immune responses. Additionally, they can also be grouped according to their functions. Cytokines that are necessary for antigen presentation cell (APCs) are produced following binding of ligand to the pattern recognition receptors on the surface of APCs. This interaction generates the production of TNF, IL-1, IL-6, IL-8, IL-12, IL-15, IL-18 and IL-23. Importantly, cytokines also contribute to effective cytotoxic activity and this is necessary to eliminate viral infections. Cytokines such as IFN- α inhibit viral growth and therefore have antiviral qualities. Other cytokines that may be useful for cytotoxic activity also include IL-1. The proliferation and differentiation of NK and cytotoxic T cells is in part modulated by IL-7 while INF- γ , IL-17, IL-21 and IL-2 are responsible for cell mediated immunity involving T cells (Commins *et al.* 2010). Chemokines are chemotactic molecules that primarily induce the migration of immune cells to sites of immune compromise or immune insults. In the adaptive immune system they are responsible for the generation of haematopoiesis, lymphocyte trafficking and immune homeostasis (Borish *et al.*, 2003).

Paucities in cytokine quantity are likely to have negative consequences on cytotoxic function, humoral immunity and cellular mediated immunity. Additionally, skewness in the cytokine distribution either towards a dominant anti-inflammatory or pro-inflammatory state may activate autoimmune or systemic inflammation respectively (Elenkov *et al.*, 2005).

1.2.4.1. CD Molecules and Cytokines in CFS/ME

In CFS/ME levels of soluble proteins are inconsistent across studies. High levels of inter-cellular adhesion molecule (ICAM)-1 and CD4⁺T lymphocyte function-associated antigen (LFA)-1 on the surfaces of CD4⁺T lymphocytes may be observed in CFS/ME individuals (Gupta and Vayuvegula, 1991). In CFS/ME, patients with less severe symptoms exhibit higher increases in surface markers such as CD11b⁻, CD38⁺ and HLA-DR on CD8⁺T lymphocytes (Landay *et al.*, 1991). However, compared to

healthy individuals, some CFS/ME patients regardless of their symptom severity may display significantly higher levels of CD38⁺ and HLA-DR on their CD8⁺T lymphocytes (Landay et al., 1991). Alterations in these molecules may occur as a consequence of significantly high levels of antiviral antibodies such as HHPV-6, EBV-EA and CB4 virus in the circulation of CFS/ME patients. This is indicative of potential decrease in pathogen lysis and recurring viral infection. Similarly, reductions in CD11b⁺ (Barker *et al.*, 1994, Swanink *et al.*, 1996) with increasing levels of CD38⁺ and CD28⁺ markers have been noticed on CD8⁺T lymphocytes in some CFS/ME patients (Barker et al., 1994). Equivalent expression of other surface molecules CD38⁺, CD45RO, HLA-DR on CD8⁺ T lymphocytes and CD4⁺ T lymphocytes are present in some CFS/ME patients and healthy participants (Hassan et al., 1998). CD28⁺ is heterogeneously expressed on CD8⁺T lymphocytes in CFS/ME, it may be reduced (Hassan et al., 1998) or elevated (Barker et al., 1994) in comparison to healthy individuals. This highlights the heterogeneity associated with CFS/ME and implicates an imbalance in inflammatory markers in CFS/ME, however more studies are required to investigate if these changes depict CFS/ME as an autoimmune (high levels of Th1) or systemic (predominant Th2) disorder or whether patients express attributes of both.

Similarly, grouping of CFS/ME patients into two populations using both 1988 and the 1994 CDC definitions yields comparable results with respect to levels of surface molecules (CD8⁺CD38⁺, CD8⁺HLA-DR⁺, CD8⁺CD11b, CD8⁺CD28⁺, CD4⁺CD45RO⁺, CD4⁺CD45RA⁺) on both CD4⁺T and CD8⁺T lymphocytes (Natelson *et al.*, 1998). Surprisingly, the levels of surface markers were akin to patients with Multiple Sclerosis and depression (Natelson *et al.*, 1998). Conversely,

CFS/ME patients meeting the British criteria may show decreases in CD11b⁺ and CD56⁺ (Swanink *et al.*, 1996) and increases in CD38⁺ (Peakman *et al.*, 1997) on CD8⁺T lymphocytes, while levels of CD25⁺ and HLA-DR on CD4⁺ T and CD8⁺ T lymphocytes remain unchanged (Peakman *et al.*, 1997).

Memory (CD45RA⁺) CD4⁺T lymphocytes may also diminish in CFS/ME with an increase in CD8⁺HLA-DR cells (Klimas et al., 1990). A deterioration in CD4⁺CD45RA⁺T lymphocytes in CFS/ME may be problematic as these cells are important in creating memory for the CD4⁺T lymphocytes, allowing immediate action in response to insults and pathogens and also activating suppressor or cytotoxic CD8⁺T lymphocytes (Klimas et al., 1990). Accordingly, decreases in the production of CD4⁺CD45RA⁺T cells reduce B lymphocyte regulation. Hence, inefficient suppression by B lymphocytes and cytotoxic T lymphocytes may likely promote high levels of viral reactivation. This study however did not provide a detailed analysis of the B lymphocyte activity. Declining levels of CD45RA⁺T lymphocytes may be accompanied by an increase CD45RO⁺T lymphocytes (Hanson et al., 2001). Although, the specificity of T lymphocytes was not indicated in the Hanson et al., study it is likely that CD45RA⁺ and CD45RO⁺ measurements were inclusive of both CD4⁺T and CD8⁺T lymphocytes. Increases in naïve T lymphocytes without an increase in memory creation may incite an increase in viral load as there will be a limited amount of cells able to recognise and effectively lyse a recurring pathogen or create memory for a novel pathogen (Picker et al., 2004).

Thymocytes secrete numerous amounts of soluble proteins or cytokines and chemokines and these can either have a pro (type 1/Th1) or anti-inflammatory (type 2/

Th2) immune response (Lucey et al., 1996). Anti-inflammatory cytokines, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10 and IL-13, avert unwarranted inflammatory reactions of pro-inflammatory cytokines, and other immune modulators (Keane and Strieter, 2002). Contrarily, proinflammatory cytokines, IL-1, IL-2, IL-12, TNF- α and IFN- γ arbitrate allergic reactions and mobilise other cells during pathogen infiltration (Opal and DePalo, 2000). Disequilibrium in cytokine production favouring either anti-inflammatory or pro-inflammatory cytokine profile may be prevalent in some CFS/ME individuals (Skowera et al., 2004, Swanink et al., 1996), causing changes in inflammatory homeostasis. Only one study has identified defective IL-17F in some cases of CFS/ME, and this was characterised by significantly lowered expression of Histidine-161-Arginine in the protein composition of this cytokine. This allele is mainly responsible for dampening the pro-inflammatory action of this cytokine (Metzger et al., 2008). CFS/ME patients lacking this protein may therefore experience heightened levels of pro-inflammatory markers in the presence or absence of Th2 deficiencies. ultimately overwhelms anti-inflammatory modulations This and increases inflammation in the joints and other areas. Nevertheless, whether an anti- or proinflammatory immune modulation is a hallmark of CFS/ME has not yet been determined and therefore requires additional research. Table 2 summarizes studies that have investigated cytokine distribution in CFS/ME. The differences in results can be attributed to the heterogeneous nature of the disorder.

Although, the results are not consistent, they do indicate defects in the cellular networks of T lymphocytes in CFS/ME. Hyper or hypo expression of these markers coupled with shifts in Th1/Th2/Th17 cytokines affect the ability of the innate and adaptive immune components to collectively lyse and restore order during or after

pathogenesis and subsequent recurring infections. Particularly, these studies have not highlighted the relationship between Tregs and CFS/ME, this may be compromised in CFS/ME where changes in cytokines such as IL-6, IL-10 and TGF- β are either elevated or decreased. However, lack of Treg activities may explain the increase in pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines in some of these CFS/ME patients. Therefore, it is imperative to explore the role of subtypes of CD4⁺T lymphocytes with respect to their cytokines and transcription factors, which this study proposes to investigate.

Significant Increase in	Significant Decrease in	No Change	
expression	Expression	8	
+++		+++	Patarca et al., 1994, Linde
			et al., 1992, Lloyd et al.,
			1992, Peakman <i>et al.</i> ,
			1997, Rasmussen et al.,
			1994, Swanink <i>et al.</i> , 1996
+	+	+++++	Linde et al., 1992, Morte
			<i>et al.</i> , 1989, Patarca <i>et al.</i> ,
			1994, Peakman <i>et al.</i> ,
			1997, Rasmussen <i>et al.</i> ,
			1994, Straus <i>et al.</i> , 1989
+		+	Cannon <i>et al.</i> , 1997,
			Swanink <i>et al.</i> , 1996
++	++	+++	Cheney <i>et al.</i> , 1989, Gold
			<i>et al.</i> , 1990, Kibler <i>et al.</i> ,
			1985, Linde $el al., 1992,$
			$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
			Straus <i>et al</i> 1989
			Linde <i>et al</i> 1992 Patarca
+		+	<i>et al</i> 1994
+		+	Visser <i>et al.</i> , 1998
+		1	Fletcher et al., 2009
+++		+++++	Gupta <i>et al.</i> , 1997.
			Buchwald <i>et al.</i> , 1997.
			Chao et al., 1990, Chao et
			al., 1991, Linde et al.,
	Significant Increase in expression ++++ + + ++ ++ ++ ++ + + + + + +	Significant Increase in expressionSignificant Decrease in Expression+++	Significant Increase in expressionSignificant Decrease in ExpressionNo Change++

 Table 2: Studies investigating cytokines in CFS/ME compared to non-CFS/ME participants.

				1992, Lloyd et al., 1992,
				Peakman et al., 1997, See
				<i>et al.</i> , 1997
sIL-6R	+			Patarca, 2001
IL-8		+		Fletcher et al., 2009
IL-10		+	+	Gupta <i>et al.</i> , 1997, Fletcher <i>et al.</i> , 2009
IL-12	+			Fletcher et al., 2009
IL-13		+		Fletcher et al., 2009
IL-15		+		Fletcher et al., 2009
IL-23			+	Fletcher et al., 2009
TNF-α	++	+	++	Gupta et al., 1997, Patarca
				et al., 1994, Kriegler et al.,
				1988, Lloyd et al., 1992,
				Peakman et al., 1997
TNF-β	+		++	Lloyd et al., 1992, Patarca
				et al., 1994, Peakman et
				al., 1997
IFN-α	+		++	Linde et al., 1992, Straus
				et al., 1989, Vojdani et al.,
				1997
IFN-γ	+	++	++++	Klimas et al., 1990, Linde
				et al., 1992, Lloyd et al.,
				1992, Peakman et al.,
				1997, Straus et al., 1989,
				Visser <i>et al.</i> , 1998
TGF-β	+			Bennett et al., 1997

The symbol + represents the number of studies that have examined these cytokines and their corresponding result.

1.3.Gene Expression Profile in CFS/ME

A number of studies have investigated the molecular processes in CFS/ME. This section examines the findings from these gene expression studies in CFS/ME. Table 3 provides a summary of these studies and the genes that were identified to be differentially expressed in CFS/ME patients in contrast with non-fatigued controls. The majority of these genes are involved in immune, metabolic, cellular and neurological functions. The following is a review of the genes that have been identified in relation to immune function in CFS/ME. A systematic review of all the

genes investigated in CFS/ME patients is beyond the scope of this research. As such the information provided herein is only limited to genes identified and related to immune function since this is the focus of this project.

1.3.1. Cytokine and Chemokine Genes

Cytokine and chemokine genes are critical for sustaining, inducing and mediating immune reactions including cell proliferation and activation. A number of these genes have been observed to be differentially expressed in CFS/ME. Among these are IL-8 gene (IL-8), (Vernon et al. 2002) a chemokine expressed in endothelial cells that serves as a chemoattractant molecule for neutrophils during pathogen invasion and other immunological insults (Huber et al., 1991). Although neutrophil recruitment has not been reported to be defective in CFS/ME, deficiencies in IL-8 mRNA expression do occur and this has adverse consequences on inflammation (Xie, 2001, Mukaida, 2003, Nozell et al., 2006). Secretion of end products of phagocytosis during neutrophil pathogen lysis, increases IL-8 chemotactics thereby causing an increase in the recruitment of more neutrophils to sites of infection (Sparkman and Boggaram, 2004, Ito et al., 2004). An up regulation of IL-8 as noted in CFS/ME may be associated with potential declines in oxidative stress owing to the regulatory effects of nitric oxide and oxidative stress on IL-8 mRNA during inflammation (Sparkman and Boggaram, 2004, Ito et al., 2004). Neutrophil oxidative burst in CFS/ME has been shown to be reduced (Brenu et al., 2010). Another contributory factor to this alteration in expression may be related to declining NF-KB regulation (Huang et al., 2001). NF-KB is an essential transcription factor necessary for leukocyte cytokine production (Artis et al., 2003, Bohuslav et al., 1998). Deficiencies in NF-KB may increase susceptibility to infectious agents (Artis et al., 2003, Sha et al., 1995) and

alter inflammatory reactions (Campbell *et al.*, 2000, Yang *et al.*, 1998) as observed in most CFS/ME cases (Fletcher *et al.*, 2010, Broderick *et al.*, 2010).

Most cytokines are regulated and have an involvement in the Janus Kinase signal transducers and activators of transcription (JAK/STAT) pathways. Processes in this pathway involve the transcription and phosphorylation of factors including STAT5A. The STAT5A transcription factor is induced by cytokines IL-2, IL-4 and IL-7, and is a critical element in the proliferation and survival of Th2 cells (Lin and Leonard, 2000). Changes in this transcription factor in CFS/ME (Saiki et al., 2008) are a probable cause for decline in anti-inflammatory reaction/Th1 type immune response and an increase in pro-inflammatory mediators in the immune pathogenesis of this disorder (Skowera et al., 2004). STAT5 together with JAK1 mediate cytokine signalling in particular IFN-a, IL-2, IL-7, IL-9, IL-10, IL-13 and IL-22 signalling (Schindler et al., 2007). An up regulation in STAT5A and JAK1 (Kerr et al., 2008b, Saiki et al., 2008) can significantly hinder the rate or activity of the above mentioned cytokines and their receptors. This has been observed in some CFS/ME patients where receptors for IL-7, IL-10 and IFN- α are differentially expressed (Kerr, 2008) while these same cytokines for example, IFN- α and IL-10, maybe either increased and decreased respectively in some CFS/ME cases (Gupta et al., 1997, Vojdani et al., 1997).

The JAK/STAT pathways are also regulated by cytokines such as IL-6 (Kamimura *et al.*, 2003, Kristiansen and Mandrup-Poulsen, 2005). Interactions between IL-6 and IL-6R are important for modulating downstream signalling events involving JAKs and STATs which promote the growth of progenitor cells. Intense signalling of suppressors of cytokine signalling (SOCS) proteins result in exacerbation of the

inflammatory response and heightened inflammation (Rawlings *et al.*, 2004, Kristiansen and Mandrup-Poulsen, 2005). Decreased expression of IL-6 (Light *et al.*, 2009), coupled with a decline in its receptor and signal transducer (*IL6R* and *IL6ST* genes) (Kerr, 2008) may have unfavorable outcomes on the role of IL-6 in the immune response and in regulating *JAK1* in CFS/ME (Guschin *et al.*, 1995). An immune profile where IL-6, its receptor and signal transducer are compromised, affects JAK1 and STAT5 signalling and alters cytokine related trans-signalization and inflammatory homeostasis permitting either an autoimmune or defective physiological function in CFS/ME.

The tumour necrosis factor (TNF)- α receptor is encoded by the gene *TNFRSF1A*. It increases pro-inflammatory events via NF- κ B activation that results in elevations in gene expression and proliferation of cytokines (Nowlan *et al.*, 2006). *TNFRSF1A* is also involved in cellular apoptosis signalling related to the TNFR-associated factor (TRAF) domains (Baud and Karin, 2001). In CFS/ME, heightened cellular apoptosis of neutrophils has been reported (Kennedy *et al.*, 2004, Vojdani *et al.*, 1997, See *et al.*, 1998), this possibly occurs as a consequence of changes in *TNFRSF1A* (Kerr *et al.* 2008). Decreases in the NF- κ B gene, *NFKB1*, correlated with a proportional decrease in *TNFRSF1A* in CFS/ME (Kerr *et al.*, 2008) may potentially affect proliferation of IL-8. *NFKB1Z* which dampens NF- κ B, has been shown to be decreased in expression in CFS/ME (Kerr *et al.* 2008). NF- κ B activation involves pattern recognition receptors such as Toll-like receptors (TLR) (Kitamura *et al.*, 2000, Yamazaki *et al.*, 2001) and other factors including *TRAF3* (He *et al.*, 2007, He *et al.*, 2006, Hauer *et al.*, 2005). It is possible to hypothesise that variations in the expression of these genes may have significant disadvantages on cytokine secretion and regulation in CFS/ME. *HIF1A* represents hypoxia induced transcription factor 1 alpha (HIF1 α) gene, which has a role in the regulation of apoptosis (Yu *et al.*, 2004, Carmeliet and Tessier-Lavigne, 2005, Akakura *et al.*, 2001). It regulates phagocytosis induced by neutrophils and macrophages in response to the presence of microbial antigens (Nizet & Johnson 2009) and incidentally phagocytosis is downregulated in CFS/ME (Brenu *et al.*, 2010), perchance resulting from differential expression of *HIF1A*.

The degree of *CXCR4* expression by neutrophils, monocytes and T lymphocytes is regulated by cAMP, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10 and reactive oxygen species, and its expression is essential for hematopoietic cell trafficking, differentiation, endothelial migration and immune proliferation in the CNS and immune systems (Moepps *et al.*, 1997, Zou *et al.*, 1998, Jazin *et al.*, 1997). The observation of an upregulation in *CXCR4* in CFS/ME (Kerr *et al.* 2008; Gow *et al.* 2009) relates to a change in cytokine profile present in some CFS/ME patients. Interestingly, most of these CXCR4 regulatory factors are controlled by NF-κB and VNs. VNs will be discussed in later sections. VNs regulate the production of cAMP and some of the anti-inflammatory cytokines, listed above. Perturbations in these VNs may therefore affect CXCR4 and contribute to altered immune profiles in some CFS/ME patients.

The *CD47* gene, is extensively expressed in immune and nervous system and is important for migration of neutrophils and chemotaxis of other cells, stimulation of T cells and cognitive function (Lindberg *et al.*, 1993, Brown *et al.*, 1990, Parkos *et al.*, 1996, Chang *et al.*, 1999, Gao *et al.*, 1996, Ticchioni *et al.*, 1997, Waclavicek *et al.*, 1997). Although, differences in lymphocyte numbers remain controversial in CFS/ME, where some studies have reported decreases, increases or no change in

immune cell numbers, migration of these cells to sites of infection may be impaired given that *IL-8*, *CXCR4* and *CD47* are differentially expressed in CFS/ME patients (Kerr *et al.* 2008; Gow *et al.*, 2009).

The gene, $TGF-\beta I$, is an essential component of the cytokine genes, it has an involvement in immune response to injury, cell development and cell proliferation (Marie *et al.*, 2005). $TGF-\beta I$ is a transcription factor that regulates Treg differentiation pathways and is also a necessary factor in the survival of Tregs (Marie *et al.*, 2005). It induces apoptosis through the Fas apoptotic pathways or oxidative stress that inevitably cause death of the targeted cell (Sanchez-Capelo, 2005). An upregulation in $TGF-\beta I$ may cause an elevation in neutrophil apoptosis (Kennedy *et al.*, 2005), consequently decreasing effective oxidative stress in CFS/ME (Brenu *et al.*, 2010). Although, Treg function in CFS/ME patients has not being directly measured, it is likely that these cells may be deficient in their expression of FOXP3 and therefore need to be studied in detail to determine if these effects at the transcriptome level can be translated into protein function in these cells.

1.3.2. Genes Involved in Pathogen Lysis

Cytotoxic activity of NK and CD8⁺T cells as previously mentioned occurs via a number of pathways including the granule dependent cytotoxic pathways. NK and CD8⁺T cells secrete granzymes that effectively bind to various organelles within the cell systematically inducing apoptosis of the target cell. Granzyme and perforin genes, *GZMA*, *GZMB* and *PRF1*, are important genes associated with activity during natural cytotoxic activity and antibody dependent cytotoxic activity of CD8⁺T and NK lymphocytes via FCγRII (CD16) receptor (Lahmers *et al.* 2006; Madueno *et al.* 1993).

GZMA induces slow apoptosis while GZMB stimulates rapid apoptosis of the target cell. Diminishing mRNA levels of *GZMA* and *GZMB* in CFS/ME (Saiki *et al.*, 2008) may affect efficient NK and CD8⁺T cell cytotoxicity. Not surprisingly, this is consistent with studies investigating NK cell activity in CFS/ME patients where most patients demonstrate significant declines in cytotoxic activity (Brenu *et al.*, 2010, Klimas *et al.*, 1990, Maher *et al.*, 2005).

The cathepsin gene (*CTSC*) is prominent in myeloid cells, polymorphonuclear leukocytes, alveolar macrophages and osteoclasts (Hakeda and Kumegawa, 1991, McGuire *et al.*, 1997, Rao *et al.*, 1997b). Paucity in the expression of *CTSC* is related to poor functioning in lytic proteins in particular GZMA and GZMB in cytotoxic lymphocytes (Pham and Ley, 1999). Thus in patients with CFS/ME uncharacteristic expression of *CTSC* may translate into low levels of GZMB and GZMA proteins (Maher *et al.* 2005; Saiki *et al.*, 2008) and consequently resulting in suboptimal cytotoxic activity during infections in both the innate and adaptive immune systems. A decrease in these parameters may contribute to the abnormally low levels in cytotoxic activity of NK cells in CFS/ME patients. High rates of microbial antigens may persist in these patients as the immune system is not able to effectively eliminate these pathogens.

1.3.3. Transcription factors

Transcription factors are essential molecules for initiating the expression of genes and are especially important for development (Farnham, 2009). In CFS/ME, a few of these genes display disparities when compared to healthy individuals. A typical example is the early growth response protein 3 gene (*EGR3*), changes in this transcription factor

alters lymphocyte proliferation, apoptosis and inflammatory response (Yamamoto *et al.* 2005; Beinke & Ley 2004; Inoue *et al.* 2004). Cytotoxic pathways such as the Fas L and ADCC are induced by *EGR3* (Matsuoka and Jeang, 2005). Altered expression of *EGR3* reduces T cell related production of IL-2 (Safford *et al.*, 2005). Changes in this gene in some CFS/ME patients (Kerr *et al.*, 2008) may be linked to reduced cytotoxic activity and high levels of anti-inflammatory factors increasing pathogenesis and pro-inflammatory immune responses. The resultant effects include symptoms of fatigue, loss in memory, concentration and impaired immune function in CFS/ME as observed in mice deficient in this gene (Li *et al.*, 2007a).

In the innate and adaptive immune system *TRAIL* plays a substantial role in the regulation of cytotoxic activity. The presence of TRAIL on NK and CD8⁺T lymphocytes serves as an alternative pathway for effective cytotoxic activity against viral antigens (Kayagaki *et al.*, 1999, Janssen *et al.*, 2005). Interestingly, TRAIL has positive and negative effects on Th1/Th2 immune responses. TRAIL induces apoptosis in Th1 cells thereby inhibiting pro-inflammatory reactions while increasing anti-inflammatory effectors by activating Th2 differentiation (Zhang *et al.*, 2003). Hence in CFS/ME, deviations in the expression of *TRAIL* may affect cytotoxic activity and cause abnormal shifts in Th1/Th2 inflammatory responses.

The gene *NFATC1* is the gene for nuclear factor of activated T lymphocytes. It is part of the NFAT family of transcription factors responsible for the regulation of genes encoding cytokines and cytokine receptors (Crabtree and Clipstone, 1994, Rao *et al.*, 1997a). *NFATC1* is important for T cell proliferation, Th2 differentiation and cytokine production (Yoshida *et al.*, 1998; Ranger *et al.*, 1998). Similarly, irregularities in Th2 cytokine profiles in CFS/ME may ensue from perturbed expression in *DEFB1* or the human β defensin 1 may contribute to skewed Th1 profile (Wehkamp *et al.*, 2005). The involvement of *DEFB1* in immunomodulation at both the innate and adaptive immune response, is important for dendritic cells and CD4⁺T lymphocytes recruitment via the CCR6 receptor (Yang *et al.*, 1999) during infection and inflammation (Dommisch *et al.*, 2005, Wehkamp *et al.*, 2005, Sun *et al.*, 2005). Animal models have revealed that dysregulation in *DEFB1*, increases the susceptibility to bacterial and viral infection (Moser *et al.*, 2002, Morrison *et al.*, 2002). *DEFB1* differential expression may be correlated with the observation of different viral antigens in serological samples from CFS/ME patients.

1.3.4. Immune Regulators

GNAS and cyclic AMP-responsive element-binding protein (*CREBBP*) are transcription factors important in the activation of cAMP in cells such as CNS related cells (Goodman and Smolik, 2000). Importantly, mutation in *GNAS* generates sporadic tumours (Lania *et al.*, 2003). *GNAS* and *CREBBP* have been shown to be increased in CFS/ME patients (Zhang *et al.*, 2009). As will be discussed later *CREBBP* is vital for VN conversion of ATP to cAMP via adenylate cyclase (Delgado and Ganea, 2001). Differential expression of *CREBBP* and *GNAS* may be detrimental to VN related activities that regulate immune responses in both the CNS and periphery, thus increasing susceptibility to infection and other pathologies (Petrij *et al.*, 1995, Stevens and Bhakta, 1995). Similarly mitogen activated protein kinase pathways involving genes such as *MAPK9* encode important signalling molecules known as the JNK2 protein kinase. Differential expression in this gene affects downstream signalling pathways that have been shown to be associated with the

pathogenesis of destructive insulitis (Jaeschke *et al.*, 2005). In CFS/ME perturbations in these genes likely affects certain metabolic pathways contributing to severe fatigue.

Similarly, *CMRF35* is the gene that encodes the CD300c leukocyte surface protein present on macrophages (Turnbull and Colonna, 2007) and are important regulators of dendritic cell secretion of TNF- α and IFN- α (Ju *et al.*, 2008). Irregularities in CFS/ME cytokine profiles possibly occur as a result of defects in *CMRF35* which inadvertently disrupts anti-viral IFN- α and inflammatory TNF- α activities required for immune homeostasis (Sen, 2001).

In summary, the perceived ramifications of these gene expression changes in immune related genes may contribute substantially to the disease profile of CFS/ME. Modifications in genes affect protein conformation during translation and consequently alter function. The genes discussed above have vital roles in most immune related activities such as inflammatory modulation, lymphocyte and cytokine activation, lymphocyte differentiation and proliferation and are also implicated in the signalling pathways of other genes especially transcription factors. A breach in the optimal capacity of these genes whether towards an upregulation or a down regulation potentially interferes with VN function, prompting either a Th1 or Th2 cytokine shift, decrease in cytotoxic activity, lymphocyte migration and proliferation and proli

Interestingly, the consistent observation of impaired NK cytolysis in CFS/ME is partly due to the reduced expression of activating cytokines, perforin and granzymes. As previously discussed these granzymes induce apoptosis of antigens within the cell. Variations in inflammatory reactions, that is, pro- and anti-inflammatory, can be explained by the altered levels of their corresponding cytokine genes. Most of these cytokines are engaged in other physiological functions hence, defects in their production can severely hinder other important processes. Although, most studies in CFS/ME have to some extent provided information on the expression of genes in CFS/ME patients, it is not known whether CFS/ME elicits these changes in gene expression pattern or *vice versa*. Similarly, most of the genes observed in these studies have not been replicated in other CFS/ME patients, and most of the time specific lymphocytes were not studied, it is very difficult to ascertain which specific cells are compromised among the CFS/ME population. It is therefore imperative for further studies to be carried out to determine how changes in gene expression can be related to the mechanism of CFS/ME and the specific cells that may be severely compromised in this disorder and how this relates to the disease profile.
Authors	Total number of transcripts	Important Genes Relevant to	
	found in study	immune function	
Vernon et al., 2002	7	CMRF35, TRAIL, DEFB1,	
		CTSC	
Powell <i>et al.</i> , 2003	7	Protein kinase R	
		Tumor necrosis factor alpha,	
		Cathepsin C	
Kaushik <i>et al.</i> ,	16	IL10RA, CD2BP2, GSN,	
2005		EIF2B4, EIF4G1, ANAPC11	
Carmel et al., 2006	17	Solute carrier family 1	
		membrane 6	
		F-box protein 7	
		Zinc finger protein 350	
		T cell leukemia 1A	
Goertzel et al.,	9	NR3C1, TPH2, COMT,	
2006a		CRHR2, CRHR1, NRC1, TH,	
		POMC, 5-HTT	
Kerr et al. 2008	88	CD2BP2,CD47,CITED2,CRE	
		BBP,CRK,CTBP1, CXCR4 ,EB	
		I2,EIF2B4,EIF3S10,EIF4G1,E	
		IF4G3,GNAS,GSN,IFNAR1,I	
		L10RA,IL6R,IL6ST,JAK1,M	
		APK9,PGM2,PKN1,,PRKAR	
		A1A,SNAP23,SOS1,TAF11,T	
		CF3,TNFRSF1A,NFKB1,NHL	
		H1,GABAPA,ETS1,EGR1,EG	
		R3,IL7R, PIK3R1	
Saiki <i>et al</i> . 2008	9	GZMA, ATP5J2, DBI,	
		COX5B, STAT5A	
Presson <i>et al.</i> ,	299	FOXN1, PRDX3, SUCLA2,	
2008		DCTN2, PGK1, SNURF,	
		PRKCH, RYK, PPP1R14C,	
		VAMP5, PRO0641,	
		TMEM50A, CRNKL1,	
		NPAL2, TFB2M, PBLD,	
		LTV1, MED8,	
		CD302(XM13557)	
Light <i>et al.</i> , 2009	13	IL-6, IL-10 , TNF-α, TLR4,	
		CD14, TGF-β	
Gow et al., 2009	366	DEFA1, HBG1, CEACAM8,	
		ITGA2B, HBG2, DEFA4,	
		ITGB3, CD61, CXCR4,	
		RPS26, ZNF294, HLA-DQA1	

Table 3: A Summary of Gene expression studies in CFS/ME

Genes in bold have been examined in other studies with similar pattern of expression however, IL-10RA was inconsistent.

1.4.Immune Regulators as possible markers in CFS/ME

Immune function is regulated by proteins and other molecular products including novel substances which continue to be discovered. The following sections describe novel regulators of immune function and their potential contribution to CFS/ME immune mechanism in cases where they are deficient.

1.4.1. MicroRNAs

Thymocytes and other cells of the immune system are regulated by the change in gene expression, specifically, transcription, translation and protein formation. In relation to the immune systems these proteins may include cytokines, chemokines, lytic proteins and receptors. The synthesis of these proteins from mRNA molecules is regulated by many factors including microRNA (miRNA) molecules. This study examines the expression profiles of small non-coding molecules, miRNAs in CFS/ME patients. This section explores the relevance of these molecules in immune function.

MicroRNAs are recently described highly conserved molecules with regulatory activities in multi-cellular organisms such as mammals. They are small components of the ribonucleoprotein particles belonging to a family of small ribonucleic acid molecules which have effects on diverse physiological function. MicroRNAs are suppressors of gene expression and affect either translational processes or the stability of mRNAs through the encouragement of cellular decay processes, deadenylation and decapping (Mishima *et al.*, 2006, Wu *et al.*, 2006a) process termed RNA interference (outlined in Figure 6). The generation of mature miRNAs from a miRNA gene occurs when a primary transcript (pri-miRNA) produced following transcriptional processing in the nucleus by RNA polymerase II. This pri-miRNA contains a hairpin stem-loop

structure which is served by the enzyme Drosha (RNA III enzyme) and DGCR8 (DiGeorge critical region 8), resulting in the creation of a structure comprised of a 22 basepair stem, 2-nucleotide 3' overhang and a loop, collectively this is known as the pre-miRNA transcript (Lee et al., 2003). The pre-miRNA transcript is transported into the cytoplasm where RNase III enzyme, Dicer, cleaves the double stranded premiRNA transcript into a 18- to -24 base pair product (Lee et al., 2002). The less stable transcript formed from the cleavage by Dicer is integrated into an RNA induced silencing complex (RISC) with argonaute proteins where it is further processed (Khvorova et al., 2003, Lee et al., 2003, Mourelatos et al., 2002, Lingel et al., 2003). The final product formed from this sequence of events is a miRNA-RISC complex (Figure 6). Suppressive effects of miRNA on gene mRNA molecules occur via the RISC complex which contains proteins that have the ability to cleave mRNA molecules and interfere with translation (Hutvagner & Zamore, 2002). The mature miRNA can bind complete and incomplete complementary strands of mRNA molecules and degrade the mRNA or inhibit translation respectively (Hutvagner and Zamore, 2002, Behm-Ansmant et al., 2006, Lim et al., 2005). Interactions between the miRNA and mRNA molecules may be potentially important for physiological processes.



Figure 6: MicroRNA biogenesis and action. A pri-miRNA is converted into a mature miRNA in the presence of various enzymatic processes. Mature miRNA are therefore able to target 3'regions of specific genes (Inui *et al.*, 2010).

Similar to mRNAs, miRNAs are regulated by transcription factors (TFs) and vice versa, thus it has been suggested that miRNAs together with TFs regulate the expression of genes (Zhou *et al.*, 2007). Recent data have indicated their involvement in immune homeostasis in the adaptive and innate components of immunity and other related cellular processes. In the innate immune system, miRNAs such as *miR-155* enhance the maturation of macrophages and dendritic cells via the TLR receptor pathway, this causes heightened sensitivity in these cells to antigen presentation in circulation (Tili *et al.*, 2007, O'Connell *et al.*, 2007). *MicroRNA-146* is also associated with the TLR pathways, which are necessary for regulating antigen recognition, innate-adaptive immune interactions stimulating the production of cytokines and they also assist in the generation of CD4⁺T helper cells thus contributing to inflammatory regulation (Taganov *et al.*, 2006). CD4⁺T and CD8⁺T cell maturation into various subsets in the periphery are regulated by miRNAs (Wu *et al.*, 2007a).

Importantly, deficiencies in components of the miRNA such as Dicer promote a predominant Th1 response governed by IFN- γ with a reduction in the effects of Th2 cells and Treg cells (Cobb *et al.*, 2006). In contrast a predominant Th2 CD4⁺ T cell profile prompting systemic inflammation emanates from deficiencies in the *miR-155* (Rodriguez *et al.*, 2007, Thai *et al.*, 2007) while in the absence of miR-101 autoreactive T cell mediated autoimmunity occurs (Yu *et al.*, 2007). In CFS/ME, there are inconsistent data with regards to the Th1/Th2 profiles. It is likely that in the event that immune related miRNAs are deficient, shifts in Th1 and Th2 immune regulatory effectors and defects in TLR signalling may occur, and this may be related to the pathomechanism of CFS/ME.

The generation of Tregs that express FOXP3 is to some extent dependent on miRNAs (Kohlhaas *et al.*, 2009). Any perturbed effects in miRNAs can influence thymic and peripheral derived Tregs especially in response to TGF- β stimulation on naive CD4⁺ T lymphocytes (Ha, 2011). Modulation of the effects of these molecules is essential for appropriate immune response to bacterial and viral invasion. MicroRNA molecules such as *miR-181* limit the expression of phosphatases required for signal transduction processes that increase the ability of the T cell receptor (TCR) to recognise peptides released from pathogens and initiate a cascade of events that ensures lysis of pathogens (Li *et al.*, 2007b). Evidently alterations in these miRNAs

Additionally, *miR-155* expressions are regulated by FOXP3 which is important for Treg responsive and the induction of IL-2 (Zheng *et al.*, 2007, Marson *et al.*, 2007, Lu *et al.*, 2009a). A list of potential miRNA molecules that are important for immune function is provided in Table 4. Although, the contribution of miRNAs in the mechanism of CFS/ME has not been clearly outlined to date, further studies are now required to demonstrate or verify the role of miRNAs in CFS/ME.

miRNA	Function	
miR-146	Innate and adaptive immune interactions	Williams et al. 2008
miR-150	Lymphocyte development	Zanovello 2011
miR-17-92	Regulation of apoptosis	Nagel et al., 2009
miR-223	Regulation and production of granulocytes	Johnnids et al., 2008
miR-101	Autoreactive T lymphocytes	Iliopoulos et al., 2011
miR-181	TCR signalling	Xiao et al. 2009
miR-155	Maturation of macrophages, dendritic cells, FOXP3	Kohlhaas et al. 2009
miR-142	Increase production of lymphocytes	Merkerova et al., 2008

 Table 4: MicroRNAs involved in immune related activities

1.4.2. Vasoactive Neuropeptides

Vasoactive neuropeptides (VNs) are a class of peptides with diverse regulatory roles in almost all physiological systems. The two most important VNs, associated with a number of neuro-immune disorders, are vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) and pituitary adenylate cyclase activating peptide (PACAP). These VNs are widespread throughout the mammalian body including areas such as CNS and lymphoid organs and have receptors on immune cells specifically mast cells, T lymphocytes and granulocytes (Bellinger et al., 1996; Ganea & Delgado 2002). VIP and PACAP are highly expressed in the CNS and lymphoid tissues specifically in the cortex, thymus, spleen, lymph nodes, hypothalamus, colon, pituitary gland, neurosecretory fibres, gonads, adrenal, endocrine, germ cells, gastrointestinal tract, ganglia, neurons and muscle fibres (Arimura and Shioda, 1995, Kimura et al., 1994, Shioda et al., 1994, Hannibal et al., 1998, Koves et al., 1993, Bellinger et al., 1996). These peptides are necessary for the regulation of important physiological processes such as maintaining the blood brain/blood spinal barrier (BBB/BSB) (Benagiano et al., 1996), cerebellar development (Allais et al., 2007) and co-neurotransmitter functioning of cholinergic and catecholamine transmitters (Hamelink et al., 2002), inflammatory modulation (Delgado et al., 2003), hypoxia and nitric oxide (NO) regulation (Cohen et al., 2002, Larocca et al., 2007) and inhibition of apoptosis (Delgado and Ganea, 2000b).

Vasoactive intestinal peptide and PACAP act through G-protein coupled receptors (GPCRs), VPAC1, VPAC2 and PAC1. VIP binds with high affinity to VN receptors, VPAC1 and VPAC2 belonging to the G-protein coupled receptor family whilst PACAP binds to all three receptors VPAC1, VPAC2 and PAC1(Harmar *et al.*, 1998). In the periphery monocytes, macrophages, T lymphocytes and mast cells secrete VIP

and PACAP and express receptors VPAC1, VPAC2 and PAC1 on their cell surfaces (Gomariz *et al.*, 1994). VIP and PACAP adhering to their receptors (VPAC1, VPAC2 and PAC1) activate stimulatory G α subunit of the GPCR protein. When GDP is replaced by the active form GTP, the $\beta\gamma$ subunit dissociates from the complex (Figure 7). The GTP α complex excites adenylate cyclase (AC) to catalyse ATP to produce cAMP. Cyclic AMP once created binds to the regulatory protein kinase A (PKA) resulting in the phosphorylation of cAMP-regulatory element and binding proteins (CREB) phosphorylation (Ganea and Delgado, 2002, Leceta *et al.*, 2000) and other signalling pathways. Considering immune function, phosphorylation of CREB initiates a sequence of events that either inhibit the secretion of pro-inflammatory molecules or activates anti-inflammatory factors (Christophe, 1993, Vaudry *et al.*, 2000). Thus VIP and PACAP acting through their receptors can inhibit pro-inflammatory cytokines specifically IL-6, IL-12, TNF- α and nitric oxide (NO) production in macrophages and T lymphocytes (Delgado *et al.*, 1999d, Martinez *et al.*, 1998, Delgado *et al.*, 1999c).

Vasoactive intestinal peptide and PACAP also control immune processes involving chemokine (CCL2, CCL5, CCL9, CXCL1, CXCL2, CXCL3, CXCL8, and CX3CL1) release, necessary for the attraction and migration of monocyte and neutrophils to sites of infections (Delgado *et al.*, 2004a), activation of anti-inflammatory mechanisms that suppresses macrophage-related activities such as phagocytosis, respiratory burst, and chemotaxis, and limits lymphocyte recruitment and prevents the secretion of pro-inflammatory factors (Gomariz *et al.*, 2001, Abad *et al.*, 2005, Ganea and Delgado, 2002). In Th1 cells PACAP and VIP prevent the differentiation and proliferation of Th1 type cytokine by suppressing IL-12, a necessary component in

Th1 cell survival and prevalence (Murphy and Reiner, 2002). Antigen induced cell death (AICD) of CD4⁺ T lymphocytes occurring via Fas ligand activation is also prevented by VIP and PACAP (Delgado and Ganea, 2000a).

An important characteristic of PACAP and VIP is their role as anti-inflammatory effectors. They are able to induce the generation of Th2 type cytokines and chemokines thereby regulating inflammation (Martinez et al., 1996, Wang et al., 1999, Delgado et al., 1999d). This preferential selection and enhancing of Th2 type cytokines is a protective mechanism employed by the physiological system to prevent autoimmune related episodes. In this regard, PACAP and VIP interaction with CD4⁺T lymphocytes confers an antagonistic effect on Th1 cells through suppression of chemoattractant molecules CXCL10, while enhancing Th2 migration to sites of infection by up-regulating the release of CCL22 from innate immune cells (Jiang et al., 2002). CD4⁺ Th2 cells express predominantly VPAC1 and VPAC2 (Delgado et al., 1996) receptors, VPAC1 inhibits excessive production of pro-inflammatory markers from macrophages and microglia cells while VPAC2 sustains Th2 survival and endorses anti-inflammatory effectors (Feldmann et al., 1996). These antiinflammatory effectors include IL-10, IL-4, IL-5 and IL-1Ra (Delgado et al., 2004b, Delgado et al., 1999a, Feldmann et al., 1996). Anti-inflammatory responses are highly necessary to restore immune balance after an infection or inflammatory episode has been resolved. Inflammation due to injury or invasion by pathogens and antigens initiates a sequence of events that initiate the activation of TLR ligands, the release of pro-inflammatory molecules (chemokines and cytokines), the recognition and effective elimination of the pathogens. VIP and PACAP therefore act through their receptors to prevent persistent inflammation in the absence of injury or pathogen. VIP

and PACAP also contribute to Treg expansion and suppressive activities in an attempt to maintain homeostasis (Chorny *et al.*, 2006).

Vasoactive intestinal peptide and PACAP deficits have been recognised in autoimmune diseases such as Rheumatoid Arthritis (Gomariz et al., 2006). Their direct role in CFS/ME has not yet been determined although there are suggestions for compromises in their function leading to disequilibrium in the Th1/Th2 effector responses (Staines, 2004). As cytokine production in CFS/ME may be defective where either a prevailing Th1 or Th2 response may occur (Swanink et al., 1996, Skowera et al., 2004), it is perhaps reasonable to propose dysregulation in VNs as a plausible pathomechanism in CFS/ME, since they have a crucial role in the inhibition, release and activation of cytokines. Incidentally, CFS/ME cytokine levels are unclear and the heterogeneity of this disorder and techniques used in measuring may be responsible for these differences in results. Results supporting a Th1 immune dominance in CFS/ME (Rasmussen et al., 1994, Gupta et al., 1997, Patarca et al., 1994, Lloyd et al., 1992, Swanink et al., 1996), may have a relationship with compromise to VIP and PACAP. This possibly affects the ability of VIP and PACAP to exert anti-inflammatory activities, permitting heightened inflammation in CFS/ME. Consequently, this may result in elevated amounts of IL-2, IL-6, IFN- γ and TNF- α and decreases in IL-10. A prevailing Th2 immune profile in CFS/ME (Skowera et al., 2004, Gold et al., 1990, Visser et al., 1998, Klimas et al., 1990, Klimas et al., 2009) can also be attributed to changes in VN expression favouring an altered production of cAMP and cytokines that over-compensate the anti-inflammatory reactions and thus exacerbate immune reactions causing systemic insults. These severe antiinflammatory events may be marked by elevations in IL-4, IL-1 α , IL-5 and IL-6 with

decreases in IL-2, IFN-γ and IL-8 (Gold *et al.*, 1990, Visser *et al.*, 1998, Klimas *et al.*, 1990, Klimas *et al.*, 2009).

In summary, positive or negative interference of inflammatory events by PACAP and VIP is an effective way of enforcing immune reactions of lymphocytes, cytokines, chemokines and their receptors and an important component for restoring balance after an inflammatory experience. This may be impaired in a disease like CFS/ME and therefore requires further investigations. These studies will further highlight whether CFS/ME is an autoimmune or systemic disorder and perhaps clarify the underlying mechanism associated with this disorder.



Figure 7: VIP and PACAP signalling. Binding of the VIP and PACAP to their receptors (VPAC1 and VPAC2) stimulate the binding of GTP to alpha and beta gamma subunits, release of the beta and gamma subunits. These evens activate adenylate cyclase to convert ATP to cAMP and activate the cAMP/PKA activation pathways causing either the inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokines or the activation of anti-inflammatory cytokines.

Although, an adequate mechanism for CFS/ME has not yet been explained, CFS/ME possibly suggests itself in the occurrence of either environmental or physiological stressors. These stressors may be comorbid with e.g. infection (viral or bacterial), pesticide toxicity and other inflammatory instigators which alter the bidirectional communication that exists between the immune system and CNS. Conversely susceptibility to certain stressors may predispose an individual to immune compromise. This may then trigger changes in peptide function and cytokine secretion from the CNS and the peripheral immune system, either at the molecular or cellular level, in favour of either a predominant pro-inflammatory or an anti-inflammatory cytokine profile, and consequently have detrimental effects on immune cell activation and function. Physiological processes would be inadvertently compromised, encouraging persistent infections, increase in viral or bacterial load, severe fatigue, cognitive deficits and a pattern of symptoms observed in CFS/ME. Presently, direct assessment of CNS immune function is not available hence this study is primarily focused on peripheral immune function.

Despite the number of studies examining immune activities in CFS/ME, the explicit function of particularly CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T lymphocytes is not fully known. Changes in T cell numbers which have been widely examined in CFS/ME patients do not provide adequate information on the T cell profile in these participants. Additionally peripheral blood investigations of cytokines in CFS/ME are not specific to cell type, hence, cytokine secretion by Th cells is not currently known. Studies on the cytotoxic activity and suppression by CD8⁺T lymphocytes and Tregs, respectively, in CFS/ME patients are currently not available. To facilitate the development of a plausible pathomechanism that will potentially assist in the comprehension of CFS/ME, all aspects of the immune system must be assessed. Here, we present a study that examines cytokine secretion by CD4⁺T lymphocytes, cytotoxic activity and Treg expression. Notably substantial evidence exists to support the critical role of these VNs in inflammatory reactions in both CNS and peripheral blood. Defects in VNs, VIP and PACAP have adverse effects on Th activities. Alterations in gene expression profiles in immune markers are also suggestive of homeostatic imbalances in CFS/ME. However, in a disorder such as CFS/ME this is very speculative as other factors may be involved. This project assessed VIP and PACAP expression, in addition to gene expression to evaluate their contribution to immune cell function in CFS/ME patients.

The current ambiguities in CFS/ME research and lack of definitive markers for diagnosing this disorder suggest the need for further research. The following section provides the framework for a comprehensive project investigating immune function in CFS/ME.

1.5.Hypotheses

The null hypotheses for the project are:

- 1. Quantitative assessments of cytokines released by Th1, Th2, Th17 and Tregs in CFS/ME patients are not statistically significantly different from the non-fatigued control population with no preference to either a shift in Th1 or Th2 cytokine profile.
- 2. Treg FOXP3 expressions in CFS/ME patients are not significantly different from the non-fatigued control population.
- 3. Assessment of CD8⁺T lymphocytes cytotoxic activity against tumour cells in CFS/ME patients will not significantly differ from non-fatigued control participants.
- 4. There is no significant difference in the expression pattern of VIP and PACAP receptor, VPAC2, on T lymphocytes between CFS/ME and non-fatigued participants.
- The gene expression profile of CFS/ME patients with regards to NK and CD8⁺T lymphocytes is not statistically significantly different to the non-fatigued control participants.
- There are no significant differences in miRNA expression between CFS/ME and non-fatigued controls

The primary aims of this study were to:

- 1. Examine NK activity and phenotype expression in CFS/ME patients.
- Evaluate the protein profile of CD4⁺T lymphocytes in CFS/ME with specific focus on Th1, Th2, Th17 and Treg related proteins.
- 3. Directly measure and explore cytotoxic activity of CD8⁺T cell in CFS/ME.
- 4. Determine the role of VIP and PACAP in the immune mechanism of CFS/ME by examining their receptor expression on T lymphocytes.
- 5. Verify the longitudinal profile of these immune parameters.
- Assess the expression of immune related miRNAs in the optimal function of NK and CD8⁺T lymphocytes in patients with CFS/ME relative to non-fatigued controls.
- 7. Develop and establish prospective diagnostic markers for CFS/ME based on the results from this research that could be tested in clinical practice.

1.7.Significance

This study performed a comprehensive analysis of the immune function in CFS/ME at the functional, molecular and protein level.

This is the first research to:

- Investigate the expression of VN receptors VPAC1 and VPAC2 on lymphocytes in CFS/ME. This investigation illuminates the role of the neuroimmune interactions in CFS/ME.
- 2. Determine the status of CD8⁺T cell cytotoxic activity in CFS/ME.
- 3. Assess genes of specific lymphocytes such as CD8⁺T lymphocytes and NK lymphocytes. Presently only two studies have replicated some of the genes found to be differentially expressed in CFS/ME, this study decisively reproduces a number of these finding in these specific lymphocytes as this can potentially assist in the development of a mechanism for this disorder.
- Examine miRNA molecules related to immune function specifically NK and CD8⁺T cells in CFS/ME.
- Assess adaptive immune function with respect to T lymphocytes including FOXP3 expression on Tregs in CFS/ME.

The results from this project have potentially served as a basis for developing a disease mechanism for CFS/ME. This can be translated into the generation of prospective diagnostic markers for detecting CFS/ME. Additionally, this may assist in reducing the current cost incurred by patients on management strategies to help relieve their symptoms. These results are likely to increase knowledge on the pathomechanism of CFS/ME which may serve as a basis for future investigations.

2. Project

This study was designed to thoroughly assess aspects of the immune function including innate and adaptive immune system in patients with CFS/ME. It was hypothesised that severe deterioration in multiple components of the immune system are responsible for the symptomatology of this disorder. Hence, this study assessed lymphocyte function, protein levels and genes. The project was divided into three different sections as described below in the following sections. The first part provides an extensive investigation of immune parameters at baseline, this initial study was necessary to establish whether the immune markers are compromised in CFS/ME. In the second part, the immune markers were examined over a time period to determine their stability while the last project was focused on miRNAs. Details of these studies are further discussed in the sections that follow. The specific methods used in each individual study are outlined in a method section within each study.

2.1.Methods

2.1.1. Participant Recruitment and Follow Up

Recruitment for the study was achieved through the CFS/ME support groups in South East Queensland and Northern New South Wales. Additional recruiting strategies such as the media including newspaper and radio advertisement were used to recruit additional participants as most of the prospective participants from the support groups were outside the specified age range (25-65 years). Recruitment of controls was done in close vicinity to the collections sites and this most often included relatives and friends of the participants. Participants were assessed using a CFS/ME questionnaire outlined in the appendix. Using this method the targeted participant population was matched.Not all

immune parameters in the project were measured consistently over the 12 month period. Due to circumstances that were beyond the control of this project, not all parameters were examined at the baseline, 6 or 12 months. The baseline investigations included all parameters. However, at the 6 and 12 months only NK cytotoxic activity, NK phenotypes and cytokines are reported.

The project was divided into three with patients assessed every six months: 1) baseline, 2) 6 month and 3) 12 month. Prior to the baseline collection phase an information session was held for all interested participants. At this information session the study was described to qualified participants and all necessary procedures pertaining to the participants including consent forms, appointment scheduling and blood collection were outlined. This was an important component of the study as it provided an avenue for the patients to ask questions and convey their concerns regarding the study. This first initial contact with the participants was followed up with phone calls for blood collection appointments. After all participants had their blood collected and data analysed, a second follow up feedback session was held to update the patients on the progress of the study and also to highlight some of the findings that were stated in the ethics and consent forms. The mean of the overall results were presented to the patients in power point format. These results included full blood counts, NK phenotypes and NK cytotoxic activity. Similar procedures were applied to both the 6 and 12 months collection times. Since most of the patients and non-fatigued controls were not able to attend these information sessions, a weekly newsletter system was implemented and this contained various updates regarding scheduling times, results and progress of the study.

To better understand the symptoms, clinical presentation and quality of life of participants, a number of questionnaires were formulated. Some of the questions on the questionnaires were based on patient suggestions. These questionnaires also include a Four Dimensional Symptoms assessment criteria. Data construed from these surveys are currently being compiled for publication. Additionally, analysis of the medications administered by the CFS/ME cohort from this study has also being examined and submitted for publication. This study has therefore reviewed certain essential clinical components of CFS/ME that may be useful to health care professionals.



Figure 8: Criteria for Defining the Various Participant Groups. Using the CDC 1994 case definition an inclusion and exclusion criteria was generated. The inclusion criteria consisted of the CFS/ME participants and non-fatigued controls. The CFS/ME participants were recruited via the media and the CFS/ME support groups, while the controls were mainly selected from the general public and spouses of the CFS/ME patients. The flow chart illustrates the identifiers used for each group. Those participants that were excluded did not meet the CFS/ME or patient criterion.

2.1.2. Cell Culture

Two cell types were used in this project these were the mouse lymphoblast-like mastocytoma (P815) and the human erythromyeloblastoid leukemia (K562) cell lines. These cells were required for the assessment of NK and CD8⁺T cell cytotoxic activity. These cells were grown in separate cell media supplemented with different substances. However fetal bovin serum (FBS) and peniciliin-streptomycin was added to each media prior to cell culturing. The P815 cells were grown in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) supplemented with L-glutamine and 4.5g/L of glucose while K562 cells were grown in Roswell Park Memorial Institute (PRMI-1640) medium supplemented with sodium pyruvate and 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid (HEPPEs) buffer. Each cell type was cultured in an incubator at 37°C containing 5% carbon dioxide. The cells were passaged 3-4 times following which they were kept frozen in liquid nitrogen in a solution made up of 5% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) and 95% FBS at a concentration of 1×10^6 cells/mL. Prior to cytotoxic activity the cells were gently thawed in a 37°C water bath and resuspended in a solution containing 50% complete culuter media and 50% FBS. Cells were centrifuged for 5 mins at 150 relative centrifugation force (rcf). The cells were then suspended in 5-10ml of complete media in a T25 flask and placed in the incubator until they were required.

2.1.3. Participant Recruitment and Follow Up

A volume of 10 -20mL was used for each assasy as per the procedure. The different isolation steps are outlines below.

Isolation of peripheral blood monobuclear cells PBMCs) from whole blood required 10 mL of whole blood. This was diluted in 20mL of PBS and layered over 10mL of ficol Hypaque and centrifuged for 30 mins at 400rcf. Following centrifugation the solution was contructed into four layers. These were from top to bottoms, plasma plus PBS, PBMC, ficoll and packed red bloode cells. The PBMC layer was transferred into another tube and washsed twice first in 20mL of PBS and then in 10mL of PBS. Cells were counted on a hemacytometer prioto any further secondary assessment.

Gene expression studies required further isolation of the PBMCs into CD8⁺T or NK cells using a negative isolation system. Enrichment of NK or CD8⁺T cells was performed using NK and CD8⁺T Cell Isolation Kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions. In these isolations biotinylated antibody cocktails were used to magnetically select non-NK or non-CD8⁺T cells and incubated at 8°C for 10 minutes. Anti-biotin micro-beads were added to bind to the biotinylated positively selected cells during a 15 minute incubation period. The cells were washed in PBS and resupended in PBS. The samples were then passed through MACS columns where unwanted cells bind to the magnet while the unlabelled NK or CD8⁺T cells pass through the columns and are collected for further analysis. The other remaining cells labelled with the microbeads were attracted to a magnetic apparatus surrounding the column. NK cells and CD8+T cells were snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and then stored in minus 80°C freezer.

3. Project One: Immunological Abnormalities as Potential
Biomarkers in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/ Myalgic
Encephalomyelitis

Brenu, E.W., Ashton K.J., van Driel M, Staines, D.R, Keane, J., Ramos, S.B., Klimas, N.G., Marshall-Gradisnik, S.M. 2011. Potential Biomarkers for the Diagnosis of Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/ Myalgic Encephalomyelitis. Journal of Translational Medicine. 9, 81

3.1.Abstract

Background: Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME) is characterised by severe prolonged fatigue, and decreases in cognition and other physiological functions, resulting in severe loss of quality of life, difficult clinical management and high costs to the health care system. To date there is no proven pathomechanism to satisfactorily explain this disorder. Studies have identified abnormalities in immune function but these data are inconsistent. We investigated the profile of markers of immune function (including novel markers) in CFS/ME patients.

Methods: We included 95 CFS/ME patients and 50 healthy controls. All participants were assessed on natural killer (NK) and CD8⁺T cell cytotoxic activities, Th1 and Th2 cytokine profile of CD4⁺T cells, expression of vasoactive intestinal peptide receptor 2 (VPACR2), levels of NK phenotypes (CD56^{bright} and CD56^{dim}) and regulatory T cells expressing FoxP3 transcription factor.

Results: Compared to healthy individuals, CFS/ME patients displayed significant increases in IL-10, IFN- γ , TNF- α , CD4⁺CD25⁺ T cells, FoxP3 and VPACR2 expression. Cytotoxic activity of NK and CD8⁺T cells and NK phenotypes, in particular the CD56^{bright} NK cells were significantly decreased in CFS/ME patients. Additionally granzyme A and granzyme K expression were reduced while expression levels of perforin were significantly increased in the CFS/ME population relative to the control population. These data suggest significant dysregulation of the immune system in CFS/ME patients.

Conclusions: Our study found immunological abnormalities which may serve as biomarkers in CFS/ME patients with potential for an application as a diagnostic tool.

3.2. Introduction

Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME) remains a medically unexplained disorder despite numerous scientific investigations undertaken worldwide. The current worldwide prevalence rate of CFS/ME is estimated to be about 0.5% (Grinde, 2008) with a higher prevalence in females compared to males at a ratio of up to 6:1 (Devanur and Kerr, 2006). The annual cost for treatment and management of CFS/ME in the USA is estimated to be US\$319 million with a direct cost of US\$7,406 per patient (Jason *et al.*, 2008).

Generally, patients with CFS/ME experience severe fatigue, neuropsychological impairments, and other associated flu-like symptoms before a firm diagnosis of CFS/ME is made (Fukuda *et al.*, 1994). CFS/ME has been observed to persist for more than six months where symptoms may decrease, remain stable or worsen six months or more(Jason *et al.*, 2010). The current diagnostic strategy for health professionals is based on case definition, although this is not the most ideal method as it permits misdiagnosis. CFS/ME may share homology with certain disorders classified as fatigue related disorders where individuals experience fatigue and one or more of CFS/ME related symptoms. Further, there are no biomarkers available to affirm diagnosis thus complicating treatment.

Population based studies have suggested a link between infections, neurological and neuroimmune dysfunctions and clinical manifestations of CFS/ME(Biswal *et al.*, 2010, Lakhan and Kirchgessner, 2010, Lorusso *et al.*, 2009, Natelson *et al.*, 2005, Schutzer *et*

al., 2011). Immunity has been widely investigated in patients with CFS/ME but the results of these studies are inconsistent, reporting different lymphocyte cell numbers and cytokine distributions in patients with CFS/ME. Nonetheless, findings on immunoglobulins, complement markers and activation molecules in CFS/ME, may demonstrate an underlying infringement in immune function (Lorusso et al., 2009, Sorensen et al., 2009, Nijs et al., 2009). Decreased function of lymphocytes, in particular Natural Killer (NK) cell cytotoxic activity in CFS/ME patients compared to healthy controls, seems to be a consistent finding (Brenu et al., 2010, Fletcher et al., 2010, Klimas et al., 1990, Maher et al., 2005). The functional capacity of other immune cells, such as T cells, and the contribution of other molecules in the pathophysiological mechanism of CFS/ME, remains to be determined. In particular, the role of subsets of $CD4^{+}T$ and the $CD8^{+}T$ cell populations has not been fully studied in CFS/ME. Importantly, recent data on cytokine distribution in CFS/ME patients point towards an increase in pro-inflammatory cytokines suggesting the presence of an underlying viral prevalence in these patients (Broderick et al., 2010, Kuratsune, 2007) and this can be detrimental to the immune inflammatory processes.

It is widely known that neuropeptides regulate immunity. Relevant among these are vasoactive neuropeptides (VNs), specifically vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide (PACAP). They regulate and suppress pro-inflammatory immune processes via the PKA/cAMP pathway (Gomariz *et al.*, 2006). Their role in CFS/ME remains unknown although there are suggestions that

they may be implicated in observed CD4⁺T cell related activities such as cytokine secretion and FOXP3 expression (Staines, 2004).

Immune cell numbers may not necessarily be indicative of diseased states, as stated previously these have been shown to be inconsistent in CFS/ME. However, the functional capacity of these cells during disease progression may provide a better understanding of the mechanism associated with unexplained disorders such as CFS/ME. Alternatively, this may help in identifying specific immune parameters that can be used as diagnostic markers for CFS/ME. The present study thus explores immunological abnormalities that may serve as biomarkers for diagnosing CFS/ME. Additionally, this is the first study to examine the role of the VNs, VIP and PACAP, and FOXP3 expression in CFS/ME.

3.3.Method

The project having been reviewed under an Expedited Review Procedure was granted approval to proceed by the Bond University Human Research Ethics Committee (BUHREC). All participants in this present study signed an informed consent approved by the Bond University Human Research Ethics Committee (BUHREC).

3.3.1. Participants

All participants, both CFS/ME and non-fatigued controls were recruited from Queensland and New South Wales states in Australia through the CFS/ME support groups, newspaper and email advertisements into a prospective study as cases (CFS/ME patients) or non-fatigued controls (healthy volunteers). Participants were eligible if they were between 25 and 65 years old. Prior to inclusion all participants completed a consent form and a Chronic Fatigue Syndrome questionnaire based on the Centre for Disease Prevention and Control case definition (CDC 1994) (Fukuda *et al.*, 1994). Participants previously diagnosed with autoimmune disorders, psychosis, epilepsy, heart disease, or who were pregnant or breastfeeding were excluded from the study (Figure 8).

3.3.2. Sample Preparation and Routine Measurements

A volume of 25ml of blood was collected from the antecubital vein of participants into lithium heparinised and EDTA collection tubes between 9am and 11am. Blood samples were analysed within 12 hours of collection. Routine blood cell counts for red blood cells, lymphocytes, granulocytes and monocytes were performed using an automated cell counter (ACT Differential Analyzer, Beckman Coulter, Miami, FL).

3.3.3. Assessment of NK Cytotoxic Activity

The NK cells were isolated from whole blood samples using Ficoll-Hypaque (GE Healthcare Life Sciences; Milan, Italy) density gradient centrifugation. NK lymphocyte cytotoxic activity was performed as previously described (Aubry *et al.*, 1999). Briefly, isolated cells were labelled with 0.4% PKH-26 (Sigma, St Louis, MO). NK cells were incubated with K562 at an effector to target ratio of 25: 1, for 4 hours at 37°C in 95% air, 5% CO₂. Apoptosis of the tumour cells was measured via FACS-Calibur flow cytometry using the Cell Quest Software (Becton Dickinson (BD), San Diego, CA), using Annexin V-FITC and 7-AAD reagent (BD Pharmingen, San Diego, CA). Percent lysis of K562 cells was calculated as previously described (Aubry *et al.*, 1999).

3.3.4. Assessment of CD8⁺T Lymphocyte Cytotoxic Activity

Briefly, peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were isolated from whole blood samples using Ficoll-Hypaque (GE Healthcare Life Sciences; Milan, Italy) density gradient centrifugation. CD8⁺T lymphocytes were preferentially isolated from PBMCs using CD8⁺T cell isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec GmbH; Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, cells were stained with a CD8⁺T cell biotin-antibody cocktail, incubated for 10 minutes and then stained with CD8⁺T cell microbead cocktail for 15 minutes. Cells were then passed through separation columns were cells of interest were collected for further analysis. Cytolysis was performed as previously described using P815 cells as the target cells (White *et al.*, 2007). In brief, P815 cells were stained with 0.4% PKH-26 and activated using anti-CD3 (BD Bioscience, San Diego, CA). The target cells were then incubated with CD8⁺T cells at an effector to target ratio of 25: 1, for 4 hours at 37°C in 95% air, 5% CO₂. Annexin V-FITC flow cytometry apoptosis detection was used in assessing cell death of the tumour cells. Percent lysis of K562 P815 cells was calculated as previously described (White *et al.*, 2007).

3.3.5. Gene expression in NK and CD8⁺T Cells

Isolation of NK and CD8⁺T cells was done via MACS separation (Miltenyi Biotec GmbH; Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany) as specified by the manufacturer. Purity was determined on the flow cytometer using the Cell Quest software. Isolated NK cells were coated with PE-CD56CD16 and FITC-CD3 (BD Pharningen, San Diego, CA) monoclonal antibodies to determine the purity of NK cells. To establish the purity of CD8⁺T cells, isolated CD8⁺T cells were stained and incubated with PE-CD8 and FITC-CD3 monoclonal antibodies (BD Pharmingen, San Diego, CA). Cells were fast frozen in liquid nitrogen and kept in negative 80 degrees freezing conditions for further assessment. Total RNA extractions were performed using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) and quantified on the NanoDrop 3300 (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE). RNA was synthesised in to cDNA using the SuperScriptTM III First-Strand synthesis SuperMix for qRT-PCR (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) as specified by the manufacturer and stored at negative 20 °C for later analysis. RT-qPCR was performed using IQ SYBR Green Super Mix (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA) with *GAPDH* as the

housekeeping gene. Expression levels of granzyme A, granzyme K, perforin and INF- γ (*GZMA*, *GZMK*, *PRF1* and *IFN*-G) were collected and quantified using the iQCycler (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA).

3.3.6. Quantification of NK Phenotypes

Distribution of NK cell phenotypes was assessed as previously described (Cooper *et al.*, 2001). NK lymphocytes were isolated from whole blood via negative selection using RosetteSep Human Natural Killer Cell Enrichment Cocktail (StemCell Technologies, Vancouver, BC) and, were labelled with CD56-FITC and CD16-PE monoclonal antibodies (BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA).

3.3.7. VPACR2 Stimulation

Whole blood samples (10mL) diluted with 1x PBS were layered over Ficoll-Hypaque for isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells. Cells were stimulated with or without 1µg of Lipopolysaccharide (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) and cultured for 48 hours. Cells were stained with vasoactive intestinal peptide receptor 2 (Sigma, St Louis, MO), FITC-IgG (Sigma, St Louis, MO) and CD4-PE anti-mouse monoclonal antibodies and analysed on the flow cytometer with settings for detecting monocytes and lymphocytes expressing the VPACR2. Percentage of cells expressing both CD4-PE and VIP2-FITC were recorded from these populations to determine the levels of VPACR2 expressed on these cells (Sun *et al.*, 2006). In the lymphocyte gate specific reference was made to CD4⁺T cells.

3.3.8. Cytokine Determination

Isolated CD4⁺T cells were mitogenically stimulated with 1µg of phytohemagluttinin and cultured at a concentration of 1×10^6 cells/mL for 72 hours. Following incubation, supernatants were removed and stored at -80° C for later assessment. T helper (Th)1, Th2 and Th17 cytokine expressions were investigated using the cytometric bead array kit (BD Pharmingen, San Diego, CA) (Collins *et al.*, 1998) for determining levels of interleukin (IL)-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10, tumour necrosis factor (TNF)- α , interferon (INF)- γ and IL-17A. The cytokines selected for this study although not conclusive, enough were selected to ascertain the Th1/Th2/Th17 mechanisms in CFS patients.

3.3.9. Regulatory T Cell Assessment

Expression of FOXP3 Tregs was determined on CD4⁺CD25⁺ cells. PBMC Cells were stained with monoclonal antibodies FITC-CD4 and APC-CD25 (BD Pharmingen, San Diego, CA) following which cells were permeabilised and stained with anti-FOXP3 and PE-FOXP3 respectively and analysed via flow cytometery (Harmar *et al.*, 1998).

3.3.10. Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS software version 16.0 (SPSS Inc, Chicago, USA). A sample size of 59 participants per group was required to obtain statistically significant results with an effect size of 0.5 and a power of 85%. All data represented in this study are reported as means plus or minus standard error of the mean (±SEM). Comparative assessments among participants (that is, the CFS/ME and control

subjects) were performed with the analysis of variance test (ANOVA) and independent sample t-test. All statistically significant results had *p*-values less than or equal to 0.05.

3.3.11. Ethical Clearance and Participant Selection

Approval for this study was granted after review by the Bond University Human Research Ethics Committee (RO852A).

3.4.Results

Of the 168 participants recruited 95 met the CDC criteria for CFS/ME and 50 qualified as healthy controls. Twenty-three participants were rejected because they did not meet the inclusion criteria for CFS/ME (Figure 10) 58.2% of CFS/ME patients indicated that they experienced 6 or more of the symptoms listed in the CDC criteria list and 21.4% experienced only 4 symptoms. The baseline characteristics of the participants are illustrated in table 5.


Figure 9: Selection Process for Experimental Groups. Participants for the present project were grouped into CFS/ME, or non-fatigued control groups based on the CDC 1994 case definition symptom criteria. Participants, that is, both CFS/ME and non-fatigued controls, were comprised of both male and females selected using advertisements and through the CFS/ME support groups. Non-fatigued controls were randomly selected from the general population using newspaper and email advertisements. The above flow chart illustrates the process used to generate the final research population.

Parameters Measured	CFS/ME (n=95)	Controls (n=50)	<i>p</i> -values
Sex	Female 70.5%	Female 57.7%	
	Male 29.5%	Male 42.3%	
Mean Age	46.47±11.7	41.9±9.6	0.11
Height (cm)	167.47±13.2	167.9±8.9	0.16
Weight (kg)	77.02±18.46	72.48±21.09	0.11
White Blood Cells	5.8±1.4	6.3±1.8	0.68
Lymphocyte (%)	38±5.7	33.6±7.9	0.03
Monocytes (%)	5.90±1.4	5.6±2.2	0.30
Granulocyte (%)	56.3±7.1	60.8±8.2	0.06
Lymphocyte ($x10^3/\mu$ L)	2.3±0.8	2.03±0.6	0.24
Monocytes (x $10^{3}/\mu$ L)	0.8±4.2	0.34±0.2	0.51
Granulocyte (x $10^3/\mu$ L)	3.3±1.0	3.87±1.5	0.21
Red Blood Cells ($x10^{6}/\mu$ L)	4.3±0.5	4.56±0.4	0.08
Haemoglobin (g/L)	131.6±12.4	137.0±11.7	0.15
Haematocrit (%)	43.8±3.3	43.68±13.0	0.89

Table 5: Characteristics of participants in the present study

3.4.1. Lymphocyte Cytotoxic Activity

Natural Killer and CD8⁺T (n=71) cytotoxic activity, measured as the ability of NK and CD8⁺T cells to effectively lyse K562 and P815 cells respectively was significantly decreased (p< 0.05) among the CFS/ME patients compared to the control subjects (Figure 10). Similarly granzyme A expression was significantly decreased in both the NK and CD8⁺T cells in the CFS/ME population. However, IFN- γ and granzyme K were decreased only in the NK cells of the CFS/ME group compared to the healthy controls as shown in Figure 11A and B.



Figure 10: Reduced lytic function of cytotoxic cells in CFS/ME. *In vivo* assessment of NK and CD8⁺T cell lysis (cytotoxic activity) of tumour cell lines K562 and P815 respectively where, lytic activity is represented as percent (%) lysis on the y-axis. The white bars represent the non-fatigued control population while the black bars represent the CFS/ME cohort. *Denotes statistical significant results. Data presented as mean of % lysis \pm SEM.



Figure 11: mRNA Expression of Cytotoxic Molecules in NK and CD8+T Cells. Quantitative reverse transcriptase (RT)-PCR demonstrated the relative expression of granzyme A, granzyme K, perforin and IFN-g in NK (A) an dCD8+T cells (B). In NK and CD8+T cells expression levels of GZMA, GZMK and IFN-G were decreased in CFS/ME (black bars) compared to the controls (white bars). PRF1 was however increased in the CFS/ME group. *Denotes statistical significant results ($P \le 0.05$). Data presented as means ± SEM.

3.4.2. Altered NK Profiles in CFS/ME

In this study NK phenotypes were classified into two, those expressing $CD56^{bright}CD16^{-1}$ and $CD56^{dim}CD16^{+}NK$ cells. The number of NK cells expressing $CD56^{bright}CD16^{-1}$ was significantly lower (p < 0.001) in the CFS/ME patients compared to the control subjects. However, $CD56^{dim}CD16^{+}NK$ cells remained unchanged across all groups (Figure 12C). The raw data was converted into absolute counts (Figure 12A and B).



Figure 12: Distribution of NK phenotypes. NK phenotypes that were examined are denoted as either NK Bright (CD56^{bright}CD16⁻) or NK Dim (CD56^{dim}CD16⁺). (A) The box plots represent the raw data of the NK Bright cells in the two groups. CFS/ME patients were decreased in their cell numbers for this particular NK phenotype. (B) However, raw data of CD56^{dim}CD16⁺ NK cells were examined in the control and CFS/ME groups, these were found to be similar. (C) Using the raw data from the flow cytometry results, total cell counts of NK cells were deduced. These measurements are plotted using bar graphs, CD56^{bright}CD16⁻NK cells are more reduced in the CFS/ME (black bars) group in comparison to the controls (white bars). *Denotes statistical significant results ($P \le 0.05$). Data presented as means ± SEM.

3.4.3. Profile of CD4⁺T cells Subsets and Protein Expressions

After 72 hours of culture Th1 and Th2 cytokine secretions were considerably different between groups, however, Th17 cytokines remained unchanged. In particular IL-10, IFN- γ and TNF- α production was significantly elevated in the CFS/ME group compared to the control group (Figure 13). Other cytokines IL-2 and IL-6 although increased in the CFS/ME population were not statistically different between groups (Figure 13). IL-17A was similarly not significantly different between the two groups. FOXP3 secretion by Tregs was significantly higher in the CFS/ME group compared to healthy participants (Figure 14). Incidentally, Treg cell counts were also higher in the CFS/ME group compared to the healthy population (0.77±0.10 vs. 0.24±0.02). Lymphocyte expression of VPACR2 was significantly higher in the CFS/ME patients compared to the control group (Figure 15).



Figure 13: Examination of the expression levels of $CD4^+T$ cell Related Cytokines in CFS/ME following mitogenic stimulation. $CD4^+T$ cells that is, Th1, Th2 and Th17, cytokine levels in CFS/ME (black bars) and control participants (white bars) measured after stimulation with PHA. The concentrations of cytokines were measured in pg/mL. Both anti-inflammatory (IL-10) and pro-inflammatory (IFN-g, TNF-a) cytokines were increased in the CFS/ME group following mitogenic stimulation. *Statistically significant results at p<0.05. Data presented as log of mean concentration ± SEM.



Figure 14: FOXP3 expression and CD4⁺CD25⁺T cells in CFS/ME. The percentage of CD4+T cells expressing CD4⁺CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ markers are represented in the bar graph. Tregs of interest in this study were those positive for FOXP3 and CD4⁺CD25⁺ in CFS/ME (black bars) and control (white bars) participants. *Represents statistically significant results at p<0.05. Data presented as log of mean concentration \pm SEM.



Figure 15: VPAC2R immune cells in CFS/ME. VPAC2R expression on the CD4⁺T cells was assessed in CFS/ME (black bars) and controls (white bars). The data presented here are based on percentage of cells positive for CD4 and VPAC2R. *Represents statistically significant results at p<0.05. Data presented as mean \pm SEM.

3.5.Discussion

This is the first study to show significantly higher levels of VPACR2 receptors, $CD4^+CD25^+Tregs$ and FoxP3⁺Treg expression in CFS/ME patients compared to healthy controls. In addition, CFS/ME patients had significantly higher levels of antiinflammatory cytokine IL-10 and pro-inflammatory cytokines IFN- γ and TNF- α . This profile reflects significant and important immunological dysregulation that could explain some of the clinical symptoms, for example the ongoing sickness that patients experience with CFS/ME.

This is the first study to provide a thorough investigation of the CD4⁺T cell profile in CFS/ME patients through the assessment of cytokine secretion and regulatory protein levels in particular VPACR2 receptors and FoxP3 expression. Cytokines are soluble proteins with either anti-inflammatory or pro-inflammatory effects. Equivocal cytokine expression patterns in CFS/ME patients have been reported without a definite identification as to which cytokines may be specifically linked to CFS/ME. Possible explanations for the inconsistencies in cytokine distribution across studies are the heterogeneous nature of the disorder and differences in analytical methods used. However, newer and more sensitive assays have been suggested that the mechanism underlying CFS/ME may involve a shift in cytokine production leading to either a predominant Th1 or Th2 cytokine profile (Skowera et al., 2004, Swanink et al., 1996, Nakamura et al., 2010). In the adaptive immune system, CD4⁺T cells subsets, Th1, Th2, Th17 and regulatory T cells (Tregs) are the main regulators of cytokine secretion and

the inflammatory immune response. A bimodal Th1/Th2 response was observed in the present study. A predominant Th1 and Th17 immune response has been linked to the development or presence of an autoimmune disease whereas increases in Th2 cytokines suggest the presence of other systemic disorders (Drulovic *et al.*, 2009, Nevala *et al.*, 2009). Th1 cells secrete cytokines IFN- γ and IL-2 while Th2 cells secrete cytokines IL-4 and IL-10 (Zhu and Paul, 2008) and Th17 secrete pro-inflammatory IL-17a, IL-17f and IL-22 (Paust *et al.*, 2009, Pene *et al.*, 2008). Recent data on cytokine networks in CFS/ME show a predominant Th2/anti-inflammatory profile in CFS/ME with a weakened Th1 profile (Broderick *et al.*, 2010).

This study supports the presence of a possible imbalance in Th1/Th2 response in CFS/ME characterised by a significant increase in IL-10 together with significant increases in IFN- γ and TNF- α . Such increases in IL-10 are suggestive of a persistent chronic infectious state and may be associated with a dampening of the NK and CD8⁺T cell immune response (White *et al.*, 2007). Others have shown that IL-10RA is differentially expressed in CFS/ME patients, highlighting a potential compromise in IL-10 function or its receptor in CFS/ME patients (Kaushik *et al.*, 2005, Kerr, 2008). Nonetheless, increased levels of IL-10, IFN- γ and TNF- α indicate the presence of fungal, bacterial or viral infection (Couper *et al.*, 2008). Incidentally in HIV elevation in IL-10, IFN- γ and TNF- α denote the presence of a chronic infection and this correlated with viral load (Norris *et al.*, 2006). Similarly in CFS/ME such alterations in these cytokines may also suggest an increase in viral load and the occurrence of flu-like symptoms. An increase in IL-10 also may contribute to decreased cytotoxic activity observed in the

NK and CD8⁺T cells (den Haan et al., 2007, Szkaradkiewicz et al., 2010). The increase in pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , may also depict the presence of an inflamed gut or irritable bowel syndrome in some CFS/ME patients (Scully et al., 2010). Inflammation in the gut can alter the central nervous system (Goehler et al., 2007, Lakhan and Kirchgessner, 2010) and affects various physiological mechanisms including neuropeptides.

The changes in both the Th1 and Th2 responses may suggest changes in the function of VN receptor VPACR2 which is a key promoter and stimulator of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 (Delgado et al., 1999b). It is important to note that VNs, VIP and PACAP have never been assessed in CFS/ME previously. These important neuropeptides increase IL-10 gene expression via the cAMP response element DNA binding complex pathway, therefore changes in VNs such as elevations in VPACR2 may suggest an increase in IL-10 (Pozo et al., 2000). Further, an increase in TNF-α and IFN- γ suggests an inability of the heightened VPACR2 to suppress TNF- α and IFN- γ secretion as these neuropeptides are noted to suppress pro-inflammatory cytokines while favouring anti-inflammatory cytokine secretions (Pozo and Delgado, 2004). Additionally, increases in VPACR2 potentially suggest changes in cAMP associated with the inflammatory immune response in CFS/ME. Although our study did not assess the levels of cAMP present in CFS/ME patients, VIP binding to its receptor, in this case VPACR2, is known to stimulate the presence of FoxP3⁺ which assists in regulating the T cell response. Thus it is consistent that heightened levels of VPACR2 will translate into heightened FoxP3 expression. FoxP3⁺ Tregs also secrete IL-10 which maintains the

expression of FoxP3 in Tregs (Gonzalez-Rey and Delgado, 2007). The increased expression of IL-10 and the relatively higher expression of FoxP3 together with significant increases in CD4⁺CD25⁺Tregs suppressive activity suggest a requirement to counter a significant pro-inflammatory response in these patients. While levels of viral antigens were not measured in this study, these observations may suggest a plausible prevalence in viral antigens, adjuvants or autoantibodies in the peripheral circulation of CFS/ME patients (Nancy and Shoenfeld, 2008, Buskila *et al.*, 2008).

Natural Killer cytotoxic activity in CFS/ME has received much attention (Klimas *et al.*, 1990; Masuda *et al.*, 1994; Maher et al., 2005; Roberson *et al.*, 2005; Siegel *et al.*, 2006; Brenu *et al.*, 2010) while only one study has examined CD8⁺T cell cytotoxic activity. Most studies found significant decreases in NK activity and one study found decreased CD8⁺T cell cytotoxic activity in a CFS/ME population compared with a control group. These findings are confirmed in our study. In a previous study (Brenu *et al.*, 2010) as well as this study in a larger population, we have found that NK cytotoxic activity and CD56^{bright} NK phenotypes are decreased in CFS/ME patients. These atypical cytotoxic responses may be linked to compromised granule-mediated cell death pathways involving apoptotic mediators, perforin and granzymes. Perforin forms pore-like structures to facilitate the entry of granzymes into the target cell (Scott *et al.*, 2008), and granzymes activate several apoptosis pathways that ensure effective killing of the target cell (Chowdhury and Lieberman, 2008). Perforin and granzymes have been shown to be decreased in both NK and CD8⁺T cells in CFS/ME (Maher *et al.*, 2005, Saiki *et al.*, 2008). In contrast both granzyme A and granzyme K were significantly

reduced while perforin levels were elevated in both the NK and CD8⁺T cells of CFS/ME patients. Reduced cytotoxic activity may therefore be an important component of the immune dysregulation seen in CFS/ME.

3.6.Conclusions

These results illustrate a severely compromised immunomodulation mechanism in CFS/ME where attempts to regulate or restore immune homeostasis appear to be impaired. These findings suggest that certain immunological biomarkers as demonstrated in this study may be unique to CFS/ME. To date no routinely available clinical immunological markers have been identified that characterise CFS/ME, resulting in poor recognition and management of patients. The immunological abnormalities identified in our study can potentially fill this void as potential biomarkers and assist clinicians and patients in diagnosis and management of this severely debilitating condition. These biomarkers may include NK phenotypes, NK activity, CD8⁺T cell activity, IL-10, IFN- γ TNF α , FoxP3 and VPACR2. These markers that seem to be unique to CFS/ME patients could assist in identifying them as a distinct population, enabling more appropriate clinical management and better targeted scientific investigations into the underlying pathomechanisms of the disease.

 Project Two: Longitudinal Investigation of Natural Killer Cells and Cytokines in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome

Brenu E.W., van Driel M., Staines D.R., Ashton K.J., Keane J., Peterson D., Hardcastle S.L., Tajouri L., Ramos S.B., Marshall-Gradisnik S. 2011. Longitudinal Investigation of Natural Killer Cells and Cytokines in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Journal of Affective Disorders. 10 (1), 88.

4.1.Abstract

Objective: Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME) is an etiologically unexplained disorder characterised by irregularities in various aspects of the immunological function. Presently, it is unknown whether these immunological changes remain consistent over time. This study investigates Natural Killer (NK) cell cytotoxic activity, NK cell subsets (CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ and CD56^{dim}CD16⁺) and cytokines, over the course of a12 month period in patients with CFS/ME.

Methods: Participants for the study included CFS/ME patients (n=50) assessed using the 1994 Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (CDC) definition and non-fatigued control (n=27). Participants were assessed at baseline (T1), 6 (T2) and 12 months (T3). Flow cytometric protocols were used to assess NK subsets and NK cytotoxic activity. Cytokine secretions were measured following stimulation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells.

Results: NK cytotoxic activity was significantly decreased in the CFS/ME patients at T1, T2 and T3 compared to the non-fatigued group. Additionally, in comparison to the non-fatigued controls, the CFS/ME group had significantly lower numbers of CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells at both T1 and T2. Interestingly, following mitogenic stimulation, cytokine secretion revealed significant increases in IL-10, IFN- γ and TNF- α at T1 in the CFS/ME group. A significant decrease was observed at T2 in the CFS/ME group for IL-10 and IL-17A while at T3, IL-2 was increased in the CFS/ME group in comparison to the non- fatigued controls. Overall cytotoxic activity was significantly decreased at T3 compared to T1 and T2. CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells were

much lower at T2 compared to the T1 and T3. IL-10 and IL-17A secretion was elevated at T2 in comparison to the T1 and T3.

Conclusion: These results confirm decreases in immune function in CFS/ME patients, suggesting an increased susceptibility to viral and other infections. Furthermore NK cytotoxic activity may be a suitable biomarker for diagnosing CFS/ME as it was consistently decreased during the course of the 12 month study.

4.2.Introduction

Immune responses to infection and inflammation are important aspects of physiological homeostasis. This involves constant co-ordinated responses from and between the innate and adaptive immune systems (Wasowska, Clark and Kupper, 2005). Cells of the innate immune system in particular Natural Killer (NK) cells are important mediators of targeted cell killing of tumor, transformed and virus infected cells (Marcenaro et al., 2011b). NK cells are recruited by interferons and chemoattractive chemokines including CCL22, CX3CL1 and CXCL8 (Gong and Clark-Lewis, 1995, Loetscher et al., 1996, Bochner et al., 1999, Imai et al., 1998). At sites of infection, stochastic expression of NK receptors with the release of granzymes and perforin via mitogenic pathways ensures efficient elimination of unwanted cells (Delgado et al., 2010, Marcenaro et al., 2011a, Marras et al., 2011, Vivier et al., 2004).

As a diseases with unknown pathomechanism and lacking specific diagnostic markers, Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME) has been associated with diminished immune function (Lorusso et al., 2009). CFS/ME is characterised by severe fatigue with apparent flu-like symptoms that either fluctuate or deteriorate and persist for many months to years (Fukuda et al., 1994, Wallman et al., 2005). To date cytokines, lymphocyte subsets and cytotoxic activity, have been examined in patients with CFS/ME using serum, plasma or blood samples. The findings from these investigations demonstrate equivocal quantities in lymphocyte numbers and cytokines but interestingly consistent decrease in NK cytotoxic activity (Tirelli et al., 1994, Barker et al., 1994, Masuda et al., 1994, Racciatti et al., 2004, Stewart et al., 2003, Brenu et al., 2010).

A decrease in NK cytotoxic activity is thus a recurring finding in CFS/ME research (Fletcher et al., 2010, Brenu et al., 2010, Ojo-Amaize et al., 1994, Barker et al., 1994, Maher et al., 2005, Masuda et al., 1994) and remains a hallmark of the disease. Additionally, equivocal changes in NK cell subsets, CD56^{dim}CD16⁺ and CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells have been shown to occur (Brenu et al., 2010, Brenu et al., 2011). Abnormalities in cellular levels of either CD56^{dim}CD16⁺ NK or CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells can affect cytokine production and subsequent clearance of pathogens. Despite these striking alterations there are no follow up studies reporting on the profiling of both NK cells subsets and activity during an extended course of CFS/ME. Perturbations in cytokine production favouring either an anti-inflammatory or pro-inflammatory cytokine profile may be prevalent in some CFS/ME patients (Skowera et al., 2004, Swanink et al., 1996, Metzger et al., 2008). CFS/ME is a chronic disease with a relatively long duration, persisting for more than 6 months, however, it is not reported yet whether alterations in cytokines occur and persist over time in adults with CFS/ME.

At this stage the diagnosis of CFS/ME is based on self-reported clinical symptoms. The difficulty in establishing a stringent medical diagnosis for CFS/ME may be related to the lack of data in monitoring the stability of immune markers during the course of the disease. Almost all studies to date investigating immune function in CFS/ME including cell activity, lymphocyte subsets and cytokines in CFS/ME adults were only restricted

to single time point examination, providing insufficient information on the changes in these makers as the disease progresses. Additionally, there are many factors that can affect the differences in data reported. As CFS/ME is heterogeneous and multi-factorial, CFS/ME patients may experience periods of high, medium or low severity in symptoms which may be related to the levels of cytokines and immune function.

Therefore, the purpose of this study is to examine the validity and stability of immune parameters previously known to be compromised in CFS/ME and to determine most importantly whether these observations are consistent during the course of the disease. Assessment and evaluation of these markers potentially enables both the determination and knowledge of their stability profile over the course of the disease. This is the first longitudinal study assessing NK cytotoxic activity, NK subsets and CD4⁺T cell cytokine distribution over a period of 12 months in adults suffering from CFS/ME.

4.3.Method

4.3.1. Recruitment

Participants for this study were comprised of CFS/ME patients and non-fatigued controls recruited from an existing cohort in Queensland and New South Wales, Australia (Brenu et al., 2011). Prior to inclusion all participants completed a consent form and a questionnaire. The description of these participants is provided in Table 1. The CFS/ME group met the 1994 CDC criteria for CFS/ME and the control group consisted of non-fatigued volunteers. The non-fatigued controls were recruited from similar locations as the CFS/ME cohort. In both groups, individuals with known autoimmune disorders, psychosis, epilepsy, diabetes and cardiac related disorders prior to the onset of CFS/ME like symptoms were excluded from the study. These exclusions were also applied to the control group.

4.3.2. Data Collection

Samples were collected at baseline (T1), after 6 months (T2) and after 12 months (T3). Blood collections were performed at three testing sites as it was not always feasible for participants to travel to the main testing site. Participants were recruited in 2009 and enlisted for the study in December 2009. The first collection was performed in December 2009. The second sampling point took place in June 2010 and the third in December 2010. Clinical data were collected through self-administered questionnaires at baseline (T1) and T3.

4.3.3. Sample Preparation and Routine Measurements

Non-fasting morning blood samples were collected from the antecubital vein of all participants into lithium heparin (12mL) and EDTA (25mL) tubes. Regular full blood count (Coulter Counter, Beckman Coulter) assessments were performed ahead of immunological assessments. All analyses and experiments were performed immediately following blood collection. On a given day blood samples were collected from a maximum of 10 participants each day. These participants comprised of a mixture of CFS/ME patients and healthy controls, however, as there were more CFS/ME patients compared to healthy controls, in some cases the samples comprised only CFS/ME patients.

4.3.4. NK cytotoxic activity

Natural Killer cytotoxic activity was examined as previously described (Aubry et al., 1999, Brenu et al., 2010, Brenu et al., 2011). In brief, NK lymphocytes were isolated from blood samples using density gradient centrifugation and labelled with 0.4% PKH-2T2 (Sigma, St Louis, MO). Following which NK cells were incubated with K562 cells, for 4 hours at 37°C in 95% air, 5% CO₂ at an effector to target ratio of 25 (NK cells):1 (K562). An E:T ratio of 25:1 was chosen as we have previously found this ratio to be the most optimal condition for assessing cytotoxic activity. In previous studies this ratio has been used (Brenu et al., 2010, Brenu et al., 2011). After four hours of incubation NK lysis of K562 cells was calculated as previously described (Aubry et al., 1999) to determine the ability of NK cells to induce tumor cell death or apoptosis via FACS-Calibur flow cytometry (BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA), using Annexin V-FITC and 7-

AAD reagents (BD Pharmingen, San Diego, CA). The NK assay was performed within 2-4 hours upon receipt of all blood samples for that particular day hence each sample was treated the same. Each sample was performed in duplicates and a control sample was included in each run.

4.3.5. NK subsets

The frequency of NK cell subsets was evaluated as previously described (Brenu *et al.*, 2010, Brenu *et al.*, 2011). Briefly, a negative selection system using RosetteSep Human Natural Killer Cell Enrichment Cocktail (StemCell Technologies, Vancouver, BC) was used to segregate NK lymphocytes from whole blood. Preferentially isolated NK cells were then labelled with CD56-FITC and CD16-PE monoclonal antibodies (BD Pharmingen, San Jose, CA). In a forward scatter and side scatter plot the lymphocyte gate was set on NK cells. Subset profile was measured in a PE versus FITC plot.

4.3.6. T cell specific cytokine distribution

Isolated PBMCs were cultured at 1×10^6 cells/mL with or without 1µg of phytohemagluttinin mitogenic stimulation for 72 hours. Cellular supernatants were collected following incubation and stored at -80° C for later assessment. Th1, Th2 and Th17 cytokine concentrations were determined using the cytometric bead array (CBA) kit (BD Pharmingen, San Jose, CA) (Brenu et al., 2011, Dickson and Finlayson, 2009). The cytokines that were measured include IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10, tumour necrosis factor (TNF)- α , interferon (INF)- γ and IL-17A. The CBA kit includes a standard that is diluted at different concentrations as per manufacturer's instructions to produce a

standard curve for each cytokine to be measured. This was included in the cytokine assessment. During each run of the CBA analysis control samples were included and each set of samples analysed on a given day consisted of both CFS/ME patients and non-fatigued control cell supernatants.

4.3.7. Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS software (18.0; SPSS Inc, Chicago). . The experimental data represented in this study are reported as means plus/minus standard error of the mean (±SEM) while all the clinical date are reported as means plus/minus standard deviation (±SD). Comparative assessments among participants (CFS/ME and control subjects) were performed with the analysis of variance test (ANOVA) and repeated measures. For the repeated measures assessment time was the within-subjects factor and group was the between subject factor. Instances where Mauchly's test indicated that sphericity assumption was breached, the Huynh-Feldt correction was applied. Bonferroni method was used as post-hoc analysis to assess changes in the data. Time effects and group effects on the variables measured were assessed using eta squared, where eta squared (η^2) is the ratio of the sum of squares of the variance to the sum of squares of the total variance (η^2 =SS _{variance effect}/SS _{total}). To determine within subject stability. Pearson and Spearman's rank correlations were determined between the three time points. P-values less than or equal to 0.05 were considered statistically significant. 4.3.8. Ethical Clearance and Participant Selection

Approval for this study was granted after review by the Bond University Human Research Ethics Committee (R0852A).

4.4.Results

4.4.1. Participants

Data for baseline, 6 months and 12 months were available for 86 participants (65 CFS/ME patients and 25 non-fatigued controls). The mean age for the CFS/ME patients was 47.2 ± 11.5 years and 45.2 ± 9.3 years for the non-fatigued controls. 75.4% of CFS/ME patients and 66.7% of the non-fatigued controls were female and the mean BMI in both groups was 24.5 ± 5.0 for the CFS/ME patients and 24.5 ± 4.3 for the non-fatigued controls. The CFS/ME patients had been suffering from fatigue for a mean of 16.4 ± 12.5 years and their mean score on the Fatigue Severity Scale (FSS) was 55.5 ± 9.1 (the lowest possible score of the FSS was 7 and highest is 63) (Krupp et al., 1989). Only 19.4% of patients indicated that they were still able to carry out normal activities. Clinical baseline characteristics are reported in Table 6.

	Cases (n=65)	Controls (n=21)
Age, mean in years (SD)	47.2 (11.5)	45.2 (9.3)
Female (%)	75.4	66.7
BMI kg/m ² (SD)	24.4 (4.9)	25.3 (5.5)
Smoked in the past 2 years (%)	4.7	4.8
Symptom (%)		
Weakness >24 hours after exercise	93.8	9.5
Unrefreshing sleep	93.8	19.0
Impaired concentration	90.8	4.8
Muscle pain	81.5	14.3
Joint pain	70.8	9.5
Headaches	67.7	9.5
Lymph glands	43.1	0
Sore throat	46.2	8.0
Diagnosed with depression or anxiety	64.6	19.0

Table 6: Baseline clinical characteristics of chronic fatigue syndrome patients (cases) and non-fatigued controls.

4.4.2. Longitudinal assessment of NK cytotoxic activity

Natural Killer cytotoxic activity, the ability of the NK cells to effectively cause apoptosis of K562 cells was significantly reduced (p < 0.05) in CFS/ME patients compared to the control group. Significant changes between the groups were noticed at the different time points, i.e. at T1 (p < 0.001), T2 (p < 0.001) and T3 (p < 0.001) (Figure 16A). Regardless of the time point cytotoxic activity remained significantly decreased (p < 0.001). Time effects had no interaction with the group (p=0.495). There were significant time effects in cytotoxic activity from T1 to T3 (p=0.023) and from T2 to T3 (p=0.016) (Figure 16B).



Figure 16: NK cytotoxic activity was decreased at all time points in the CFS/ME patients. (A) Cytotoxic activity presented as % lysis of K562 cells by NK cells assessed overtime at T1, T2 and T3 in the CFS/ME patients (black bars) and control (white bars) participants. (B) Cluster analysis showing the overall cytotoxic activity in the whole participant group. *Indicates statistical significant results relative to controls. Statistics are presented as mean \pm SEM.

4.4.3. Differential Distribution of NK Cells Between Groups

The NK subsets were classified as $CD56^{dim}CD16^+$ and $CD56^{bright}CD16^-$ NK cells. $CD56^{bright}CD16^-$ NK cells were significantly lower at T1 (*p*=0.020) and T2 (*p*<0.001) in CFS/ME patients compared to non-fatigued controls (Figure 17A). Significant time effects were observed for CD56^{bright}CD16⁻NK cell levels (*p*=0.003) in the overall group. Additionally, there was a significant interaction between time and group (*p*=0.015). Pairwise comparison revealed significant changes in the overall group from the T1 to T2 period (*p*=0.037) and from T1 to T3 (*p*=0.014) (Figure 17B). CD56^{dim}CD16⁺NK cells remained unchanged throughout the study for both groups.



Figure 17: CD56^{bright}CD16⁻NK Subset distribution in the CFS/ME group. Percentage of NK cells stained positive for CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ was significantly low in the CFS/ME group at the T1 and at T2. The white bars represent control data while the black bars represent CFS/ME data. (B) Cluster analysis showing the overall CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells in the whole participant group. Data are presented in the form of log of the total events collected via flow cytometry \pm SEM. *Signifies statistical significant results relative to controls.

4.4.4. T Cell Related Cytokine Distribution

Following mitogenic stimulation, production significant differences in cytokine distribution were observed at T1, T2 and T3. At T1, IL-10 (p=0.051), IFN- γ (p=0.003) and TNF- α (p=0.002) were significantly increased in the CFS/ME patients compared to the non-fatigued controls (Figure 18B, D, E). IL-10 (p=0.026) and IL-17A (p=0.002) were significantly decreased at T2 (Figure 18B, C) and only IL-2 (p=0.005) was significantly increased at T3 (Figure 18A). There was no significant difference in the remaining cytokines.

Irrespective of the group, overall production of some cytokines was significantly different from one time point to another. IL-2 was increased from T1 to T2 (p<0.001) and from T1 to T3 (p<0.001) (Figure 4A). IL-17A was increased from T1 to T2 (p=0.009) but declined fron T2 to T3 (p=0.022) (Figure 4D). Secretion of IL-6 was decreased fromt T1 to T2 (p=0.001) and T1 to T3 (p=0.001) (Figure 19B). IL-10 proressively declined from T1 to T3 (p<0.001) and T2 to T3 (p<0.001) (Figure 19C).



Figure 18: Between group differences in cytokine production overtime. The secretion of IL-2 (A) was significantly increased in the CFS/ME patients at the T3, (B) IL-10 increased at the T1 and dropped significantly at the T2 in the CFS/ME group. (C) IL-17A was reduced at the T1 while (D) IFN- γ and (E) TNF- α were increased significantly only at the T1. The CFS/ME data are signified by the black bars and non-fatigued controls the white bars. *Symbolizes statistically significant results were considered where p≤0.05. The results are expressed as the mean concentration at each time point ± SEM.



Figure 19: Overall Cytokine Secretion with Respect to Time. (A) Cytokine production within group was significantly different in IL-2 with high levels noticed at T1 compared to the T2 and T3. (B) A similar pattern was noticed in IL-2. (C) IL-10 was however significantly decreased at T3 compared to the T1 or at T2. (D) IL-17A tended to be higher at T2 within group. Data are presented in the form of log of the total events collected via flow cytometery \pm SEM. *Designates statistical significant results relative to controls.

4.4.5. Parameter stability

In this study the stability of the immune parameters over time was assessed using Pearson and Spearman's correlation analysis, where significance was set at *P* less than or equal to 0.05. The results were highly significant for NK activity data, a positive correlation was perceived at all time points for NK activity (T1-T2; *p*=0.003, T1-T3; p=0.032). Although, CD56^{bright}CD16⁻NK cells were not significantly decreased at T3 the correlation between time points was significant (T1-T2; *p*<0.0001, T1-T3; *p*<0.0001, T2-T3; *p*<0.0001). Using eta squared, significant main effects (η^2 =0.44) were noticed for NK activity. Of note, cytokines were not correlated at any time point. However decreases in IFN- γ , TNF- α and IL-10 were correlated at T1.

4.5.Discussion

Our investigation is the first study to demonstrate that NK cytotoxic activity remains consistently decreased in CFS/ME patients during the course of the disease. However, other immune parameters, especially cytokine secretions fluctuate at different time points and therefore demonstrate inconsistencies in their distribution pattern during the course of the disease. The purpose of this investigation was to identify immune markers that can be possibly used as biomarkers for CFS/ME in a longitudinal manner.

Primarily, this longitudinal study has illustrated that NK cytotoxic activity is potentially useful as biomarkers for CFS/ME, since it was the most stable in the CFS/ME patients over the 12 months period of the study. Decreases in cytotoxic activity occur in CFS/ME, in some cases this is associated with differential expression in the levels of cytotoxic molecules (Klimas et al., 1990, Klimas and Koneru, 2007, Brenu et al., 2010, Robertson et al., 2005). These cytotoxic proteins and their genes including perforin (*PRF1*), granzyme A (*GZMA*), granzyme B (*GZMB*) and granzyme K (*GZMK*) have been shown to be either increased or decreased in CFS/ME (Brenu et al., 2011, Maher et al., 2005, Saiki et al., 2008). For example, the perforin gene (*PRF1*) may increase in some cases of CFS/ME while intracellular perforin protein may be decreased in other CFS/ME patients (Brenu et al., 2011). Such profound differences in protein and mRNA can reduce the effectiveness of NK cells to induce lysis/cytotoxic activity of viral infected cells. Hence, defective cytotoxic activity in CF/ME patients may be due to perturbations in the expression of cytotoxic factors resulting in reductions in cytotoxic proteins required for effective lysis of viral and microbial particles. Importantly, NK

cells have both activating and inhibitory receptors, successful killing of target cells occurs through integrated signalling by activating and inhibitory receptors, and co-receptors. Inhibitory receptors are activated through the recognition of MHC class I proteins and this inhibits NK cytoxic activity (Biassoni, 2009, Biassoni et al., 2001). Activating receptors are important for eliminating tumours, and other microbes through intracellular signal transduction mechanisms that connect them to immunodominant tyrosine based activation motif (ITAMS) adaptor proteins (Moretta et al., 2001, Biassoni, 2009, Biassoni et al., 2001). Certain viruses can affect NK receptor signalling thus reducing cytoxic activity. For example, the cytomegalovirus viral genes can regulate NK inhibitory receptor expression preventing the induction of activating receptors (Reyburn et al., 1997). An increase in viral load occurs during the course of CFS/ME, may trigger defective cytotoxic receptor activations hence resulting in malfunctioning of NK cytotoxic activity. The overall decrease in cytotoxic activity at T3 is not explicitly known.

The exact consequence of alterations in CD5^{6bright}CD16⁻ NK cells in CFS/ME is not fully known, however, patterns of CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells were affected by seasonal changes which may affect NK cytokine production. Incidentally gene expression of *IFNG* which is an important NK cytokine was significantly decreased in the NK cells of CFS/ME patients (Brenu et al., 2011), which may be related to the decrease in CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells. Decreases in CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells have been observed in coronary heart disease, allergic rhinitis and juvenile rheumatoid arthritis while in diseases such as Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD) CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK cells have been reported to be increased (Scordamaglia et al., 2008, Hak et al., 2007).

Interleukin 2, a pro-inflammatory cytokine produced by Th1 cells (Zhu and Paul, 2008) is required for naïve CD4⁺T cell differentiation into Th2 and regulatory T cells (Tregs) in the presence of IL-4 and transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) respectively (Zhu and Paul, 2008). Binding of IL-2 to its high affinity receptor IL-2R induces the proliferation of T cells and memory CD4⁺ and CD8⁺T cells (Thornton et al., 2004, Williams et al., 2006, Yamane et al., 2005). It is also has important roles in generating effector functions for B cells, CD56^{bright}NK and CD8⁺T cells (Fehniger et al., 2003). IL-2 regulates Treg cells and interestingly, CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺Treg cells, have been reported to be significantly increased in the CFS/ME patients in comparison to non-fatigued controls (Brenu et al., 2011). An increase in IL-2 may suggest a shift towards Th1/ pro-inflammatory immune response in CFS/ME patients.

Anti-inflammatory IL-10 exerts inhibitory effects on cytokine secretion and acts as an inhibitor to pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion by multiple cells including Th1 cells (IFN- γ), macrophages/monocytes (IL-1, IL-T2, IL-8, IL-12 and TNF-) and NK cells (IFN- γ and TNF- α) (Commins et al., 2010). A decrease in IL-10 favours an increase in pro-inflammatory responses and this may increase the prevalence of Th1 like cytokines. IL-17A is expressed by Th17 cells, it recruits and activates neutrophils, stimulates the generation of pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines and increases antimicrobial gene expression (Weaver et al., 2007, Fossiez et al., 1996, Liang et al., 2006, Ouyang et al.,
2008). IL-17A is an important immunoregulator during microbial infections as it activates immune cells to secrete pro-inflammatory factors. A decrease in IL-17A may contribute to the prevalence of infections. A possible explanation for the observed changes in the secretion of this cytokine may be related to TGF- β which at optimal levels directly promotes IL-17A generation while reducing IL-2 (Cejas et al., 2010). Thus, in the CFS/ME patients, TGF- β may be decreased causing an increase in IL-2. Therefore, cytokine release in CFS/ME patients undergoes shifts during the course of the disease where patients may present with either an amplified or depressed antiinflammatory or pro-inflammatory cytokine profile. These alterations in cytokine secretion may occur during the course of the disease and at different times causing either a shift towards a predominant Th1 or Th2 immune response in CFS/ME (Brenu et al., 2011, Broderick et al., 2010, Fletcher et al., 2009, Skowera et al., 2004, Swanink et al., 1996). This makes it difficult to establish a unique CFS/ME-like inflammatory cytokine profile. The observed pattern of cytokine distribution among our CFS/ME patients is consistent with equivocal findings in the literature (Patarca et al., 1994, Linde et al., 1992, Lloyd et al., 1992, Peakman et al., 1997, Gold et al., 1990). In adolescents with CFS/ME cytokine secretions have been observed to be correlated with seasonal variations (ter Wolbeek et al., 2007). Therefore, CFS/ME may be associated with oscillations in pro and anti-inflammatory cytokines, supporting the heterogeneity and multifactorial nature of the disease and the diversity in symptom presentations.

4.6.Conclusion

In conclusion, altered regulation of immunological function, in particular reduced cytotoxic activity, is a key component of CFS/ME. This longitudinal study has identified NK cytotoxic activity and possibly CD56^{bright}CD16[°] NK cells as potential biomarkers for diagnosing CFS/ME. The observation of immune dysregulation made in this study in relation to CFS/ME patients have been observed in various immunological diseases. This suggests the need for further investigations into the underlining disrupted mechanism of decreases in cytotoxic activity. It is important to note that these cytokine profiles were measured following mitogenic stimulation of PBMCs, serum measurements of cytokines may display different results. Further studies are therefore required to investigate whether changes in cytokine secretions from activated PBMCs and/ or serum levels are associated with severity and progression of the complex clinical presentations in CFS/ME pathology.

5. Project Three: Cytotoxic Lymphocyte MicroRNAs as Potential Biomarkers for Chronic Fatigue Syndrome /Myalgic Encephalomyelitis Patients

Brenu E.W., van Driel M., Staines D.R., Ashton K.J., Marshall-Gradisnik S. 2011. Cytotoxic Lymphocyte MicroRNAs as Potential Biomarkers for Chronic Fatigue Syndrome Patients/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis. Journal of Translational Medicine, 2012 May 7. [Epub ahead of print]

5.1.Abstract

Background: Immune dysfunction associated with disease often has a molecular basis. A novel group of molecules known as microRNAs (miRNAs) have been associated with suppression of translational processes involved in cellular development and proliferation, protein secretion, apoptosis, immune function and inflammatory processes. MicroRNAs may be implicated in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME), where immune function is impaired. The objective of this study was to determine the association between miRNAs in cytotoxic cells and CFS/ME.

Methods: Natural Killer (NK) and CD8+T cells were preferentially isolated from peripheral blood mononuclear cells from all participants (CFS/ME, n=28; mean age=41.8±9.6 years and controls, n=28; mean age=45.3±11.7 years), via negative cell enrichment. Following total RNA extraction and subsequent synthesis of cDNA, reverse transcriptase-quantitative polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) was used to determine the expression levels of nineteen miRNAs.

Results: There was a significant reduction in the expression levels of *miR-21*, in both the NK and CD8+T cells in the CFS/ME sufferers. Additionally, the expression of *miR-17-5p*, *miR-10a*, *miR-103*, *miR-152*, *miR-146a*, *miR-106*, *miR-223* and *miR-191* was significantly decreased in NK cells of CFS/ME patients in comparison to the non-fatigued controls.

Limitations: The results from these investigations are not yet transferable into the clinical setting, further validatory studies are now required.

Conclusions: Collectively these miRNAs have been associated with apoptosis, cell cycle, development and immune function. Changes in miRNAs in cytotoxic cells may reduce the functional capacity of these cells and disrupt effective cytotoxic activity along with other immune function in CFS/ME patients.

5.2.Introduction

Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME) is a multi-symptom, multi-factorial and heterogeneous disorder. CFS/ME affects about 1-4% of individuals worldwide and is characterised by deficits in short term memory and concentration, tender lymph nodes, muscle pain, severe headaches, sleep disturbances, profound fatigue and postexertional malaise (Fukuda et al., 1994). Immune markers have been identified including decreased cytotoxic activity (Klimas et al., 1990, Maher et al., 2005, Brenu et al., 2010). Differential expressions of genes involved in immunological, neurological and metabolic processes have also been implicated in CFS/ME (Kerr, 2008, Lin and Hsu, 2009, Saiki et al., 2008, Kaushik et al., 2005, Kerr et al., 2008a, Kerr et al., 2008b). A number of these genes encode transcription factors known to regulate immune function such as cytotoxicity, cytokine secretion and apoptosis and have been shown to be decreased in CFS/ME patients (Brenu et al., 2012, Faria and Weiner, 2006, Schaefer et al., 2007, Matsuoka and Jeang, 2005).

Other regulatory molecules have been identified that may have characteristics similar to transcription factors, these molecules are known as microRNAs (miRNAs). It is predicted that the human genome may encode over 1,000 miRNAs (Griffiths-Jones, 2010). MicroRNAs are highly conserved non-coding RNA molecules 18-24 nucleotides in length that preferentially target 3' untranslated regions of their target mRNAs (Sun et al., 2010). MicroRNAs are endogenously expressed and transcribed into a primary miRNA from introns of protein-/non-coding sequences of exclusive miRNA genes or host genes (Sun et al., 2010). The pri-miRNA formed is processed into a pre-miRNA

and integrated into an RNA-Induced Silencing Complex (RISC) (Hammond et al., 2000). The miRNA-RISC either cleavages complementary mRNA molecules or inhibits protein translation resulting in the decrease of *de novo* synthesis of the corresponding protein (Behm-Ansmant et al., 2006). The interactions between miRNAs and mRNAs are important in maintaining coherent physiological processes such as immune function.

MicroRNAs are required during development, maturation, proliferation, antigen recognition, apoptosis induction and cytokine secretion of immune cells (Tili et al., 2007, O'Connell et al., 2007, Taganov et al., 2006, Liston et al., 2010a). Dysregulation in the expression of miRNAs may adversely affect immune homeostasis. For example, deficiencies in *miR-155* encourage a shift towards T helper 2 (Th2) anti-inflammatory immune responses (Rodriguez et al., 2007, Thai et al., 2007), while in the absence of *miR-101* autoreactive T cell mediated autoimmunity occurs (Yu et al., 2007). MicroRNAs are also essential for modulating immune responses to bacterial and viral infection. Alterations in these miRNAs may significantly affect immune reactions such as cytotoxic activity which are known to be compromised in CFS/ME.

The purpose of this study was to assess the possible role of miRNAs in cytotoxic cells of the innate (NK cells) and adaptive (CD8⁺T cells) immune system in CFS/ME patients. We hypothesised that as miRNAs can either increase or decrease the expression of various genes, they may also be involved in the regulation of cytotoxic cells in CFS/ME patients. To the best of our knowledge this is the first study to explore the role of miRNAs in cytotoxic cells of CFS/ME patients.

5.3.Method

5.3.1. Subject Recruitment

This study was approved by the Bond University Human Research Ethics Committee (R0852A). Participants (n=56) for the study were recruited from a database of patients from the South East Queensland region of Australia. The inclusion criteria for CFS/ME (n=28; age=42.0 \pm 9.4 years) was based on the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) 1994 case definition while the non-fatigued healthy control (n=28; age=45.0 \pm 14.0 years) were participants with no medical history or symptoms of prolonged fatigue or illness of any kind (Fukuda *et al.*, 1994).

5.3.2. Sample Collection and Cell Isolation

Venous blood samples (40mL) from all participants were collected into EDTA tubes and analysed within three hours of collection. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells were isolated from 20mL of whole blood for each cell type using Ficoll-hypaque (GE Healthcare, Uppsala, Sweden). Enrichment of NK or CD8⁺T cells was performed using NK and CD8⁺T Cell Isolation Kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Enriched NK or CD8⁺T cell purity was examined on the FACSCalibur flow cytometer (BD Bioscience, San Diego, CA) after staining with CD16/CD56 or CD8/CD3 monoclonal antibodies (BD Bioscience, San Diego, CA). Flow cytometry and haemocytometer assessment were used to determine the purity of the cells isolated for miRNA expression analysis. The recovery of isolated cells was calculated based on the observation that NK and CD8⁺T cells represent 2% and 5% of peripheral blood lymphocytes respectively (Dorfman and Raulet, 1998, Banerjee et al., 2005) hence; there are more CD8⁺T cells in circulation compared to NK cells. Thus recovery was defined as the ratio of percentage of the total number of cells (i.e. NK or CD8⁺T cells) isolated to the percentage of cells (ie. NK or CD8⁺T cells) present in the volume of blood collected. Enriched cells were snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until further assessment.

5.3.3. RNA Extraction and cDNA Synthesis of NK and CD8⁺T Cells

Total RNA (containing miRNA) was extracted from isolated NK and CD8⁺T cells using the miRNeasy isolation kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to manufacturer's instructions. Concentration and purity of RNA was determined using the NanoDrop 3300 (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA). Synthesis of cDNA from 250ng of miRNA was performed using the NCodeTM miRNA First-Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Synthesized cDNA were diluted 1:20 and stored at -20°C prior to RT-qPCR.

5.3.4. RT-qPCR

A panel of 19 miRNAs expressed in NK and CD8⁺T cells, was selected based on their involvement in immune cell function (Table 7). Six small non-coding RNA genes (*SNORD25, SCARNA17, SNORA73A, RNU5A, RNU1A* and *RNU6B*) (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) were assessed using GeNorm to determine their usability as reference genes (Etschmann et al., 2006). *RNU1A* was found to be the most stable and therefore served as the endogenous reference control for all miRNAs assessed in this study. RT-qPCR was performed in a CFX96 Real-Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA).

The final reaction volume $(10\mu L)$ included $1\times iQ$ SYBR-Green Supermix (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA), 200nM of each primer and $4\mu L$ of diluted cDNA. Primer pairs consisted of a miRNA-specific forward primer (Zhang et al., 2009) and the universal RT primer (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA). The RT-qPCR conditions were 95°C for 3 minutes, followed by 45 cycles of 95°C for 10s, 57°C for 30s and generation of melt curves at 65°C to 95°C for the detection of secondary amplicons (Mestdagh et al., 2009). All reactions were performed in triplicate with each reaction plate containing an equal number of CFS/ME and non-fatigued controls, a calibrator control derived from a pool of all cDNA samples and a no template control (NTC). PCR amplification efficiencies (85-100%) for each primer pair was calculated using a 4-log serial dilution of the calibrator sample and efficiency correction was applied to the data during analysis.

Table 7: Summary of miRNA investigated, including their targeted messenger RNAs and function.

Gene	mRNA Targets	Function	
miR-10a	BCL2L2, BCL6, E2F3	Induction of cell survival; inhibition of transcription necessary for germinal centre formation; cell cycle regulation	
miR-16	BCL2, CDK6	Anti-apoptotic; regulation of cell cycle	
miR-15b	CDK6, BCL2, ARL2	Anti-apoptotic; cell cycle progression; regulation of STAT3	Apoptosis
miR-107	PTEN	Regulates AKT-mTOR signalling; tumor suppression	
miR-128b	APAF1, BAG2	Anti-apoptotic	
miR-146a	NFKB1	Inflammation; cell differentiation; apoptosis	
miR-191	IL2RA, BCL214	Regulation of apoptosis	
miR-21	TLR4, PITX2, EGR2	Activation of NF κ B; regulation of gene expression; regulation of embryo development	
miR-223	E2F1,NFIA, MEF2C	Regulation of cell proliferation; regulation of cell cycle genes; activation of transcription and replication	Cell
miR-17-5p	MAPK9, RBL2, TNFRSF21, TGFBR2	Phosphorylation of transcription factors; chromatin Maintenance; activation of immune factors	promeration
miR-150	C-MYB, NOTCH3, EIF4B	Activation of transcription factor; regulation of receptor function	
miR-103	ARL2, DICER, TGIF2	Formation of RISC complex; repression of transcription	
miR-106b	STAT3	Transcription activation	
miR-126	ITGA6	Cell adhesion	
тiR-142- Зр	IL6ST	Signal transduction	Immune
miR-146- 5p	EGFR	Phosphorylation of proteins	functions
miR-152	HLA-G, DNMT1, EIF4G3	Antigen presentation; methylation	
miR-181	EGR1, HOXA11, TCL1 BCL215	Regulation of transcription;	
Let 7a	<i>E2F2</i> ,	Activation of transcription	

153 | P a g e

5.3.5. Data and Statistical Analysis

The PCR data were analysed using the CFX Manager v1.6 (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). Baseline subtractions and threshold settings above background were applied to all data. The calibrator sample was used to normalize inter-assay variations, with the threshold coefficient of variance (CV) for intra-assay and inter-assay replicates <1% and <5% respectively. Following efficiency correction normalized expression ($\Delta\Delta$ Cq) was calculated with miRNA expression normalized to *RNU1A* levels and the calibrator control. Expression values were log₂ transformed and the median expression value for the non-fatigued group was set to zero. Data was analysed using the software packages SPSS 18 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL) and GraphPad Prism 5 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA). For miRNA analysis unpaired groups of values were compared according to the non-parametric Mann-Whitney test. Statistical significance was set at $P \le 0.05$. ANOVA was used in analysing the results in Table 1 where results with $P \le 0.05$ were classified as significant.

5.4.Results

5.4.1. Attributes of Participants

Participants from this study were randomly selected from a cohort of participants with known decreases in NK and CD8⁺T cell cytotoxic activity (Brenu *et al.*, 2011). Full blood counts were performed prior to cell isolation and gene expression. There were no significant changes in white blood cell counts between CFS/ME patients and controls, however, mean platelet volume was significantly different between the two groups (Table 8).

Parameters	Control (n=30)	CFS/ME (n=30)	*p-values
Sex: Female	22	23	
Male	8	7	
Mean Age	45.3±11.7	41.8±9.6	0.11
Height (cm)	167.47±13.2	167.9±8.9	0.16
Weight (lbs)	169.8±140.7	159.8±46.5	0.11
White Blood Cells	6.16 ± 0.25	5.17 ± 0.19	0.17
Lymphocyte (%)	35.02 ± 1.37	38.18 ± 0.10	0.10
Monocytes (%)	5.72 ± 0.30	6.00 ± 0.33	0.56
Granulocyte (%)	59.28 ± 1.48	54.99 ± 1.52	0.07
Lymphocyte ($x10^3/\mu$ L)	2.07 ± 0.11	2.12 ± 0.08	0.75
Monocytes (x10 ³ / μ L)	0.32 ± 0.02	0.33 ± 0.02	0.67
Granulocyte (x $10^3/\mu$ L)	3.71 ± 0.22	3.21 ± 0.17	0.09
Red Blood Cells			
$(x10^{6}/\mu L)$	4.56 ± 0.04	4.36 ± 0.05	0.01*
Haemoglobin (g/L)	136.30 ± 1.41	131.70 ± 1.52	0.05*
Haematocrit (%)	41.57 ± 0.59	38.77 ± 0.50	0.00*
MCV	84.78 ± 1.61	88.44 ± 0.73	0.05*
МСН	33.74 ± 1.91	30.36 ± 0.23	0.09
MCHC	321.65 ± 10.30	341.29 ± 1.35	0.07
RDW	13.94 ± 10.91	12.58 ± 0.14	0.06
PLT	238.30 ± 10.40	237.93 ± 8.19	0.98
MPV	7.02 ± 0.08	7.24 ± 0.12	0.18

Table 8: Characteristics of CFS/ME and Non-fatigued Control Participants

*significance set at $p \le 0.05$

High levels of purity (>93%) were observed following isolation and enrichment. The rate of recovery was measured as a percentage of the cells isolated following enrichment to the expected number of NK or CD8⁺T cells present in the volume of venous blood collected (Figure 20). The rate of recovery was higher for the NK (>90%) cells in comparison to the CD8⁺T cells (>83%) (Figure 20).



Figure 20: The purity of NK and CD8⁺T cells. Minimal contamination from other cells types was observed as represented by the graphs. The white bars denote the non-fatigue control group (n=30) while the black bars depict the CFS/ME group (n=30). Results are presented here as means \pm SEM.

5.4.3. RT-qPCR Results

The choice of a stable reference gene is critical for accurate gene experiment analysis, therefore a number of the reference genes were examined to determine the best possible gene to use. Expression of non-coding RNAs varied in both the NK and the CD8⁺T cells (Figure 21). In both the NK and CD8⁺T cells despite the slight discrepancies in expression, there were no significant differences between the two groups on measures of expression of the reference genes. *RNU1A* was determined to be the most stable reference gene for both cell types; in addition its relative abundance was most similar to the average abundance of the miRNAs investigated. Stability of reference genes were determined using the M values. M values refer to the average pair wise deviations of one reference gene to other reference genes. This deviation relates to the differences in the log2-transformed expression standard deviation of one gene to another. Therefore the stability of reference gene decreases at high M values compared to low M values. The M values for four snRNAs were much lower in both the NK and CD8⁺T cells.



Figure 21: Expression profile of non-coding snRNAs in NK cells and CD8⁺T cells. The figure represents all the snRNAs tested for use as a stable reference gene. GeNorm threshold value (1.5) is indicated with a dashed line.

The expression levels of 19 miRNAs were compared between CFS/ME and nonfatigued controls. Overall, NK cells had the most downregulated miRNAs in the CFS/ME population compared to the non-fatigued controls. Of the miRNAs selected, eight have regulatory roles involving apoptosis, and of these, four (*miR-10a, miR-146a, miR-191 and miR-223*) were found to be significantly decreased (Figure 22A) in the NK cells while none were significantly decreased in the CD8⁺T cells (Figure 22B). Similarly of the six miRNAs involved in cell proliferation that were investigated, four (*miR-17-5p, miR-21, miR-106 and miR-152*) were significantly reduced in the NK cells (Figure 23A). A two-fold decrease in *miR-21* was also observed in the CD8⁺T cells of in the CFS/ME group (Figure 23B). Of the remaining five miRNAs with broad function in immunity, only miR-103 was significantly decreased in NK cells (Figure 24A and 24B).



Figure 22: Expression profile of miRNAs involved in apoptosis. Relative expression data presented as boxplots for miRNAs involved in cell proliferation in A) NK cells and B) CD8+T cells. Boxes indicate the interquartile range (25%-75%) with the horizontal bar within each box indicating the median. The whiskers show the minimum and maximum values.*P < 0.05 vs. non-fatigued control.



Figure 23: Relative expression data presented as boxplots for miRNAs involved in cell proliferation in A) NK cells and B) CD8+T cells. Boxes indicate the interquartile range (25%-75%) with the horizontal bar within each box indicating the median. The whiskers show the minimum and maximum values.*P < 0.05 vs. non-fatigued control.



Figure 24: Relative expression data presented as boxplots for miRNAs involved in immune function in A) NK cells and B) CD8⁺T cells. Boxes indicate the interquartile range (25%-75%) with the horizontal bar within each box indicating the median. The whiskers show the minimum and maximum values.*P < 0.05 vs. non-fatigued control.

5.5.Discussion

We examined the expression of miRNAs and contribution of miRNAs to the immune profile of cytotoxic cells, that is NK and CD8⁺T cells, in CFS/ME patients. Non-coding RNA molecules affect physiological processes and certain pathological conditions. Our patient groups had similar cell numbers signifying that CFS/ME is not associated with changes in cell numbers. Similarly, there were no significant differences in the number of cells isolated from each group. However, mean platelet volume was reduced in the non-fatigued control in comparison to the CFS/ME patients; this may be due to individual characteristics and the heterogeneous nature of CFS/ME. Mean platelet volume has been reported elsewhere to be decreased in CFS/ME patients and this was not associated with heightened platelet activation or a hypercoagulable state (Kennedy et al., 2006). This study has shown significant down-regulation in the expression of miRNAs in CFS/ME population in comparison to a non-fatigued control group. These findings implicate miRNAs in the pathogenesis of CFS/ME, possibly relating to the cytotoxic function of NK and CD8⁺T cells which has consistently been shown to be decreased in patients with CFS/ME (Brenu et al., 2010, Klimas et al., 1990, Maher et al., 2005, Fletcher et al., 2010). If cytotoxic activity of NK cells is deemed a possible biomarker for CFS/ME (Fletcher et al., 2010), then it is imperative to determine all components of this process that may be compromised.

Natural Killer and CD8⁺T cells are important apoptosis inducers, therefore, a down regulation in *miR-10a*, *miR-146a*, *miR-223* and *miR-191* may affect the efficiency of these cells to induce apoptosis of target cells (Subramanian and Steer, 2010). These

miRNAs promote apoptosis by targeting the 3'UTR region of BCL2, CDK6 and BAX, thus inhibiting their expression at the post-transcriptional level and potentially leading to increased programmed cell death (Nishi et al., 2010). Although the action of these miRNAs in cytotoxic cells is not explicitly known, the genes targeted by these miRNAs (Table 2) may suggest an involvement in the cytotoxic activity of NK cells (Xia et al., 2009, Satzger et al., 2010). Hence a decrease in their expression may reduce the induction of cell death and potentially affect the commitment of these cells to trigger apoptosis of viral infected cells in CFS/ME. Interestingly, miR-146a is modulated by NFkB and suppresses the expression of Toll-like receptor signalling related proteins TRAF6 and IRAK1 in immune cells (Taganov et al., 2006, Kawai and Akira, 2007, Shen et al., 2008, Hurst et al., 2009). This results in a decrease in TNF- α and helps to maintain inflammatory tolerance promoting cell survival and preventing the occurrence of hyperactive immune system (Nahid et al., 2009). In our CFS/ME patients TNF- α secretion by PBMCs after mitogenic stimulation was significantly increased at the time these measurements were performed (Brenu et al., 2011). NFkB also regulates the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF- α , IFN- γ , IL-1 β , IL-2 and IL-12 (Nakasa et al., 2008), hence a decrease in miR-146a may be associated with decreases in NF-kB thus influencing cytokine expression. Incidentally, significant decreases in IFN-G were observed in the NK cells from our CFS/ME cohort compared to the nonfatigued controls (Brenu et al., 2011). This suggests a possible decrease in IFN-G induced cytotoxic activity in CFS/ME patients.

Additionally, *miR-191* facilitates p53 function by targeting inhibitors of p53 such as Mdm4 (Wynendaele et al., 2010), hence low levels of *miR-191* may affect cell cycle events related to p53 regulation in CFS/ME patients. Using the microrna.org (http://www.microrna.org) database we also found potential target sites for *miR-191*, these include *BCL214* and *IL2RA*. A direct association of miRNAs and cytotoxic activity may be associated with *miR-152* which targets inhibitory human leukocyte antigen–G (Zhu et al., 2010). CFS/ME patients have reduced cytotoxic cell function and *miR-152* may be implicated in this pathway. Importantly, *miR-223* has been shown to target the 3'UTR region of the *GZMB* mRNA in mice (Fehniger et al., 2011). Although it is not known what other miRNAs target granzymes, in our previous study a reduction in *GZMA* and *GZMK* was observed in the CFS/ME group in comparison to the non-fatigued controls (Brenu et al., 2011). Granzyme function and regulation are perhaps associated with the presence of certain miRNAs at the 3'UTR regions of these granzyme genes.

The miRNAs, *miR-21*, *miR-106*, *miR-152* and *miR-17-5p* promote cell proliferation (Chung et al., 2010, Pan et al., 2011, Subramanian and Steer, 2010). They inhibit apoptosis by negatively regulating apoptotic tumour suppressor related genes *PDCD4*, *PTEN*, *TMPI* and *RECK* (Li et al., 2009, Asangani et al., 2008). The observation of decreases in these miRNAs is counter-intuitive as similar findings were observed in the apoptotic promoters. This presupposes that these miRNAs may be involved in other aspects of immune function in CFS/ME. Similarly, these miRNAs also regulate certain cytokines produced by NK cells. For example *miR-21* down regulates IL-12 which

inhibits cytotoxic activity (Mehrotra et al., 1993), thus a down regulation in *miR-21* results in an over-expression of IL-12 which may severely dampen cytotoxic activity in NK cells. *miR-21* is important during the development and differentiation of effector CD8⁺T cells (Salaun et al., 2011a), although the purpose of this increase is unclear. During pathogen invasion or immune insults CD8⁺T cells and NK cells may be primed by *miR-21* and this may facilitate the cytotoxic activity of these cells as they both showed a similar decrease in *miR-21*. *miR-103* was significantly decreased in the NK cells of CFS/ME patients. It may have a role in the creation of the RISC (Tan et al., 2011).

Parallels can be drawn between the findings in this study and our previous work. In particular, *miR-146a* and *miR-21* regulate FOXP3 and Treg function (Rouas et al., 2009), which was observed to be compromised in our previous study (Brenu et al., 2011). Similarly, decreases in the expression of *miR-152* and *miR-21* may be responsible for the reduced cytotoxicity of NK and CD8⁺T cells respectively in CFS/ME patients (Brenu et al. 2011). Heightened levels of *miR-152* may promote effective NK cytolytic activity while *miR-21* is vital for the delineation of CD8⁺T cells in to effector cells (Salaun et al., 2011; Zhu et al., 2010).

The above mentioned miRNAs may serve as potential biomarkers for diagnosing and identifying CFS/ME patients. The methodology described in this paper may be tedious in clinical settings, however, identification of miRNA biomarkers using plasma or serum may be more useful. Analysis of circulating miRNAs in plasma and serum can

serve as biomarkers for cancer and other autoimmune diseases (Chen et al., 2008). Identification of miRNAs as biomarkers for CFS/ME may increase our understanding of the disease presentation and establish better diagnostic strategies for these patients.

5.6.Conclusion

In summary, miRNAs may play a role in immunological changes associated with CFS/ME. This study has identified miRNAs that may be used as potential biomarkers for CFS/ME, specifically, *miR-146a*, *miR-223* and *miR-21*. Although, the current literature on the influences of these miRNAs on NK and CD8⁺T cell related lytic proteins, receptors and cytotoxic activity is limited, the presence of similar expression levels of miRNAs in both cells suggests a common pathway of the miRNAs in these cells. Cells that are regulated by these miRNAs could be important in understanding the mechanism of CFS/ME. Further studies are required to determine the exact genes regulated by these miRNAs in cytotoxic cells and their longitudinal expression patterns.

6. Final Discussion and Conclusion

This project has identified NK cytotoxic activity and NK phenotypes as potential biomarkers for CFS/ME. Additionally, this project has also for the first time identified novel immune parameters involved in the dysregulated immunological pathway in CFS/ME. These parameters include FOXP3, VPACR2 and miRNA and the relevance of these findings to CFS/ME is discussed below.

The establishment of decisive biomarkers for CFS/ME facilitates proper diagnosis and alleviates patient distress and financial burdens. Generally, biomarkers are key cellular or molecular events that are used as indicators of a biological state such as a specific disease. They can be measured in human body fluids as an indicator of normal biological functions, pathogenic processes and pharmacological responses to therapeutic intervention using available technologies (Naylor, 2003). For a biomarker to be useful they have to display certain important characteristics which include determination of the duration of a disease, recognition of possible pathways related to the disease, detect variability and modifications, decrease incidences of misclassification, are highly reliable, valid and repeatable (Mayeux, 2004). This study has identified a number of parameters with properties that make them potential biomarkers for CFS/ME diagnosis.

The results from this project illustrate significant decreases in cytotoxic activity, NK phenotypes, *GZMA*, *GZMK*, *IFNG* mRNA and miRNA genes with significant increases in *PRF1* mRNA, FOXP3 and VPAC2R proteins in CFS/ME patients compared to non-fatigued controls. Similarly in CFS/ME patients, compared to the non-fatigued controls, cytokine levels were inconsistent with no exact pattern yet discernible. Most gene

studies on CFS/ME have focused substantially on mRNA expression with little focus on small non-coding miRNAs. Despite the limited knowledge on miRNAs, a number of molecules have been implicated to be important immune and physiological functions; therefore they may have a role in CFS/ME.

Overall, the results emanating from this study strongly support an inept immune system in CFS/ME exemplified by decreases in cytotoxic activity, granzyme gene expressions (*GZMA* and *GZMK*), NK phenotypes and miRNAs with increases in perforin gene expression (*PRF1*), FOXP3, VPAC2R and differential expression of cytokines. The immune markers investigated were selected based on their salient role in innate and adaptive immune function. The heterogeneity and persistence of CFS/ME over many years or even decades with differing levels of severity, necessitates an inquiry into the condition of immune compromises during the course of the disease. Moreover, as this project explores biomarkers for CFS/ME it is obligatory to establish the pattern and stability of these markers over time before we can classify them as clinically useful markers for CFS/ME. Therefore a number of these immune parameters, specifically, cytotoxic activity, NK phenotypes and cytokines, were assessed over a period of 12 months.

6.1. Impaired Cytotoxic Activity in CFS/ME

The observation of a decrease in cytotoxic activity has been previously reported (Klimas et al. 1990; Fletcher et al. 2010; Maher et al. 2005). Recently, in cross-sectional studies cytotoxicity has been identified as an important marker in CFS/ME (Fletcher et al., 2010). The significance of the present findings is that these cytotoxic changes were confirmed at different time points in the course of the disease, which has not been previously shown. Thus, in the present study, NK lysis activity remained consistently decreased throughout the duration of the study, i.e. at baseline, 6 and 12 months. This not only confirms an involvement of cytotoxic activity in CFS/ME but also demonstrates that this persists overtime. Although, the causal factor eliciting these changes is not fully known, a few propositions can be put forward. These include decreases in cytolytic molecules mRNA and protein levels (Maher et al. 2005, Saiki et al., 2008). At baseline cytotoxic activity was measured in conjunction with granzyme and perforin. The mRNA expression levels of granzyme A (GZMA) and granzyme K (GZMK) were significantly decreased while perforin (PRF1) was increased in the CFS/ME patients compared to non-fatigued controls (Brenu et al. 2011). Perforin and granzymes are important lytic proteins required for the granule dependant cytotoxic activity pathway (Dustin and Long, 2010). Perforin protein has been suggested to act as a medium to facilitate the entry of granzymes into the target cells where granzymes induce apoptosis by inducing the release of anti-apoptotic BCL2, caspase activation or double and single stranded DNA nicks (Cullen et al., 2010).

This is the first study to observe a decrease in GZMK gene expression in CFS/ME patients. At the protein level, both GZMA and GZMK act independently of caspases and induce the accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) in the mitochondria (Beresford et al., 1999). GZMA shares homology with GZMK, they are tryptases and are both found co-located at chromosome 5q11 (Bovenschen et al., 2009, Hua et al., 2009, Jenkins et al., 2008). GZMA acts by activating the caspase-independent programmed cell death pathway, using the substrate enzyme pro-interleukin 1ß which activates proinflammatory IL-1 (Irmler et al., 1995). The exact role of GZMK is not fully known, nonetheless it is thought that in the absence of GZMA, GZMK is able to salvage the caspase-independent programmed cell death pathway and where they are both decreased, it may suggest failure to effectively remove pathogens (Pardo et al., 2009). Additionally, GZMA and PRF1 are polymorphic, thus, phenotypic differences within the gene may affect their effectiveness to induce effectual pathogen lysis (Girnita et al., 2009, Padovan et al., 2011). Cytokines such as IL-2 regulate the expression of GZMA and PRF1. Differential expression in these cytokines may affect the expression of these genes and consequently cytolysis in all NK phenotypes (Janas et al., 2005). Transcriptional and post-transcriptional processes contribute to differential expression in GZMA, GZMK and PRF1 for example activation of T cell receptor and costimulation from cytokines are fundamental mechanisms for inducing the expression of these molecules (Ruike et al., 2007). Similarly, signal transduction pathways involving the interaction between cytolytic genes and transcription factors initiate the expression of these molecules and their transcripts (Chowdhury and Lieberman, 2008). This suggests that the aberrant expression of these molecules in CFS/ME patients entails other molecular networks that are probably dysregulated in CFS/ME. As mentioned previously mRNA expression is not necessarily representative of protein expression. However, in the occurrence of differential expression of *GZMA*, *GZMK* or *PRF1* cytotoxic activity can be severely compromised.

The decrease in *GZMA* and *GZMK* gene expression was not correlated with a decrease in *PRF1* and this is consistent with the observation that perforin and granzymes genes may work through different pathways (de Saint Basile *et al.*, 2010). These results may translate into decreases in granzyme proteins however, as mRNA expressions are not wholly indicative of protein levels this may not apply in the case of *PRF1*. Perforin proteins have been shown to be significantly decreased in some cases of CFS/ME (Maher *et al.* 2005).

A decrease in cytotoxic activity corroborated with an increase in *PRF1*, which may reflect inadequacies in other regulatory mechanisms such as transcription factors that control the expression of these lytic genes. These transcription factors may be disproportionately expressed, thus translating into differential expression of these genes. In certain melanomas, elevated levels of *PRF1* have been reported and these were associated with deficits in cytotoxic activity (Guillot *et al.*, 2005). CD2 has recently been shown to play a pivotal role in the reduced NK cytotoxic activity noticed in NK cells of CFS/ME patients. Importantly, CD2 acts as a co-stimulatory molecule and stimulates NK cells. This activates the src-family kinases leading to the production of inositol triphosphates and efficient target killing (Cheent and Khakoo, 2009). Other

possible contributors to the reduced cytotoxic activity may be related to cytotoxic receptors such as the killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIRs). In some CFS/ME patients, there is evidence indicating an increase in KIR3DS1 with indications for a loss in HLA-Bw4Ile80 binding motif for the KIR3DL1 and KIR3DS1 receptors (Pasi *et al.*, 2011). A high incidence of inhibitory KIR receptors in combination with a deficiency in binding motifs may oppose efficient cytolysis and increase disease prevalence (Blackwell *et al.*, 2009). Generally, HLA-B and its clusters tend to have protective effects that suppress infections. Similarly, a decrease in cytokines such as IL-18 can affect perforin and granzyme production and effective lysis (Hyodo *et al.*, 1999).

Natural Killer cytotoxic activity was not affected by seasonal variations in CFS/ME patients as it remained consistent over time confirming that NK cytotoxic activity is a hallmark of CFS/ME patients. However, there may be a strong association between cytotoxic activity and miRNA expression pattern as these molecules were shown to be decreased in the cytotoxic cells (as detailed in Chapter 5). MicroRNAs regulate the transcription of genes and it is highly plausible, that most of the genes they modulate are responsible for NK and CD8⁺T cell lysis of pathogens. A down regulation makes these cells redundant in the overall immune function of CFS/ME individuals.

The observation that the reduced cytotoxic activity remains stable over time makes it a useful biomarker for CFS/ME and thus advocates its use for diagnosing CFS/ME. The use of cytotoxic activity may encourage early detection of CFS/ME. Incidentally cytotoxic activity may be the hallmark of CFS/ME and its inefficiency ultimately

generates other immune function deficits as noted in this study. Additionally, using cytotoxic function as a primer for diagnosing CFS/ME may assist in differentiating subtypes of CFS/ME patients. CFS/ME patients have been previously subgrouped based on their symptoms and severity of illness. Subtyping of patients under these conditions when applied to genomic studies has successfully identified both universal and distinctive physiological pathways that are associated with these subtypes of CFS/ME patients (Kerr *et al.*, 2008). Subtypes of CFS/ME patients may exist in the studied population and this may be related to cytotoxic activity. Additionally, in-depth clustering analysis of miRNAs may be associated with disease severity and cytotoxic activity.

NK phenotypic studies demonstrated significantly lower levels of CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative}NK cells in CFS/ME patients compared to the non-fatigue controls. CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive}NK cells remained unchanged in both CFS/ME and nonfatigued controls. The CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative}NK cells are highly proliferative, less cytotoxic and produce significant amounts of cytokines, IL-10, IL-13, IFN- γ , TNF- α and GM-CSF compared to the CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive}NK cells (Cooper et al., 2001). The CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive}NK cells are more cytotoxic and secrete less cytokines (Cooper et al., 2001). It would be expected that a decrease in cytotoxic activity may transpire from reductions in the main cytotoxic NK cells, that is, CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive}NK cells. However, this was not the case in this cohort of CFS/ME patients. Considering the function of CD56^{dim}CD16^{positive} and The CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative}NK cells, reduced levels of CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative}NK cells are detrimental to efficient innate immune function. CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative}NK cells activate dendritic cells and monocytes to respond to pathogen invasion (Vitale et al., 2004, Dalbeth et al., 2004). Additionally, the adhesion molecule CD2 is strongly expressed on CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK cells and facilitates the migration of these NK cells into the secondary lymphoid tissues (Cooper et al., 2001, Poli et al., 2009). Perhaps in CFS/ME CD2 expression is decreased and this may be related to a limited number of CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative}NK cells in these sites.

Another possible explanation for the decrease in CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK cells may be related to the notion of an increase in lymphocyte apoptosis among some CFS/ME patients (Kennedy *et al.*, 2004). This is uncertain as CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK cells are

more resistant to apoptosis owing to their ability to resist reactive oxygen species (Harlin *et al.*, 2007). Reductions in CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative} NK cells may reflect the low expression of *IFN-* γ in the NK cells of the CFS/ME patients. IFN- γ produced by NK cells plays a pivotal role in T cell activation by promoting Th1-like immune responses, generation of cytotoxic and memory T cells, while suppressing inflammation and infection by suppressing Th17 cytokines (Agaugue *et al.*, 2008, Mailliard *et al.*, 2003, Martin-Fontecha *et al.*, 2004, Robbins *et al.*, 2007, Lo *et al.*, 2008).

Immune cell phenotyping to date in general has not been the most reliable marker for differentiating patients with CFS/ME from patients without the condition. This may have occurred due to the lack of exclusivity within the lymphocyte phenotypes. Most of the markers used in delineating lymphocyte phenotypes are partially expressed on most of these cells. Selection techniques that preferentially distinguish lymphocyte populations as used in this study may be the most optimal method of determining the exact phenotype within the major lymphocyte subsets that show inequality in their levels. Currently, this implies a potentially costly biomarker, therefore, administering it in the clinical setting may be difficult. These findings also open avenues for targeting new treatment options where the aim might be to develop pharmaceutical targets that are cell specific.

6.3.Impaired Distribution of immune regulators

The FOXP3 and VPACR2 protein expressions were increased in the CFS/ME patients in comparison to the non-fatigued controls. Profound increases in FOXP3 are suggestive of amplifications in the suppressive activities of regulatory T cells. This implicates possible increases in both anti- and pro-inflammatory immune reactions in CFS/ME patients. Levels of FOXP3 are correlated with the suppressive function of Tregs. Hence, it is possible that FOXP3 increased in an attempt to decrease potential incidences of over expressed pro-inflammatory reactions in the immune system of CFS/ME patients. At baseline an increase in IL-10 occurred in conjunction with an increase in FOXP3. This to some extent is indicative of heightened immune activation in CFS/ME. Heightened levels of FOXP3 have been used as markers for certain diseases with compromised immune function such as HIV where FOXP3 levels were increased. This was correlated with disease severity (Suchard et al., 2010). Additionally, these increases in FOXP3 may be related to compromises to receptors that reduce the suppression. Presently, it is not known which types of Tregs were increased in the CFS/ME patients. It is possible that these were adaptive Tregs, differentiated from conventional Tregs due to the presence of high levels of antigens in the circulation (Sakaguchi et al., 2008). Deficiencies in FOXP3 typically suggest an autoimmune disease while heightened levels of FOXP3 have been observed in a number of human carcinomas (Wang et al., 2009). An increase in the levels of FOXP3 may be detrimental as this can severely decrease viral elimination by overly suppressing important antiinflammatory immune responses required for pathogen clearance (Belkaid, 2008).

Heightened levels of FOXP3 reduces IL-17 as the available number of cells, i.e. the Th17 cells, are reduced in the presence of high levels of FOXP3 (Ziegler and Buckner, 2009). This may explain the observed reduced levels of IL-17 cytokines at 12 months. High levels of FOXP3 can also inhibit the activation of CD4⁺T and CD8⁺T cells, which consequently decreases CD8⁺T cell cytotoxicity (Xu *et al.*, 2009, Guo *et al.*, 2010). FOXP3 over-expression also reduces the following cytokines IL-2, IL-4, IL-17 and IFN- γ (Zhu and Paul 2008). Elevations in FOXP3 Tregs confers a hypo-active immune state (Yun *et al.*, 2010) and in our CFS/ME patients this possibly affects all other known immune functions modalities including NK cell and CD8⁺T cell cytotoxic activity (Hinz *et al.*, 2007). Whilst TGF- β was not measured in this study, elevations in FOXP3 may suggest an increase in TGF- β which subsequently inhibits the activity of NK cells by repressing the action of IFN- γ , TNF- α and GMCSF, and also reducing the action of cytotoxic receptors NKp30 and NKG2D (Marie *et al.*, 2006, Bellone *et al.*, 1995, Castriconi *et al.*, 2003). These may therefore have additional effects that contribute to the decrease in cytotoxic activity.

In Treg cells, the RNase Dicer is an important enzyme that determines the type of phenotype that is produced, and deletion of Dicer results in a more aggressive phenotype (Liston *et al.*, 2008). This suggests an important role of miRNAs in regulating Treg development and function. Regulation of *FOXP3* expression may be associated with *miR-21* and *miR-31* which confer agonistic and antagonistic function on *FOXP3* respectively (Redouane *et al.*, 2009). Importantly, *miR-146a* is most abundant in Tregs and regulates the functional capacity of Tregs required to control Th1 related
responses including production of IFN- γ by dampening STAT1. Hence *miR-146a* is an important molecule ensuring effective Treg suppressor function (Lu *et al.*, 2010). In this study, a down-regulation of *miR-146a* was observed in NK cells and this may likely affect the function of these cells in CFS/ME. The exacerbated expression of FOXP3 expression in CFS/ME may not necessarily correlate with excessive suppression.

Additionally, a compromise in VN function may be a hallmark of CFS/ME. VNs during aberrant immune regulation are able to decrease TNF- α , IL-6 and increase II-10. In the current project, the increase in IL-10 and VPAC2R may be due to the action of VNs to reducing the pro-inflammatory state occurring as a result of an increase in TNF- α and IFN- γ . However since a decrease in TNF- α and IFN- γ did not occur it is likely that this mechanism is compromised in CFS/ME, that is the anti-inflammatory reaction from IL-10 and receptor activations are not enough to inhibit over-reactive pro-inflammatory reactions (Abad et al., 2001). VPAC receptor activation stimulates downstream second messenger systems including adenosine and the PKA pathways, the result of which is the production of cAMP. Activation of a high number of VPAC receptors may increase adenosine and consequently intracellular cAMP which weakens cytotoxic activity (Hoskin et al., 2008). VPACR regulation is related to the normal circadian function and changes in their expression may perturb the circadian rhythm (Pretzmann et al., 2008), possibly explaining the sleep disturbances among CFS/ME patients. However elevation in VPAC2R may not necessarily mean an increase in VIP as in some cardiomyopathies increases in VPAC2R mRNA was not associated with an increase in VIP (Dvorakova et al., 2006). The exact role of high VPAC2R is currently not known and most measures

of VPAC2R were performed on brain samples hence it is very difficult to understand how these may have contributed to the immune profile in CFS/ME patients. Overexpression of VPAC2R may decrease cytotoxic activity in particular FasL directed cytotoxicity by inhibiting the expression of FasL on CD8⁺T cells (Delgado and Ganea, 2000a). Similarly, VIP inhibits IL-12 and this acts to decrease cytotoxicity of NK and T cells (Delgado *et al.*, 1999c).

Heightened immune activation is present in CFS/ME and in an attempt to modulate these abnormal reactions, the immune system inadvertently increases known mechanisms of suppression. In CFS/ME patients these suppressive reactions persist for a longer duration as the immune system is not able to effectively clear these heightened immune reactions. However, the converse may be true where discrepancies in the proinflammatory mechanisms alter the immune system. Moreover, high antigen load due to pathogen prevalence may account for these observations. Persistent viral or microbial antigen load initially activates the pro-inflammatory reactions. These reactions are dampened by the anti-inflammatory reactions and at the same time anti-inflammatory reactions are activated to restore immune balance. However this overstrains other immune activities thus allowing pathogens to persist and avoid elimination. Therefore, further studies are required to elucidate and validate the exact role of VPAC2R in CFS/ME patients.

Longitudinal assessment of cytokine secretion has previously been measured in a cohort of adolescents with severe cases of fatigue. Similar to the results presented here, the

cytokine distribution was not consistent over time and also varied at the three different time points at which they were measured (ter Wolbeek et al., 2007). The pattern of cytokine distribution followed an initial increase in the production of cytokines at the initial time point, in the fatigued adolescent this was followed by a drop in cytokine levels at 6 months and an increase at 12 months (ter Wolbeek et al., 2007). Similar to our findings, anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 was significantly increased in the fatigued patients compared to the controls at baseline (Brenu et al., 2011, ter Wolbeek et al., 2007). Additionally, a cohort of CFS/ME patients within the ter Wolbeek et al. (2007) study were shown to have an anti-inflammatory bias in cytokine secretion where CFS/ME patients had significantly lower levels of TNF- α and IFN- γ in comparison to the fatigued and the non-fatigued controls (ter Wolbeek et al., 2007). This is in contrast to the findings from this project where IFN- γ and TNF- α were increased in the CFS/ME group relative to the controls (Brenu et al. 2011). The pattern of cytokine secretions was attributed to seasonal variations (ter Wolbeek et al., 2007). In the present project variations in cytokine distribution were noticed between the two subject populations for the duration of the study. The differences in findings between the ter Wolbeek et al. (2007) study and this project can be explained by the stimulant used. In our study the cells were stimulated with PHA which induces mitogenesis, while in the ter Wolbeek (2007) study cells were stimulated with LPS to produce inflammation. Additionally, the cytokines at baseline may have increased because of other cell types such as the Treg cells. Although cytokine secretions from the Treg cells were not measured, the elevated levels of anti-inflammatory IL-10 can be explained by a substantial increase in the levels of FOXP3.

The fluctuations in cytokine levels suggest that they may not be the best biomarkers for CFS/ME. Nonetheless, this may be an indicator for other aspects of the disease such as disease progression and disease severity. Per chance cytokine fluctuations correspond to disease severity as the patient gets better or worse the cytokine distribution changes in that order (Bozza *et al.*, 2005, Cheung *et al.*, 2002, Gardlund *et al.*, 1995, Jacob *et al.*, 2003, van Deuren *et al.*, 1995). This further suggests that cytokine skewness either towards a predominant pro- or anti-inflammatory secretion does not necessarily exist in CFS/ME; however, this may potentially reflect the severity of the disease. In our present study disease severity was not investigated and this may be a topic for further studies.

Th1/Th2/Th17 cytokine studies were not confined preferentially to CD4⁺T cells but to PBMCs, it is possible that production of cytokines by other cells may have contributed to the cytokine milieu in the CFS/ME patients this study. NK cells in particular secrete high levels of IFN- γ which can increase Th1 immune response and thus cause them to secrete both IFN- γ and TNF- α (Martin-Fontecha *et al.*, 2004). They can also regulate Th1 immune response by producing IL-10 to decrease Th1 immune reactions (Deniz *et al.*, 2008), while causing an increase in Tregs through the production of TGF- β (Horwitz *et al.*, 1999, Horwitz *et al.*, 1997). Over-expression of FOXP3 can lower cytotoxic activity (Trzonkowski *et al.*, 2006) while an increase in Th17 cells may increase lysis through the secretion of IL-21 (Liu *et al.*, 2009).

Natural Killer cell interaction with other immune cells (in particular T cells) is dependent on a number of co-stimulatory molecules. Alterations in the expression of

these molecules are known to affect T cell function (Sharpe, 2009). For example, binding of CD80, CD86, CD70, Ox40 ligand and 2B4 on the NK cells to CD28, CD27, Ox40 and CD48 on the T cells translates into effective cytotoxic and memory T cells, expansion and proliferation of T cells (Hanna and Mandelboim, 2007). Hence, further studies are now required to determine the association of cytokines and disease severity in CFS/ME patients.

Moreover, these attributes may relate to the advancement in the disorder. Fluctuations in CFS/ME over time presuppose that a unique cytokine profile exists at the initial stages of the disease and with the advancement or progression in symptoms these become obscured. Hence, cytokines may be useful during early detection of CFS/ME and in this way they may contribute to the biomarker panel for CFS/ME. However, FOXP3 and VPAC2R are likely candidates for generating CFS/ME biomarkers. These parameters in general provide information on the pro- and anti-inflammatory reactions in the immune system and are therefore important in regulating cytokine distribution patterns. The lack of alignment between FOXP3, VPACR and cytokine pattern in CFS/ME presupposes distinct pathways in maintaining and activating these proteins. Further validity test are required to confirm these parameters.

6.4. The Profile of miRNAs in CFS/ME

MicroRNAs have only recently been discovered and therefore their exact role in all cell types has not yet been characterised (Sun *et al.*, 2010). In this project miRNA gene expression was investigated in NK and CD8⁺T cells. Although, the data presented here suggests a role for these molecules in immune function especially in cytotoxic cells, the exact genes targeted by these miRNAs are yet to be fully determined. Little is known currently about these miRNAs in relation to the cells that were measured, but they have been examined in cancer and cardiovascular diseases and therefore we have suggested similar roles in NK and CD8⁺T cells (Lu *et al.*, 2008). The results from this study suggest that miRNAs could be used as biomarkers for diagnosing CFS/ME. As these molecules are more stable than mRNA, their role in CFS/ME may be important for diagnosis. MicroRNAs could be responsible for the decreases in cytotoxic activity noticed in cytotoxic cells.

The observation of a decrease in miRNA levels on CFS/ME patients compared to controls may alter their effects on particular genes and possibly promote either a hyper or hypo state in immune function by targeting particular genes (Pauley and Chan, 2008). The importance of these miRNAs relates to their functional connotations where most of them regulated cellular apoptosis, cell proliferation and varying immune related pathways. Therefore, an inadvertent decrease in their optimal levels affects their function, alters gene expression and possibly affects the regulatory effects of the protein they target.

Importantly, the observed roles of some of these miRNAs in the regulation of apoptosis suggest an essential role of miRNAs in the activation and control of cytotoxic activity. For example, miR-223 which showed marked reductions in CFS/ME patients compared to non-fatigued controls, targets and regulates the expression of GZMB which is a necessary factor in the granule induced exocytosis pathway (Fehniger et al., 2011). In the present study GZMB was not measured, however, decreases in the expression of GZMA and GZMK were observed (Brenu et al., 2011). It is plausible to infer that miR-223 possibly also regulated these granzyme genes and this may account for their diminished expression. Per chance, a down regulation in miR-223 negatively affects the expression pattern of GZMA and GZMK and this may also manifest in the form of diminished cytotoxic activity. Notably these patterns of expression in miR-223 and GZMA and GZMK were similar in both the NK and $CD8^+T$ cells indicating that cytotoxic activity within these cells entails analogous pathways that are regulated by miRNAs. MiR-152 may be important for NK cell cytolysis as increased levels of miR-152 is beneficial to NK cytolytic activity (Zhu et al., 2010). Nonetheless, phenotypic differences within the cells may also account for the lack of efficient cytotoxicity in the CFS/ME cohort.

Lymphocyte differentiation, proliferation and expansion are also regulated by miRNAs (Belver *et al.*, 2011). For example, *miR-21* modulates the differentiation of CD8⁺T cells in to the various subsets, thus inefficient cytolysis might ensue from the type of CD8⁺T cells present in the circulation (Salaun *et al.*, 2011b). Low expression of *miR-21* possibly contributes to the generation of CD8⁺T cells with less cytotoxic properties or

poor memory CD8⁺T cells. CD56^{bright}CD16^{negative}NK cell decreases in CFS/ME may to some extent ensue from the diminished expression in miRNAs that regulate the differentiation of NK cells and possibly transcription factors responsible for NK delineation.

Activation of the T cell receptor in CD8⁺T cells is an important component of the cytotoxic mechanism, however, this also stimulates miR-21 which regulates TCR signalling by targeting the RASGRP1 (Sonkoly and Pivarcsi, 2009, Wu et al., 2007b). MiR-21 is also induced in other inflammatory diseases (Takagi et al., 2010). If miR-21 is essential for regulating TCR activities their down-regulation may affect many T cell activities such as pathogen recognition, cytokine secretion and cytolysis which are dysregulated in CFS/ME. Importantly, miR-21 regulates cytokine production such as IL-12 which is responsible for Th1 immune responses (Lu et al., 2009b). In addition, *miR-21* is activated by NF κ B, however it can act to decrease or dampen the NF κ B by targeting PDCD4, which dampens the activity of NFkB and the induction of proinflammatory responses (Shin et al., 2011, Sheedy et al., 2010). Other miRNAs, including miR21, miR-15b, miR-146a and miR-223 have an involvement in the NF κ B signalling pathway (Ma et al., 2011). Although, it is not known whether NFkB has an effect in CFS/ME, their role in pathogen recognition is imperative for immune function. They regulate many immune related molecules including chemokines and cytokines (Ma et al., 2011). Activation of the NFkB signalling pathway is dependent on the type of stimulus present (Miyamoto, 2011). The observation that miR-15b, miR-21 and miR-223 are down-regulated could suggest an impaired NFkB signalling in these cells.

Cytokine distribution in the present study was differentially expressed with no singular pattern over time that may be specific for CFS/ME. Despite these shortcomings, atypical NFkB signalling either directly or downstream from this pathway as a consequence of low miRNA expression may produce perturbations in the inflammatory pathways. Anti and pro-inflammatory signalling can be mediated by miRNAs given that these molecules regulate a vast majority of genes and their function may be different in each cell type. For example, the action of miR-21 on certain genes such as PDCD4 and IL-12p35, STAT3 and TLR4, regulates both anti and pro-inflammatory pathways necessary to maintain homeostasis (Kumarswamy et al., 2011). Although the present findings are limited to NK and CD8⁺T cells, given that miRNAs regulate a plethora of immune genes they may be differentially expressed in other immune cells. Suggestively, miRNAs may be implicated in the immune compromises in the CFS/ME patients. Correspondingly, *miR-21* directly regulates FOXP3 expression in regulatory T cells (Rouas et al., 2009). These extensive properties of miR-21 in immune function strongly suggest a role of this miRNA in most of the altered immune activities in CFS/ME. Decreases in miR-21 expression may affect the differential expression of cytokines, cytotoxic activity and possibly facilitate the over-expression of FOXP3 via other pathways. Thus, *miR-21* could be a candidate for a biomarker for CFS/ME.

Additionally, differential expression of miRNAs may exist in other cell types in CFS/ME patients and this may prospectively explain the differential cytokine distribution and heightened FOXP3 and VPAC2R expression noticed at baseline. Importantly, miR-525-5p has been noted to target and down-regulate VPAC1 gene in

monocytes (Cocco *et al.*, 2011). As expressions of most miRNAs were decreased in our CFS/ME patients, it can be postulated that a similar trend may occur in other immune cells and this may prompt an increase in VPACR1 in CFS/ME. Given that miRNAs are stable molecules they may also remain stable over time. Here the present study provides only baseline data on the miRNAs, however, stability of miRNAs over time can be inferred from the maintenance of reduced cytotoxic activity.

Although, only recently discovered, miRNAs are emerging as putative biomarkers in a number of neuroimmune disorders and cancers (Duroux-Richard et al., 2011, Yu et al., 2011). These non-protein coding molecules can be identified both in the intracellular and extracellular environment and in both instances they have shown to be reliable biomarkers. Importantly, in lung cancer miR-1254 and miR-574-5p have been identified as indicators for early onset of non-small cell lung cancer (Foss et al., 2011). Similarly, detection of differential expression of miRNAs at different stages of prostate cancer has been useful in determining disease progression (Long et al., 2011). In breast cancer over expression of miR-10b and miR-34a in association with a reduced expression of miR-195 and let 7a has helped to distinguish between cancer patients and non-cancerous tumours (Andorfer et al., 2011, Weigel and Dowsett, 2011). Identifiers for detecting hepatocellular carcinoma include miR-21, miR-221, miR-222 and miR-155 (Yoon et al., 2011). Hence, miRNAs are useful markers for the detection of various cancers. In other diseases such as autoimmune Sjogren's syndrome, miR-768-39 and miR-574 are candidates for diagnosing this disease (Alevizos et al., 2011). Equally, miRNAs are relevant in neurological disorders such as Alzheimer's disease where at least eight of these miRNAs (*miR-9*, *miR-132*, *miR-146b*, *miR-145*, *miR-29a*, *miR-129b*, *miR-423* and *miR-98*) have been identified as candidates for differentiating patients with or without Alzheimer's disease (Cogswell *et al.*, 2008). Not only have they been identified in neurological disease but a vast majority of research has also focused on the role of miRNAs in cardiovascular disorders. Studies have identified biomarkers that may be associated with myocardial infarction and heart failure (Meder *et al.*, 2010).

MicroRNAs may be recommended as biomarkers for CFS/ME given the present data. This is mainly related to the stability of these molecules. MicroRNAs are found in the blood plasma and serum samples and unlike the mRNA these miRNAs are stable and highly resistant to RNases (Mitchell *et al.*, 2008, Chen *et al.*, 2008). Uncovering of these molecules in the extracellular environment may be a faster and more effective way of determining their targets. Moreover, the correlation between miRNAs and different stages of cancer or onset of a particular disease may potentially be useful in determining and defining subclasses of CFS/ME. In principle, a general trend of reduced miRNA expression permits the establishment of miRNA finger printing which may be useful in generating a complex of biomarkers with regulatory effect that are specific in CFS/ME. Furthermore, significant reductions in similar miRNAs in both cell populations, i.e. NK and CD8⁺T cells, signify the existence of analogous pathways that are targets of these miRNAs. MicroRNAs may be a more robust approach to biomarker development for CFS/ME in view of the fact that CFS/ME is a disorder with a heterogeneous presentation. Additionally, miRNA expression patterns may be related to the time

course of the disease, perhaps miRNA progressively decreases in expression significantly as the disease often persists over decades.

Identification of the exact genes that these miRNAs regulate in NK and CD8⁺T cells may help explain the reduced cytotoxic activity in CFS/ME patients.

6.5. Limitations

The study design of the present project has a number of shortcomings. The patient group comprised CFS/ME patients who had CFS/ME for many years. Conceivably, a subject group that was recently diagnosed with CFS/ME may have been more ideal in determining the time course and mechanism of CFS/ME. Although, cytokine measurements have demonstrated abnormal levels of Th cytokines in CFS/ME patients these were performed on PBMCs, hence they are still not specific and do not preferentially provide information on CD4⁺T cell cytokines. Thus, the cytokine secretions are representative of the total cytokines secreted by not only T cells but also by other PBMCs. Further studies are required to investigate whether the changes and elevated levels of FOXP3 noticed in this study are related to receptors such as inhibitory CTLA-4. The cytokines examined in the CFS/ME project were based on activated cells and this is not representative of the cytokines present in the circulation on the day of sample collection. Analysis of cytokines in unstimulated samples may have provided a more clear indication of the inflammatory immune profile in CFS/ME. The project did not provide information on the cell counts of the different phenotypes of lymphocytes investigated. In CFS/ME, the levels of lymphocyte subsets are inconsistent and are therefore poor markers for CFS/ME. Additionally, although the miRNA studies suggest a role of miRNAs in CFS/ME, it is still not known which genes are targeted specifically by these miRNAs. Knowledge of the immune related genes modulated by these miRNAs may be important for diagnostic purposes. All the CFS/ME participants in this study were taking different medications at the time of the project and medications were not part of the exclusionary criteria for this project. Hence, it is likely that some of the

immune changes noted in this project may have being influenced by medications or supplements taken by the patients.

6.6. Further Research

Following these important findings, further research is now required to examine the immunological parameters investigated in this study, in other chronic disorders that present with persistent fatigue (such as rheumatoid arthritis or multiple sclerosis) to determine if the markers are specific for CFS/ME. Similarly, gene expression of miRNAs necessitates longitudinal assessment to determine whether these are stable markers for CFS/ME and also the role of these markers in other immune cell types. This study focused on only VIP related receptors, however, PACAP receptor PAC1 has been associated with many diseases and it may be important to ascertain whether or not CFS/ME is related to compromise in all VN receptors. Severity and type of onset (gradual or sudden) were not investigated in this research, these may be important components of the disease that determine immune presentation, especially cytokine distribution as previously highlighted. Lastly, CFS/ME patients are known to take an array of medications and supplements in the quest to attain full health. Most of these medications have side effects that may affect immune related activities, thus a study examining CFS/ME on or off medications may also be necessary. CFS/ME patients present with a wide spectrum of symptoms that are identified in many diseases. Although, an increase in FOXP3 was noted it is still not known whether this translates into increase in suppressive actions by Tregs, thus a further in depth examination may disclose the type of phenotype of FOXP3 that is highly expressed in these patients. The results have provided salient information on the status of CFS/ME patients that can assist in the development of important biomarkers. However, transference of these results in to useable biomarkers may be difficult as the techniques and reagents used are

costly and time consuming. For example, most of the gene studies were performed on isolated cells, and the techniques involved in these isolations are time consuming and expensive. Therefore miRNA biomarkers for CFS/ME can only be useful where whole blood samples, plasma or serum are used without further isolation of cells. This necessitates further investigations into the role of circulating miRNAs in CFS/ME. Similarly much work is now required to specifically focus on the status of CD4⁺T cells in CFS/ME. The present investigations related to CD4⁺T cells cytokine profiles were performed PBMCs, it will be important for future studies to exclusively focus on isolated CD4⁺T cells to determine their role in regulating the Th immune complex.

6.7.Conclusion

Diagnosis of CFS/ME based on well established laboratory procedures may not be out of reach as our data have highlighted a number of specific immunological markers that could be used as biomarkers for CFS/ME. Previous research suggests that CFS/ME is characterised by decreases in cytotoxic activity, granzyme A, B and perforin with differential expression of genes involved in immune, cellular, metabolic and neurological function. However, inconsistencies have been shown across research on measures of cytokines and lymphocyte subsets.

The present study adds to the available scientific knowledge on CFS/ME. The results accumulated from this research ultimately indicate the importance of longitudinal assessment of immune cell markers in CFS/ME. This study has shown for the first time consistent decreases in cytotoxic activity and NK phenotypes over a period of 12 months. This is also the foremost study to report a decrease in granzyme K and an increase in perforin in cytotoxic cells of patients with CFS/ME. Similarly, this study has illustrated compromises to the VN mechanism characterised by significant increases in VPAC2R and FOXP3 expression over time in CFS/ME. Further, the observations of inconsistencies in cytokine distribution in CFS/ME patients, observed in other studies were confirmed in this study, even though the previous studies measured only at one point. This is also the first study to advocate for a role of miRNAs in the reduced activity of cytotoxic cells and consequently immune function owing to the decreases in miRNA expression in cytotoxic cells, CD8⁺T and NK, of CFS/ME patients. The above

data demonstrates that immunological impairments are an important component of the mechanism of CFS/ME.

Importantly, this study has further identified novel immunological pathways that may be important in understanding the dysfunctional immune presentations in CFS/ME. These pathways are in relation to FOXP3 and VPACR2, important suppressors of proinflammatory episodes. Similarly, the observation of reduced miRNA expression in CFS/ME suggests a role of these molecules in dysregulated expression of genes related to various aspects of immune function. Lastly, the consistency in certain immunological parameters over time has not yet been reported in CFS/ME and this further verifies the notion of immune compromise. However, further validatory studies are now required to establish a suite of biomarkers that can be tested in the clinical setting.

- Abad, C., Juarranz, Y., Martinez, C., Arranz, A., Rosignoli, F., Garcia-Gomez, M., Leceta, J. & Gomariz, R. P. 2005. cDNA array analysis of cytokines, chemokines, and receptors involved in the development of TNBS-induced colitis: homeostatic role of VIP. *Inflamm Bowel Dis*, 11, 674-84.
- Abad, C., Martinez, C., Leceta, J., Gomariz, R. P. & Delgado, M. 2001. Pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide inhibits collagen-induced arthritis: an experimental immunomodulatory therapy. *J Immunol*, 167, 3182-9.
- Agaugue, S., Marcenaro, E., Ferranti, B., Moretta, L. & Moretta, A. 2008. Human natural killer cells exposed to IL-2, IL-12, IL-18, or IL-4 differently modulate priming of naive T cells by monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *Blood*, 112, 1776-83.
- Akakura, N., Kobayashi, M., Horiuchi, I., Suzuki, A., Wang, J., Chen, J., Niizeki, H., Kawamura, K., Hosokawa, M. & Asaka, M. 2001. Constitutive expression of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha renders pancreatic cancer cells resistant to apoptosis induced by hypoxia and nutrient deprivation. *Cancer Res*, 61, 6548-54.
- Alatrakchi, N., Graham, C. S., Van Der Vliet, H. J., Sherman, K. E., Exley, M. A. & Koziel, M. J. 2007. Hepatitis C virus (HCV)-specific CD8+ cells produce transforming growth factor beta that can suppress HCV-specific T-cell responses. *J Virol*, 81, 5882-92.

- Alevizos, I., Alexander, S., Turner, R. J. & Illei, G. G. 2011. MicroRNA expression profiles as biomarkers of minor salivary gland inflammation and dysfunction in Sjogren's syndrome. *Arthritis Rheum*, 63, 535-44.
- Allais, A., Burel, D., Isaac, E. R., Gray, S. L., Basille, M., Ravni, A., Sherwood, N. M., Vaudry, H. & Gonzalez, B. J. 2007. Altered cerebellar development in mice lacking pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide. *Eur J Neurosci*, 25, 2604-18.
- Andorfer, C. A., Necela, B. M., Thompson, E. A. & Perez, E. A. 2011. MicroRNA signatures: clinical biomarkers for the diagnosis and treatment of breast cancer. *Trends Mol Med*, 17, 313-9.
- Arimura, A. & Shioda, S. 1995. Pituitary adenylate cyclase activating polypeptide (PACAP) and its receptors: neuroendocrine and endocrine interaction. *Front Neuroendocrinol*, 16, 53-88.
- Artis, D., Speirs, K., Joyce, K., Goldschmidt, M., Caamano, J., Hunter, C. A. & Scott,
 P. 2003. NF-kappa B1 is required for optimal CD4+ Th1 cell development and resistance to Leishmania major. *J Immunol*, 170, 1995-2003.
- Asangani, I. A., Rasheed, S. A., Nikolova, D. A., Leupold, J. H., Colburn, N. H., Post,
 S. & Allgayer, H. 2008. MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) post-transcriptionally downregulates tumor suppressor Pdcd4 and stimulates invasion, intravasation and metastasis in colorectal cancer. *Oncogene*, 27, 2128-36.
- Ashton-Rickardt, P. G. 2005. The granule pathway of programmed cell death. *Crit Rev Immunol*, 25, 161-82.

- Aubry, J. P., Blaecke, A., Lecoanet-Henchoz, S., Jeannin, P., Herbault, N., Caron, G., Moine, V. & Bonnefoy, J. Y. 1999. Annexin V used for measuring apoptosis in the early events of cellular cytotoxicity. *Cytometry*, 37, 197-204.
- Bachmann, M. F., Beerli, R. R., Agnellini, P., Wolint, P., Schwarz, K. & Oxenius, A. 2006. Long-lived memory CD8+ T cells are programmed by prolonged antigen exposure and low levels of cellular activation. *Eur J Immunol*, 36, 842-54.
- Banerjee, K., Biswas, P. S. & Rouse, B. T. 2005. Elucidating the protective and pathologic T cell species in the virus-induced corneal immunoinflammatory condition herpetic stromal keratitis. *J Leukoc Biol*, 77, 24-32.
- Barker, E., Fujimura, S. F., Fadem, M. B., Landay, A. L. & Levy, J. A. 1994. Immunologic abnormalities associated with chronic fatigue syndrome. *Clin Infect Dis*, 18 Suppl 1, S136-41.
- Baud, V. & Karin, M. 2001. Signal transduction by tumor necrosis factor and its relatives. *Trends Cell Biol*, 11, 372-7.
- Behm-Ansmant, I., Rehwinkel, J. & Izaurralde, E. 2006. MicroRNAs silence gene expression by repressing protein expression and/or by promoting mRNA decay. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol*, 71, 523-30.
- Belkaid, Y. 2008. Role of Foxp3-positive regulatory T cells during infection. *Eur J Immunol*, 38, 918-21.
- Bellinger, D. L., Lorton, D., Brouxhon, S., Felten, S. & Felten, D. L. 1996. The significance of vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP) in immunomodulation. *Adv Neuroimmunol*, 6, 5-27.

- Bellone, G., Aste-Amezaga, M., Trinchieri, G. & Rodeck, U. 1995. Regulation of NK cell functions by TGF-beta 1. *Journal of immunology*, 155, 1066-73.
- Belver, L., Papavasiliou, F. N. & Ramiro, A. R. 2011. MicroRNA control of lymphocyte differentiation and function. *Curr Opin Immunol*, 23, 368-73.
- Benagiano, V., Virgintino, D., Maiorano, E., Rizzi, A., Palombo, S., Roncali, L. & Ambrosi, G. 1996. VIP-like immunoreactivity within neurons and perivascular neuronal processes of the human cerebral cortex. *Eur J Histochem*, 40, 53-6.
- Bending, D., De La Pena, H., Veldhoen, M., Phillips, J. M., Uyttenhove, C., Stockinger,B. & Cooke, A. 2009. Highly purified Th17 cells from BDC2.5NOD mice convert into Th1-like cells in NOD/SCID recipient mice. *J Clin Invest*.
- Bennett, A. L., Chao, C. C., Hu, S., Buchwald, D., Fagioli, L. R., Schur, P. H., Peterson,
 P. K. & Komaroff, A. L. 1997. Elevation of bioactive transforming growth factor-beta in serum from patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Clin Immunol*, 17, 160-6.
- Beresford, P. J., Xia, Z., Greenberg, A. H. & Lieberman, J. 1999. Granzyme A loading induces rapid cytolysis and a novel form of DNA damage independently of caspase activation. *Immunity*, 10, 585-94.
- Bettelli, E., Carrier, Y., Gao, W., Korn, T., Strom, T. B., Oukka, M., Weiner, H. L. & Kuchroo, V. K. 2006. Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature*, 441, 235-8.
- Bettelli, E., Dastrange, M. & Oukka, M. 2005. Foxp3 interacts with nuclear factor of activated T cells and NF-kappa B to repress cytokine gene expression and effector functions of T helper cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 5138-43.

- Bettelli, E. & Kuchroo, V. K. 2005. IL-12- and IL-23-induced T helper cell subsets: birds of the same feather flock together. *J Exp Med*, 201, 169-71.
- Biassoni, R. 2009. Human natural killer receptors, co-receptors, and their ligands. *Curr Protoc Immunol*, Chapter 14, Unit 14 10.
- Biassoni, R., Cantoni, C., Pende, D., Sivori, S., Parolini, S., Vitale, M., Bottino, C. & Moretta, A. 2001. Human natural killer cell receptors and co-receptors. *Immunol Rev*, 181, 203-14.
- Biswal, B., Kunwar, P. & Natelson, B. H. 2010. Cerebral blood flow is reduced in chronic fatigue syndrome as assessed by arterial spin labeling. *J Neurol Sci*, 301, 9-11.
- Blackwell, J. M., Jamieson, S. E. & Burgner, D. 2009. HLA and infectious diseases. *Clin Microbiol Rev*, 22, 370-85, Table of Contents.
- Bochner, B. S., Bickel, C. A., Taylor, M. L., Macglashan, D. W., Jr., Gray, P. W., Raport, C. J. & Godiska, R. 1999. Macrophage-derived chemokine induces human eosinophil chemotaxis in a CC chemokine receptor 3- and CC chemokine receptor 4-independent manner. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, 103, 527-32.
- Bohuslav, J., Kravchenko, V. V., Parry, G. C., Erlich, J. H., Gerondakis, S., Mackman, N. & Ulevitch, R. J. 1998. Regulation of an essential innate immune response by the p50 subunit of NF-kappaB. *J Clin Invest*, 102, 1645-52.
- Boise, L. H., Minn, A. J., Noel, P. J., June, C. H., Accavitti, M. A., Lindsten, T. & Thompson, C. B. 1995. CD28 costimulation can promote T cell survival by enhancing the expression of Bcl-XL. *Immunity*, 3, 87-98.

- Bopp, T., Becker, C., Klein, M., Klein-Hessling, S., Palmetshofer, A., Serfling, E., Heib, V., Becker, M., Kubach, J., Schmitt, S., Stoll, S., Schild, H., Staege, M. S., Stassen, M., Jonuleit, H. & Schmitt, E. 2007. Cyclic adenosine monophosphate is a key component of regulatory T cell-mediated suppression. *J Exp Med*, 204, 1303-10.
- Bots, M. & Medema, J. P. 2006. Granzymes at a glance. J Cell Sci, 119, 5011-4.
- Bovenschen, N., Quadir, R., Van Den Berg, A. L., Brenkman, A. B., Vandenberghe, I., Devreese, B., Joore, J. & Kummer, J. A. 2009. Granzyme K displays highly restricted substrate specificity that only partially overlaps with granzyme A. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 284, 3504-12.
- Bozza, F. A., Bozza, P. T. & Castro Faria Neto, H. C. 2005. Beyond sepsis pathophysiology with cytokines: what is their value as biomarkers for disease severity? *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz*, 100 Suppl 1, 217-21.
- Brenu, E. W., Ashton, K. J., Atkinson, M. A., Staines, D. R. & Marshall-Gradisnik, S.
 2012. Gene Expression in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. *In:* SNELL, C. R. (ed.)
 An International Perspective on the Future of Research in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. InTech.
- Brenu, E. W., Staines, D. R., Baskurt, O. K., Ashton, K. J., Ramos, S. B., Christy, R. M.
 & Marshall-Gradisnik, S. M. 2010. Immune and hemorheological changes in chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Transl Med*, 8, 1.
- Brenu, E. W., Van Driel, M. L., Staines, D. R., Ashton, K. J., Ramos, S. B., Keane, J., Klimas, N. G. & Marshall-Gradisnik, S. M. 2011. Immunological abnormalities

as potential biomarkers in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome/Myalgic Encephalomyelitis. *J Transl Med*, 9, 81.

- Broderick, G., Fuite, J., Kreitz, A., Vernon, S. D., Klimas, N. & Fletcher, M. A. 2010. A formal analysis of cytokine networks in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. *Brain Behav Immun*, In Press.
- Brown, E., Hooper, L., Ho, T. & Gresham, H. 1990. Integrin-associated protein: a 50kD plasma membrane antigen physically and functionally associated with integrins. *J Cell Biol*, 111, 2785-94.
- Buskila, D., Atzeni, F. & Sarzi-Puttini, P. 2008. Etiology of fibromyalgia: the possible role of infection and vaccination. *Autoimmun Rev,* 8, 41-3.
- Campbell, I. K., Gerondakis, S., O'donnell, K. & Wicks, I. P. 2000. Distinct roles for the NF-kappaB1 (p50) and c-Rel transcription factors in inflammatory arthritis. *J Clin Invest*, 105, 1799-806.
- Carmeliet, P. & Tessier-Lavigne, M. 2005. Common mechanisms of nerve and blood vessel wiring. *Nature*, 436, 193-200.
- Carruthers, B. M., Jain, A. K., De Meirleir, K. L., Peterson, D. L., Klimas, N. G., Lerner, M., Bested, A. C., Flor-Henry, P., Joshi, P., Peter Powles, A. C. P., Sherkey, Van De Sande. M. I. 2003. Myalgic J. A. & Encephalomyelitis/Chronic Fatigue Syndrome:Clinical Working Case Definition, Diagnostic and Treatment Protocols. Journal of Chronic Fatigue, 11, 7-154.
- Castriconi, R., Cantoni, C., Della Chiesa, M., Vitale, M., Marcenaro, E., Conte, R., Biassoni, R., Bottino, C., Moretta, L. & Moretta, A. 2003. Transforming growth

factor beta 1 inhibits expression of NKp30 and NKG2D receptors: consequences for the NK-mediated killing of dendritic cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 100, 4120-5.

- Catalfamo, M. & Henkart, P. A. 2003. Perforin and the granule exocytosis cytotoxicity pathway. *Curr Opin Immunol*, 15, 522-7.
- Cejas, P. J., Walsh, M. C., Pearce, E. L., Han, D., Harms, G. M., Artis, D., Turka, L. A. & Choi, Y. 2010. TRAF6 inhibits Th17 differentiation and TGF-beta-mediated suppression of IL-2. *Blood*, 115, 4750-7.
- Chang, H. P., Lindberg, F. P., Wang, H. L., Huang, A. M. & Lee, E. H. 1999. Impaired memory retention and decreased long-term potentiation in integrin-associated protein-deficient mice. *Learn Mem*, 6, 448-57.
- Chao, C. C., Gallagher, M., Phair, J. & Peterson, P. K. 1990. Serum neopterin and interleukin-6 levels in chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Infect Dis*, 162, 1412-3.
- Chao, C. C., Janoff, E. N., Hu, S. X., Thomas, K., Gallagher, M., Tsang, M. & Peterson,P. K. 1991. Altered cytokine release in peripheral blood mononuclear cell cultures from patients with the chronic fatigue syndrome. *Cytokine*, 3, 292-8.
- Cheent, K. & Khakoo, S. I. 2009. Natural killer cells: integrating diversity with function. *Immunology*, 126, 449-57.
- Chen, X., Ba, Y., Ma, L., Cai, X., Yin, Y., Wang, K., Guo, J., Zhang, Y., Chen, J., Guo, X., Li, Q., Li, X., Wang, W., Wang, J., Jiang, X., Xiang, Y., Xu, C., Zheng, P., Zhang, J., Li, R., Zhang, H., Shang, X., Gong, T., Ning, G., Zen, K. & Zhang, C. Y. 2008. Characterization of microRNAs in serum: a novel class of biomarkers for diagnosis of cancer and other diseases. *Cell Res*, 18, 997-1006.

- Cheung, C. Y., Poon, L. L., Lau, A. S., Luk, W., Lau, Y. L., Shortridge, K. F., Gordon, S., Guan, Y. & Peiris, J. S. 2002. Induction of proinflammatory cytokines in human macrophages by influenza A (H5N1) viruses: a mechanism for the unusual severity of human disease? *Lancet*, 360, 1831-7.
- Chowdhury, D. & Lieberman, J. 2008. Death by a thousand cuts: granzyme pathways of programmed cell death. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 26, 389-420.
- Christophe, J. 1993. [The neuropeptide PACAP: its presence, its mode of action and its receptors]. *Bull Mem Acad R Med Belg*, 148, 188-93.
- Chung, G. E., Yoon, J. H., Myung, S. J., Lee, J. H., Lee, S. H., Lee, S. M., Kim, S. J., Hwang, S. Y., Lee, H. S. & Kim, C. Y. 2010. High expression of microRNA-15b predicts a low risk of tumor recurrence following curative resection of hepatocellular carcinoma. *Oncol Rep*, 23, 113-9.
- Clark, R. & Kupper, T. 2005. Old meets new: the interaction between innate and adaptive immunity. *J Invest Dermatol*, 125, 629-37.
- Cleare, A. J. 2003. The neuroendocrinology of chronic fatigue syndrome. *Endocr Rev*, 24, 236-52.
- Cobb, B. S., Hertweck, A., Smith, J., O'connor, E., Graf, D., Cook, T., Smale, S. T., Sakaguchi, S., Livesey, F. J., Fisher, A. G. & Merkenschlager, M. 2006. A role for Dicer in immune regulation. *J Exp Med*, 203, 2519-27.
- Cocco, E., Paladini, F., Macino, G., Fulci, V., Fiorillo, M. T. & Sorrentino, R. 2011. The expression of vasoactive intestinal peptide receptor 1 is negatively modulated by microRNA 525-5p. *PLoS One*, 5, e12067.

- Cogswell, J. P., Ward, J., Taylor, I. A., Waters, M., Shi, Y., Cannon, B., Kelnar, K., Kemppainen, J., Brown, D., Chen, C., Prinjha, R. K., Richardson, J. C., Saunders, A. M., Roses, A. D. & Richards, C. A. 2008. Identification of miRNA changes in Alzheimer's disease brain and CSF yields putative biomarkers and insights into disease pathways. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 14, 27-41.
- Cohen, G., Gressens, P., Gallego, J. & Gaultier, C. 2002. Depression of hypoxic arousal response in adolescent mice following antenatal vasoactive intestinal polypeptide blockade. *J Physiol*, 540, 691-9.
- Collins, D. P., Luebering, B. J. & Shaut, D. M. 1998. T-lymphocyte functionality assessed by analysis of cytokine receptor expression, intracellular cytokine expression, and femtomolar detection of cytokine secretion by quantitative flow cytometry. *Cytometry*, 33, 249-55.
- Commins, S. P., Borish, L. & Steinke, J. W. 2010. Immunologic messenger molecules: cytokines, interferons, and chemokines. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, 125, S53-72.
- Cooper, M. A., Fehniger, T. A., Turner, S. C., Chen, K. S., Ghaheri, B. A., Ghayur, T., Carson, W. E. & Caligiuri, M. A. 2001. Human natural killer cells: a unique innate immunoregulatory role for the CD56(bright) subset. *Blood*, 97, 3146-51.
- Couper, K. N., Blount, D. G. & Riley, E. M. 2008. IL-10: the master regulator of immunity to infection. *J Immunol*, 180, 5771-7.
- Crabtree, G. R. & Clipstone, N. A. 1994. Signal transmission between the plasma membrane and nucleus of T lymphocytes. *Annu Rev Biochem*, 63, 1045-83.
- Cullen, S. P., Brunet, M. & Martin, S. J. 2010. Granzymes in cancer and immunity. *Cell Death Differ*, 17, 616-23.

- Dalbeth, N., Gundle, R., Davies, R. J., Lee, Y. C., Mcmichael, A. J. & Callan, M. F.2004. CD56bright NK cells are enriched at inflammatory sites and can engage with monocytes in a reciprocal program of activation. *J Immunol*, 173, 6418-26.
- Dantzer, R., O'connor, J. C., Freund, G. G., Johnson, R. W. & Kelley, K. W. 2008. From inflammation to sickness and depression: when the immune system subjugates the brain. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, 9, 46-56.
- De Jong, R., Brouwer, M., Miedema, F. & Van Lier, R. A. 1991. Human CD8+ T lymphocytes can be divided into CD45RA+ and CD45RO+ cells with different requirements for activation and differentiation. *J Immunol*, 146, 2088-94.
- De Saint Basile, G., Menasche, G. & Fischer, A. 2010. Molecular mechanisms of biogenesis and exocytosis of cytotoxic granules. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 10, 568-79.
- Deaglio, S., Dwyer, K. M., Gao, W., Friedman, D., Usheva, A., Erat, A., Chen, J. F., Enjyoji, K., Linden, J., Oukka, M., Kuchroo, V. K., Strom, T. B. & Robson, S. C. 2007. Adenosine generation catalyzed by CD39 and CD73 expressed on regulatory T cells mediates immune suppression. *J Exp Med*, 204, 1257-65.
- Delgado, D. C., Hank, J. A., Kolesar, J., Lorentzen, D., Gan, J., Seo, S., Kim, K., Shusterman, S., Gillies, S. D., Reisfeld, R. A., Yang, R., Gadbaw, B., Desantes, K. B., London, W. B., Seeger, R. C., Maris, J. M. & Sondel, P. M. 2010. Genotypes of NK cell KIR receptors, their ligands, and Fcgamma receptors in the response of neuroblastoma patients to Hu14.18-IL2 immunotherapy. *Cancer Res*, 70, 9554-61.

- Delgado, M., Abad, C., Martinez, C., Juarranz, M. G., Leceta, J., Ganea, D. & Gomariz,
 R. P. 2003. PACAP in immunity and inflammation. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 992, 141-57.
- Delgado, M. & Ganea, D. 2000a. Vasoactive intestinal peptide and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide inhibit antigen-induced apoptosis of mature T lymphocytes by inhibiting Fas ligand expression. *J Immunol*, 164, 1200-10.
- Delgado, M. & Ganea, D. 2000b. VIP and PACAP inhibit activation induced apoptosis in T lymphocytes. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 921, 55-67.
- Delgado, M. & Ganea, D. 2001. Vasoactive intestinal peptide and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide inhibit nuclear factor-kappa B-dependent gene activation at multiple levels in the human monocytic cell line THP-1. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 369-80.
- Delgado, M., Gonzalez-Rey, E. & Ganea, D. 2004a. VIP/PACAP preferentially attract Th2 effectors through differential regulation of chemokine production by dendritic cells. *FASEB J*, 18, 1453-5.
- Delgado, M., Leceta, J., Gomariz, R. P. & Ganea, D. 1999a. Vasoactive intestinal peptide and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide stimulate the induction of Th2 responses by up-regulating B7.2 expression. *J Immunol*, 163, 3629-35.
- Delgado, M., Martinez, C., Leceta, J., Garrido, E. & Gomariz, R. P. 1996. Differential VIP and VIP1 receptor gene expression in rat thymocyte subsets. *Peptides*, 17, 803-7.

- Delgado, M., Munoz-Elias, E. J., Gomariz, R. P. & Ganea, D. 1999b. Vasoactive intestinal peptide and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide enhance IL-10 production by murine macrophages: in vitro and in vivo studies. J Immunol, 162, 1707-16.
- Delgado, M., Munoz-Elias, E. J., Gomariz, R. P. & Ganea, D. 1999c. VIP and PACAP inhibit IL-12 production in LPS-stimulated macrophages. Subsequent effect on IFNgamma synthesis by T cells. *J Neuroimmunol*, 96, 167-81.
- Delgado, M., Munoz-Elias, E. J., Martinez, C., Gomariz, R. P. & Ganea, D. 1999d. VIP and PACAP38 modulate cytokine and nitric oxide production in peritoneal macrophages and macrophage cell lines. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 897, 401-14.
- Delgado, M., Pozo, D. & Ganea, D. 2004b. The significance of vasoactive intestinal peptide in immunomodulation. *Pharmacol Rev*, 56, 249-90.
- Den Haan, J. M., Kraal, G. & Bevan, M. J. 2007. Cutting edge: Lipopolysaccharide induces IL-10-producing regulatory CD4+ T cells that suppress the CD8+ T cell response. *J Immunol*, 178, 5429-33.
- Deniz, G., Erten, G., Kucuksezer, U. C., Kocacik, D., Karagiannidis, C., Aktas, E., Akdis, C. A. & Akdis, M. 2008. Regulatory NK cells suppress antigen-specific T cell responses. *J Immunol*, 180, 850-7.

Devanur, L. D. & Kerr, J. R. 2006. Chronic fatigue syndrome. J Clin Virol, 37, 139-50.

Di Giorgio, A., Hudson, M., Jerjes, W. & Cleare, A. J. 2005. 24-hour pituitary and adrenal hormone profiles in chronic fatigue syndrome. *Psychosom Med*, 67, 433-40.

- Dickson, L. & Finlayson, K. 2009. VPAC and PAC receptors: From ligands to function. *Pharmacol Ther*, 121, 294-316.
- Dommisch, H., Acil, Y., Dunsche, A., Winter, J. & Jepsen, S. 2005. Differential gene expression of human beta-defensins (hBD-1, -2, -3) in inflammatory gingival diseases. *Oral Microbiol Immunol*, 20, 186-90.
- Dorfman, J. R. & Raulet, D. H. 1998. Acquisition of Ly49 receptor expression by developing natural killer cells. *J Exp Med*, 187, 609-18.
- Drulovic, J., Savic, E., Pekmezovic, T., Mesaros, S., Stojsavljevic, N., Dujmovic-Basuroski, I., Kostic, J., Vasic, V., Stojkovic, M. M. & Popadic, D. 2009.
 Expression of T(H)1 and T(H)17 cytokines and transcription factors in multiple sclerosis patients: Does baseline T-Bet mRNA predict the response to interferon-beta treatment? *J Neuroimmunol*, 215, 90-95.
- Duroux-Richard, I., Jorgensen, C. & Apparailly, F. 2011. miRNAs and rheumatoid arthritis promising novel biomarkers. *Swiss Med Wkly*, 141, w13175.
- Dustin, M. L. & Long, E. O. 2010. Cytotoxic immunological synapses. *Immunol Rev*, 235, 24-34.
- Dvorakova, M. C., Pfeil, U., Kuncova, J., Sviglerova, J., Galvis, G., Krasteva, G., Konig, P., Grau, V., Slavikova, J. & Kummer, W. 2006. Down-regulation of vasoactive intestinal peptide and altered expression of its receptors in rat diabetic cardiomyopathy. *Cell Tissue Res*, 323, 383-93.
- Etschmann, B., Wilcken, B., Stoevesand, K., Von Der Schulenburg, A. & Sterner-Kock,A. 2006. Selection of reference genes for quantitative real-time PCR analysis in canine mammary tumors using the GeNorm algorithm. *Vet Pathol*, 43, 934-42.

- Faria, A. M. & Weiner, H. L. 2006. Oral tolerance and TGF-beta-producing cells. Inflamm Allergy Drug Targets, 5, 179-90.
- Farnham, P. J. 2009. Insights from genomic profiling of transcription factors. *Nat Rev Genet*, 10, 605-16.
- Fehniger, T. A., Cooper, M. A., Nuovo, G. J., Cella, M., Facchetti, F., Colonna, M. & Caligiuri, M. A. 2003. CD56bright natural killer cells are present in human lymph nodes and are activated by T cell-derived IL-2: a potential new link between adaptive and innate immunity. *Blood*, 101, 3052-7.
- Fehniger, T. A., Wylie, T., Germino, E., Leong, J. W., Magrini, V. J., Koul, S., Keppel, C. R., Schneider, S. E., Koboldt, D. C., Sullivan, R. P., Heinz, M. E., Crosby, S. D., Nagarajan, R., Ramsingh, G., Link, D. C., Ley, T. J. & Mardis, E. R. 2011. Next-generation sequencing identifies the natural killer cell microRNA transcriptome. *Genome Res*, 20, 1590-604.
- Feldmann, M., Brennan, F. M. & Maini, R. N. 1996. Role of cytokines in rheumatoid arthritis. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 14, 397-440.
- Finkelman, F. D., Morris, S. C., Orekhova, T., Mori, M., Donaldson, D., Reiner, S. L., Reilly, N. L., Schopf, L. & Urban, J. F., Jr. 2000. Stat6 regulation of in vivo IL-4 responses. *J Immunol*, 164, 2303-10.
- Fletcher, M. A., Zeng, X. R., Barnes, Z., Levis, S. & Klimas, N. G. 2009. Plasma cytokines in women with chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Transl Med*, 7, 96.
- Fletcher, M. A., Zeng, X. R., Maher, K., Levis, S., Hurwitz, B., Antoni, M., Broderick,G. & Klimas, N. G. 2010. Biomarkers in chronic fatigue syndrome: evaluation

of natural killer cell function and dipeptidyl peptidase IV/CD26. *PLoS One*, 5, e10817.

- Fontenot, J. D., Gavin, M. A. & Rudensky, A. Y. 2003. Foxp3 programs the development and function of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol*, 4, 330-6.
- Fort, M. M., Cheung, J., Yen, D., Li, J., Zurawski, S. M., Lo, S., Menon, S., Clifford, T., Hunte, B., Lesley, R., Muchamuel, T., Hurst, S. D., Zurawski, G., Leach, M. W., Gorman, D. M. & Rennick, D. M. 2001. IL-25 induces IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 and Th2-associated pathologies in vivo. *Immunity*, 15, 985-95.
- Fossiez, F., Djossou, O., Chomarat, P., Flores-Romo, L., Ait-Yahia, S., Maat, C., Pin, J.
 J., Garrone, P., Garcia, E., Saeland, S., Blanchard, D., Gaillard, C., Das
 Mahapatra, B., Rouvier, E., Golstein, P., Banchereau, J. & Lebecque, S. 1996. T
 cell interleukin-17 induces stromal cells to produce proinflammatory and
 hematopoietic cytokines. *J Exp Med*, 183, 2593-603.
- Fukuda, K., Straus, S. E., Hickie, I., Sharpe, M. C., Dobbins, J. G. & Komaroff, A. 1994. The chronic fatigue syndrome: a comprehensive approach to its definition and study. International Chronic Fatigue Syndrome Study Group. *Ann Intern Med*, 121, 953-9.
- Fulle, S., Belia, S., Vecchiet, J., Morabito, C., Vecchiet, L. & Fano, G. 2003. Modification of the functional capacity of sarcoplasmic reticulum membranes in patients suffering from chronic fatigue syndrome. *Neuromuscul Disord*, 13, 479-84.

- Ganea, D. & Delgado, M. 2002. Vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide (PACAP) as modulators of both innate and adaptive immunity. *Crit Rev Oral Biol Med*, 13, 229-37.
- Gao, A. G., Lindberg, F. P., Finn, M. B., Blystone, S. D., Brown, E. J. & Frazier, W. A. 1996. Integrin-associated protein is a receptor for the C-terminal domain of thrombospondin. *J Biol Chem*, 271, 21-4.
- Gardlund, B., Sjolin, J., Nilsson, A., Roll, M., Wickerts, C. J. & Wretlind, B. 1995. Plasma levels of cytokines in primary septic shock in humans: correlation with disease severity. *J Infect Dis*, 172, 296-301.
- Girnita, D. M., Webber, S. A., Brooks, M. M., Ferrell, R., Girnita, A. L., Burckart, G. J.,
 Chinnock, R., Canter, C., Addonizio, L., Bernstein, D., Kirklin, J. K., Naftel, D.
 & Zeevi, A. 2009. Genotypic variation and phenotypic characterization of
 granzyme B gene polymorphisms. *Transplantation*, 87, 1801-6.
- Goehler, L. E., Lyte, M. & Gaykema, R. P. 2007. Infection-induced viscerosensory signals from the gut enhance anxiety: implications for psychoneuroimmunology. *Brain Behav Immun*, 21, 721-6.
- Goertzel, B. N., Pennachin, C., De Souza Coelho, L., Maloney, E. M., Jones, J. F. & Gurbaxani, B. 2006. Allostatic load is associated with symptoms in chronic fatigue syndrome patients. *Pharmacogenomics*, *7*, 485-94.
- Gold, D., Bowden, R., Sixbey, J., Riggs, R., Katon, W. J., Ashley, R., Obrigewitch, R.M. & Corey, L. 1990. Chronic fatigue. A prospective clinical and virologic study. *JAMA*, 264, 48-53.

- Gomariz, R. P., Garrido, E., Leceta, J., Martinez, C., Abalo, R. & Delgado, M. 1994. Gene expression of VIP receptor in rat lymphocytes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 203, 1599-604.
- Gomariz, R. P., Juarranz, Y., Abad, C., Arranz, A., Leceta, J. & Martinez, C. 2006. VIP-PACAP system in immunity: new insights for multitarget therapy. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 1070, 51-74.
- Gomariz, R. P., Martinez, C., Abad, C., Leceta, J. & Delgado, M. 2001. Immunology of VIP: a review and therapeutical perspectives. *Curr Pharm Des*, 7, 89-111.
- Gong, J. H. & Clark-Lewis, I. 1995. Antagonists of monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 identified by modification of functionally critical NH2-terminal residues. J Exp Med, 181, 631-40.
- Gonzalez-Rey, E. & Delgado, M. 2007. Vasoactive intestinal peptide and regulatory Tcell induction: a new mechanism and therapeutic potential for immune homeostasis. *Trends Mol Med*, 13, 241-51.
- Goodman, R. H. & Smolik, S. 2000. CBP/p300 in cell growth, transformation, and development. *Genes Dev*, 14, 1553-77.
- Grayson, J. M., Murali-Krishna, K., Altman, J. D. & Ahmed, R. 2001. Gene expression in antigen-specific CD8+ T cells during viral infection. *J Immunol*, 166, 795-9.
- Griffiths-Jones, S. 2010. miRBase: microRNA sequences and annotation. *Curr Protoc Bioinformatics*, Chapter 12, Unit 12 9 1-10.
- Grinde, B. 2008. Is chronic fatigue syndrome caused by a rare brain infection of a common, normally benign virus? *Med Hypotheses*, 71, 270-4.
- Guillot, B., Portales, P., Thanh, A. D., Merlet, S., Dereure, O., Clot, J. & Corbeau, P. 2005. The expression of cytotoxic mediators is altered in mononuclear cells of patients with melanoma and increased by interferon-alpha treatment. *The British journal of dermatology*, 152, 690-6.
- Guo, L., Tian, J., Marinova, E., Zheng, B. & Han, S. 2010. Inhibition of clonal expansion by Foxp3 expression as a mechanism of controlled T-cell responses and autoimmune disease. *Eur J Immunol*, 40, 71-80.
- Gupta, S., Aggarwal, S., See, D. & Starr, A. 1997. Cytokine production by adherent and non-adherent mononuclear cells in chronic fatigue syndrome. J Psychiatr Res, 31, 149-56.
- Gupta, S. & Vayuvegula, B. 1991. A comprehensive immunological analysis in chronic fatigue syndrome. *Scand J Immunol*, 33, 319-27.
- Guschin, D., Rogers, N., Briscoe, J., Witthuhn, B., Watling, D., Horn, F., Pellegrini, S., Yasukawa, K., Heinrich, P., Stark, G. R. & Et Al. 1995. A major role for the protein tyrosine kinase JAK1 in the JAK/STAT signal transduction pathway in response to interleukin-6. *EMBO J*, 14, 1421-9.
- Ha, T. Y. 2011. The Role of MicroRNAs in Regulatory T Cells and in the Immune Response. *Immune Netw*, 11, 11-41.
- Hak, L., Mysliwska, J., Wieckiewicz, J., Szyndler, K., Trzonkowski, P., Siebert, J. & Mysliwski, A. 2007. NK cell compartment in patients with coronary heart disease. *Immunity & ageing : I & A*, 4, 3.
- Hakeda, Y. & Kumegawa, M. 1991. [Osteoclasts in bone metabolism]. Kaibogaku Zasshi, 66, 215-25.

- Hamann, D., Baars, P. A., Hooibrink, B. & Van Lier, R. W. 1996. Heterogeneity of the human CD4+ T-cell population: two distinct CD4+ T-cell subsets characterized by coexpression of CD45RA and CD45RO isoforms. *Blood*, 88, 3513-21.
- Hamelink, C., Tjurmina, O., Damadzic, R., Young, W. S., Weihe, E., Lee, H. W. & Eiden, L. E. 2002. Pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide is a sympathoadrenal neurotransmitter involved in catecholamine regulation and glucohomeostasis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 461-6.
- Hammond, S. M., Bernstein, E., Beach, D. & Hannon, G. J. 2000. An RNA-directed nuclease mediates post-transcriptional gene silencing in Drosophila cells. *Nature*, 404, 293-6.
- Hanna, J. & Mandelboim, O. 2007. When killers become helpers. *Trends Immunol*, 28, 201-6.
- Hannibal, J., Ekblad, E., Mulder, H., Sundler, F. & Fahrenkrug, J. 1998. Pituitary adenylate cyclase activating polypeptide (PACAP) in the gastrointestinal tract of the rat: distribution and effects of capsaicin or denervation. *Cell Tissue Res*, 291, 65-79.
- Hanson, S. J., Gause, W. & Natelson, B. 2001. Detection of immunologically significant factors for chronic fatigue syndrome using neural-network classifiers. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol*, 8, 658-62.
- Harlin, H., Hanson, M., Johansson, C. C., Sakurai, D., Poschke, I., Norell, H.,Malmberg, K. J. & Kiessling, R. 2007. The CD16- CD56(bright) NK cell subsetis resistant to reactive oxygen species produced by activated granulocytes and

has higher antioxidative capacity than the CD16+ CD56(dim) subset. J Immunol, 179, 4513-9.

- Harmar, A. J., Arimura, A., Gozes, I., Journot, L., Laburthe, M., Pisegna, J. R., Rawlings, S. R., Robberecht, P., Said, S. I., Sreedharan, S. P., Wank, S. A. & Waschek, J. A. 1998. International Union of Pharmacology. XVIII. Nomenclature of receptors for vasoactive intestinal peptide and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide. *Pharmacol Rev*, 50, 265-70.
- Hassan, I. S., Bannister, B. A., Akbar, A., Weir, W. & Bofill, M. 1998. A study of the immunology of the chronic fatigue syndrome: correlation of immunologic parameters to health dysfunction. *Clin Immunol Immunopathol*, 87, 60-7.
- Hauer, J., Puschner, S., Ramakrishnan, P., Simon, U., Bongers, M., Federle, C. & Engelmann, H. 2005. TNF receptor (TNFR)-associated factor (TRAF) 3 serves as an inhibitor of TRAF2/5-mediated activation of the noncanonical NF-kappaB pathway by TRAF-binding TNFRs. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 2874-9.
- He, J. Q., Saha, S. K., Kang, J. R., Zarnegar, B. & Cheng, G. 2007. Specificity of TRAF3 in its negative regulation of the noncanonical NF-kappa B pathway. J Biol Chem, 282, 3688-94.
- He, J. Q., Zarnegar, B., Oganesyan, G., Saha, S. K., Yamazaki, S., Doyle, S. E., Dempsey, P. W. & Cheng, G. 2006. Rescue of TRAF3-null mice by p100 NFkappa B deficiency. *J Exp Med*, 203, 2413-8.
- Hinz, S., Pagerols-Raluy, L., Oberg, H. H., Ammerpohl, O., Grussel, S., Sipos, B.,Grutzmann, R., Pilarsky, C., Ungefroren, H., Saeger, H. D., Kloppel, G.,Kabelitz, D. & Kalthoff, H. 2007. Foxp3 expression in pancreatic carcinoma

cells as a novel mechanism of immune evasion in cancer. *Cancer Res*, 67, 8344-50.

- Hoebe, K., Janssen, E. & Beutler, B. 2004. The interface between innate and adaptive immunity. *Nat Immunol*, 5, 971-4.
- Hofstetter, H., Gold, R. & Hartung, H. P. 2009. Th17 Cells in MS and Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis. *Int MS J*, 16, 12-8.
- Hori, S., Nomura, T. & Sakaguchi, S. 2003. Control of regulatory T cell development by the transcription factor Foxp3. *Science*, 299, 1057-61.
- Horwitz, D. A., Gray, J. D. & Ohtsuka, K. 1999. Role of NK cells and TGF-beta in the regulation of T-cell-dependent antibody production in health and autoimmune disease. *Microbes Infect*, 1, 1305-11.
- Horwitz, D. A., Gray, J. D., Ohtsuka, K., Hirokawa, M. & Takahashi, T. 1997. The immunoregulatory effects of NK cells: the role of TGF-beta and implications for autoimmunity. *Immunol Today*, 18, 538-42.
- Hoskin, D. W., Mader, J. S., Furlong, S. J., Conrad, D. M. & Blay, J. 2008. Inhibition of T cell and natural killer cell function by adenosine and its contribution to immune evasion by tumor cells (Review). *Int J Oncol*, 32, 527-35.
- Hou, W., Kang, H. S. & Kim, B. S. 2009. Th17 cells enhance viral persistence and inhibit T cell cytotoxicity in a model of chronic virus infection. J Exp Med, 206, 313-28.
- Hua, G., Wang, S., Zhong, C., Xue, P. & Fan, Z. 2009. Ignition of p53 bomb sensitizes tumor cells to granzyme K-mediated cytolysis. *Journal of immunology*, 182, 2152-9.

- Huang, S., Pettaway, C. A., Uehara, H., Bucana, C. D. & Fidler, I. J. 2001. Blockade of NF-kappaB activity in human prostate cancer cells is associated with suppression of angiogenesis, invasion, and metastasis. *Oncogene*, 20, 4188-97.
- Huber, A. R., Kunkel, S. L., Todd, R. F., 3rd & Weiss, S. J. 1991. Regulation of transendothelial neutrophil migration by endogenous interleukin-8. *Science*, 254, 99-102.
- Huber, M., Heink, S., Grothe, H., Guralnik, A., Reinhard, K., Elflein, K., Hunig, T., Mittrucker, H. W., Brustle, A., Kamradt, T. & Lohoff, M. 2009. A Th17-like developmental process leads to CD8(+) Tc17 cells with reduced cytotoxic activity. *Eur J Immunol*, 39, 1716-25.
- Hurst, D. R., Edmonds, M. D., Scott, G. K., Benz, C. C., Vaidya, K. S. & Welch, D. R. 2009. Breast cancer metastasis suppressor 1 up-regulates miR-146, which suppresses breast cancer metastasis. *Cancer Res*, 69, 1279-83.
- Hutvagner, G. & Zamore, P. D. 2002. A microRNA in a multiple-turnover RNAi enzyme complex. *Science*, 297, 2056-60.
- Hyodo, Y., Matsui, K., Hayashi, N., Tsutsui, H., Kashiwamura, S., Yamauchi, H.,
 Hiroishi, K., Takeda, K., Tagawa, Y., Iwakura, Y., Kayagaki, N., Kurimoto, M.,
 Okamura, H., Hada, T., Yagita, H., Akira, S., Nakanishi, K. & Higashino, K.
 1999. IL-18 up-regulates perforin-mediated NK activity without increasing
 perforin messenger RNA expression by binding to constitutively expressed IL18 receptor. *J Immunol*, 162, 1662-8.

- Imai, T., Chantry, D., Raport, C. J., Wood, C. L., Nishimura, M., Godiska, R., Yoshie,O. & Gray, P. W. 1998. Macrophage-derived chemokine is a functional ligand for the CC chemokine receptor 4. *J Biol Chem*, 273, 1764-8.
- Inui, M., Martello, G. & Piccolo, S. 2010. MicroRNA control of signal transduction. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, 11, 252-63.
- Irmler, M., Hertig, S., Macdonald, H. R., Sadoul, R., Becherer, J. D., Proudfoot, A., Solari, R. & Tschopp, J. 1995. Granzyme A is an interleukin 1 beta-converting enzyme. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, 181, 1917-22.
- Ito, K., Hanazawa, T., Tomita, K., Barnes, P. J. & Adcock, I. M. 2004. Oxidative stress reduces histone deacetylase 2 activity and enhances IL-8 gene expression: role of tyrosine nitration. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 315, 240-5.
- Jacob, S. E., Nassiri, M., Kerdel, F. A. & Vincek, V. 2003. Simultaneous measurement of multiple Th1 and Th2 serum cytokines in psoriasis and correlation with disease severity. *Mediators Inflamm*, 12, 309-13.
- Jaeschke, A., Rincon, M., Doran, B., Reilly, J., Neuberg, D., Greiner, D. L., Shultz, L.
 D., Rossini, A. A., Flavell, R. A. & Davis, R. J. 2005. Disruption of the Jnk2 (Mapk9) gene reduces destructive insulitis and diabetes in a mouse model of type I diabetes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 6931-5.
- Janas, M. L., Groves, P., Kienzle, N. & Kelso, A. 2005. IL-2 regulates perform and granzyme gene expression in CD8+ T cells independently of its effects on survival and proliferation. *J Immunol*, 175, 8003-10.
- Jankovic, D., Kullberg, M. C., Noben-Trauth, N., Caspar, P., Paul, W. E. & Sher, A. 2000. Single cell analysis reveals that IL-4 receptor/Stat6 signaling is not

required for the in vivo or in vitro development of CD4+ lymphocytes with a Th2 cytokine profile. *J Immunol*, 164, 3047-55.

- Janssen, E. M., Droin, N. M., Lemmens, E. E., Pinkoski, M. J., Bensinger, S. J., Ehst, B. D., Griffith, T. S., Green, D. R. & Schoenberger, S. P. 2005. CD4+ T-cell help controls CD8+ T-cell memory via TRAIL-mediated activation-induced cell death. *Nature*, 434, 88-93.
- Jarnicki, A. G., Lysaght, J., Todryk, S. & Mills, K. H. 2006. Suppression of antitumor immunity by IL-10 and TGF-beta-producing T cells infiltrating the growing tumor: influence of tumor environment on the induction of CD4+ and CD8+ regulatory T cells. *J Immunol*, 177, 896-904.
- Jason, L., Brown, M., Evans, M., Anderson, V., Lerch, A., Brown, A., Hunnell, J. & Porter, N. 2010. Measuring substantial reductions in functioning in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *Disabil Rehabil*, 33, 589-98.
- Jason, L. A., Benton, M. C., Valentine, L., Johnson, A. & Torres-Harding, S. 2008. The Economic impact of ME/CFS: Individual and societal costs. *Dyn Med*, 7, 6.
- Jazin, E. E., Soderstrom, S., Ebendal, T. & Larhammar, D. 1997. Embryonic expression of the mRNA for the rat homologue of the fusin/CXCR-4 HIV-1 co-receptor. J Neuroimmunol, 79, 148-54.
- Jenkins, M. R., Trapani, J. A., Doherty, P. C. & Turner, S. J. 2008. Granzyme K expressing cytotoxic T lymphocytes protects against influenza virus in granzyme AB-/- mice. *Viral immunology*, 21, 341-6.
- Jiang, X., Jing, H. & Ganea, D. 2002. VIP and PACAP down-regulate CXCL10 (IP-10) and up-regulate CCL22 (MDC) in spleen cells. *J Neuroimmunol*, 133, 81-94.

- Johnson, B. J., Costelloe, E. O., Fitzpatrick, D. R., Haanen, J. B., Schumacher, T. N., Brown, L. E. & Kelso, A. 2003. Single-cell perform and granzyme expression reveals the anatomical localization of effector CD8+ T cells in influenza virusinfected mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100, 2657-62.
- Jones, J. F. 1988. Epstein-Barr virus and the chronic fatigue syndrome: a short review. *Microbiol Sci*, 5, 366-9.
- Jones, J. F., Williams, M., Schooley, R. T., Robinson, C. & Glaser, R. 1988. Antibodies to Epstein-Barr virus-specific DNase and DNA polymerase in the chronic fatigue syndrome. *Arch Intern Med*, 148, 1957-60.
- Ju, X., Zenke, M., Hart, D. N. & Clark, G. J. 2008. CD300a/c regulate type I interferon and TNF-alpha secretion by human plasmacytoid dendritic cells stimulated with TLR7 and TLR9 ligands. *Blood*, 112, 1184-94.
- Kaech, S. M. & Wherry, E. J. 2007. Heterogeneity and cell-fate decisions in effector and memory CD8+ T cell differentiation during viral infection. *Immunity*, 27, 393-405.
- Kamimura, D., Ishihara, K. & Hirano, T. 2003. IL-6 signal transduction and its physiological roles: the signal orchestration model. *Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol*, 149, 1-38.
- Kato, Y., Kamijima, S., Kashiwagi, A. & Oguri, T. 1992. [Chronic fatigue syndrome, a case of high anti-HHV-6 antibody titer and one associated with primary hyperaldosteronism]. *Nippon Rinsho*, 50, 2673-8.
- Kaushik, N., Fear, D., Richards, S. C., Mcdermott, C. R., Nuwaysir, E. F., Kellam, P., Harrison, T. J., Wilkinson, R. J., Tyrrell, D. A., Holgate, S. T. & Kerr, J. R.

2005. Gene expression in peripheral blood mononuclear cells from patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Clin Pathol*, 58, 826-32.

- Kawai, T. & Akira, S. 2007. Signaling to NF-kappaB by Toll-like receptors. *Trends Mol Med*, 13, 460-9.
- Kayagaki, N., Yamaguchi, N., Nakayama, M., Eto, H., Okumura, K. & Yagita, H. 1999. Type I interferons (IFNs) regulate tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosisinducing ligand (TRAIL) expression on human T cells: A novel mechanism for the antitumor effects of type I IFNs. *J Exp Med*, 189, 1451-60.
- Keane, M. P. & Strieter, R. M. 2002. The importance of balanced pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory mechanisms in diffuse lung disease. *Respir Res*, 3, 5.
- Kelly, J. M., Waterhouse, N. J., Cretney, E., Browne, K. A., Ellis, S., Trapani, J. A. & Smyth, M. J. 2004. Granzyme M mediates a novel form of perforin-dependent cell death. *J Biol Chem*, 279, 22236-42.
- Kennedy, G., Norris, G., Spence, V., Mclaren, M. & Belch, J. J. 2006. Is chronic fatigue syndrome associated with platelet activation? *Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis*, 17, 89-92.
- Kennedy, G., Spence, V., Underwood, C. & Belch, J. J. 2004. Increased neutrophil apoptosis in chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Clin Pathol*, 57, 891-3.
- Kerr, J. R. 2008. Gene profiling of patients with chronic fatigue syndrome/myalgic encephalomyelitis. *Curr Rheumatol Rep*, 10, 482-91.
- Kerr, J. R., Burke, B., Petty, R., Gough, J., Fear, D., Mattey, D. L., Axford, J. S., Dalgleish, A. G. & Nutt, D. J. 2008a. Seven genomic subtypes of chronic fatigue

syndrome/myalgic encephalomyelitis: a detailed analysis of gene networks and clinical phenotypes. *J Clin Pathol*, 61, 730-9.

- Kerr, J. R., Petty, R., Burke, B., Gough, J., Fear, D., Sinclair, L. I., Mattey, D. L., Richards, S. C., Montgomery, J., Baldwin, D. A., Kellam, P., Harrison, T. J., Griffin, G. E., Main, J., Enlander, D., Nutt, D. J. & Holgate, S. T. 2008b. Gene expression subtypes in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome/myalgic encephalomyelitis. *J Infect Dis*, 197, 1171-84.
- Khvorova, A., Lescoute, A., Westhof, E. & Jayasena, S. D. 2003. Sequence elements outside the hammerhead ribozyme catalytic core enable intracellular activity. *Nat Struct Biol*, 10, 708-12.
- Kimura, S., Ohshige, Y., Lin, L., Okumura, T., Yanaihara, C., Yanaihara, N. & Shiotani, Y. 1994. Localization of pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide (PACAP) in the hypothalamus-pituitary system in rats: light and electron microscopic immunocytochemical studies. *J Neuroendocrinol*, 6, 503-7.
- Kitamura, H., Kanehira, K., Okita, K., Morimatsu, M. & Saito, M. 2000. MAIL, a novel nuclear I kappa B protein that potentiates LPS-induced IL-6 production. *FEBS Lett*, 485, 53-6.
- Kleinschek, M. A., Boniface, K., Sadekova, S., Grein, J., Murphy, E. E., Turner, S. P., Raskin, L., Desai, B., Faubion, W. A., De Waal Malefyt, R., Pierce, R. H., Mcclanahan, T. & Kastelein, R. A. 2009. Circulating and gut-resident human Th17 cells express CD161 and promote intestinal inflammation. *J Exp Med*, 206, 525-34.

- Klimas, N. G. & Koneru, A. O. 2007. Chronic fatigue syndrome: inflammation, immune function, and neuroendocrine interactions. *Curr Rheumatol Rep*, 9, 482-7.
- Klimas, N. G., Salvato, F. R., Morgan, R. & Fletcher, M. A. 1990. Immunologic abnormalities in chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Clin Microbiol*, 28, 1403-10.
- Klimas, N. G., Zeng, X., Garcia, L., Barnes, Z., Levis, S. & Fletcher, M. A. Patterns of plasma cytokine expression in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. 9TH
 INTERNATIONAL IACFS/ME RESEARCH AND CLINICAL CONFERENCE, March 12-15, 2009 2009.
- Koenders, M. I., Lubberts, E., Oppers-Walgreen, B., Van Den Bersselaar, L., Helsen, M. M., Kolls, J. K., Joosten, L. A. & Van Den Berg, W. B. 2005. Induction of cartilage damage by overexpression of T cell interleukin-17A in experimental arthritis in mice deficient in interleukin-1. *Arthritis Rheum*, 52, 975-83.
- Kohlhaas, S., Garden, O. A., Scudamore, C., Turner, M., Okkenhaug, K. & Vigorito, E. 2009. Cutting edge: the Foxp3 target miR-155 contributes to the development of regulatory T cells. *J Immunol*, 182, 2578-82.
- Koves, K., Arimura, A., Vigh, S., Somogyvari-Vigh, A. & Miller, J. 1993. Immunohistochemical localization of PACAP in the ovine digestive system. *Peptides*, 14, 449-55.
- Kristiansen, O. P. & Mandrup-Poulsen, T. 2005. Interleukin-6 and diabetes: the good, the bad, or the indifferent? *Diabetes*, 54 Suppl 2, S114-24.

- Krupp, L. B., Larocca, N. G., Muir-Nash, J. & Steinberg, A. D. 1989. The fatigue severity scale. Application to patients with multiple sclerosis and systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arch Neurol*, 46, 1121-3.
- Kumarswamy, R., Volkmann, I. & Thum, T. 2011. Regulation and function of miRNA-21 in health and disease. *RNA Biol*, 8.
- Kuratsune, H. 2007. [Overview of chronic fatigue syndrome focusing on prevalence and diagnostic criteria]. *Nippon Rinsho*, 65, 983-90.
- Lakhan, S. E. & Kirchgessner, A. 2010. Gut inflammation in chronic fatigue syndrome. *Nutr Metab (Lond)*, 7, 79.
- Landay, A. L., Jessop, C., Lennette, E. T. & Levy, J. A. 1991. Chronic fatigue syndrome: clinical condition associated with immune activation. *Lancet*, 338, 707-12.
- Lania, A., Mantovani, G. & Spada, A. 2003. Genetics of pituitary tumors: Focus on Gprotein mutations. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood)*, 228, 1004-17.
- Larocca, L., Calafat, M., Roca, V., Franchi, A. M. & Leiros, C. P. 2007. VIP limits LPS-induced nitric oxide production through IL-10 in NOD mice macrophages. *Int Immunopharmacol*, 7, 1343-9.
- Le Gros, G., Ben-Sasson, S. Z., Seder, R., Finkelman, F. D. & Paul, W. E. 1990. Generation of interleukin 4 (IL-4)-producing cells in vivo and in vitro: IL-2 and IL-4 are required for in vitro generation of IL-4-producing cells. *J Exp Med*, 172, 921-9.

- Leceta, J., Gomariz, R. P., Martinez, C., Abad, C., Ganea, D. & Delgado, M. 2000. Receptors and transcriptional factors involved in the anti-inflammatory activity of VIP and PACAP. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 921, 92-102.
- Lee, Y., Ahn, C., Han, J., Choi, H., Kim, J., Yim, J., Lee, J., Provost, P., Radmark, O., Kim, S. & Kim, V. N. 2003. The nuclear RNase III Drosha initiates microRNA processing. *Nature*, 425, 415-9.
- Lee, Y., Jeon, K., Lee, J. T., Kim, S. & Kim, V. N. 2002. MicroRNA maturation: stepwise processing and subcellular localization. *EMBO J*, 21, 4663-70.
- Li, L., Yun, S. H., Keblesh, J., Trommer, B. L., Xiong, H., Radulovic, J. & Tourtellotte,W. G. 2007a. Egr3, a synaptic activity regulated transcription factor that is essential for learning and memory. *Mol Cell Neurosci*, 35, 76-88.
- Li, Q. J., Chau, J., Ebert, P. J., Sylvester, G., Min, H., Liu, G., Braich, R., Manoharan, M., Soutschek, J., Skare, P., Klein, L. O., Davis, M. M. & Chen, C. Z. 2007b. miR-181a is an intrinsic modulator of T cell sensitivity and selection. *Cell*, 129, 147-61.
- Li, T., Li, D., Sha, J., Sun, P. & Huang, Y. 2009. MicroRNA-21 directly targets MARCKS and promotes apoptosis resistance and invasion in prostate cancer cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 383, 280-5.
- Liang, S. C., Tan, X. Y., Luxenberg, D. P., Karim, R., Dunussi-Joannopoulos, K., Collins, M. & Fouser, L. A. 2006. Interleukin (IL)-22 and IL-17 are coexpressed by Th17 cells and cooperatively enhance expression of antimicrobial peptides. *J Exp Med*, 203, 2271-9.

- Lieberman, J. 2003. The ABCs of granule-mediated cytotoxicity: new weapons in the arsenal. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 3, 361-70.
- Light, A. R., White, A. T., Hughen, R. W. & Light, K. C. 2009. Moderate Exercise Increases Expression for Sensory, Adrenergic, and Immune Genes in Chronic Fatigue Syndrome Patients But Not in Normal Subjects. *J Pain*.
- Lim, L. P., Lau, N. C., Garrett-Engele, P., Grimson, A., Schelter, J. M., Castle, J., Bartel, D. P., Linsley, P. S. & Johnson, J. M. 2005. Microarray analysis shows that some microRNAs downregulate large numbers of target mRNAs. *Nature*, 433, 769-73.
- Lin, E. & Hsu, S. Y. 2009. A Bayesian approach to gene-gene and gene-environment interactions in chronic fatigue syndrome. *Pharmacogenomics*, 10, 35-42.
- Lin, J. X. & Leonard, W. J. 2000. The role of Stat5a and Stat5b in signaling by IL-2 family cytokines. *Oncogene*, 19, 2566-76.
- Lindberg, F. P., Gresham, H. D., Schwarz, E. & Brown, E. J. 1993. Molecular cloning of integrin-associated protein: an immunoglobulin family member with multiple membrane-spanning domains implicated in alpha v beta 3-dependent ligand binding. *J Cell Biol*, 123, 485-96.
- Linde, A., Andersson, B., Svenson, S. B., Ahrne, H., Carlsson, M., Forsberg, P., Hugo,
 H., Karstorp, A., Lenkei, R., Lindwall, A. & Et Al. 1992. Serum levels of
 lymphokines and soluble cellular receptors in primary Epstein-Barr virus
 infection and in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Infect Dis*, 165, 994-1000.

- Lingel, A., Simon, B., Izaurralde, E. & Sattler, M. 2003. Structure and nucleic-acid binding of the Drosophila Argonaute 2 PAZ domain. *Nature*, 426, 465-9.
- Liston, A., Linterman, M. & Lu, L. F. 2010a. MicroRNA in the Adaptive Immune System, in Sickness and in Health. *Journal of Clinical Immunology*, 30, 339-346.
- Liston, A., Linterman, M. & Lu, L. F. 2010b. MicroRNA in the adaptive immune system, in sickness and in health. *J Clin Immunol*, 30, 339-46.
- Liston, A., Lu, L. F., O'carroll, D., Tarakhovsky, A. & Rudensky, A. Y. 2008. Dicerdependent microRNA pathway safeguards regulatory T cell function. *J Exp Med*, 205, 1993-2004.
- Liu, Z., Yang, L., Cui, Y., Wang, X., Guo, C., Huang, Z., Kan, Q. & Liu, Y. 2009. II-21 enhances NK cell activation and cytolytic activity and induces Th17 cell differentiation in inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis*, 15, 1133-44.
- Lloyd, A., Hickie, I., Hickie, C., Dwyer, J. & Wakefield, D. 1992. Cell-mediated immunity in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome, healthy control subjects and patients with major depression. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 87, 76-9.
- Lloyd, A. R., Hickie, I., Boughton, C. R., Spencer, O. & Wakefield, D. 1990. Prevalence of chronic fatigue syndrome in an Australian population. *Med J Aust*, 153, 522-8.
- Lloyd, A. R., Wakefield, D., Boughton, C. R. & Dwyer, J. M. 1989. Immunological abnormalities in the chronic fatigue syndrome. *Med J Aust*, 151, 122-4.

- Lo, C. K., Lam, Q. L., Sun, L., Wang, S., Ko, K. H., Xu, H., Wu, C. Y., Zheng, B. J. & Lu, L. 2008. Natural killer cell degeneration exacerbates experimental arthritis in mice via enhanced interleukin-17 production. *Arthritis Rheum*, 58, 2700-11.
- Loetscher, P., Seitz, M., Clark-Lewis, I., Baggiolini, M. & Moser, B. 1996. Activation of NK cells by CC chemokines. Chemotaxis, Ca2+ mobilization, and enzyme release. *J Immunol*, 156, 322-7.
- Long, Q., Johnson, B. A., Osunkoya, A. O., Lai, Y. H., Zhou, W., Abramovitz, M., Xia, M., Bouzyk, M. B., Nam, R. K., Sugar, L., Stanimirovic, A., Williams, D. J., Leyland-Jones, B. R., Seth, A. K., Petros, J. A. & Moreno, C. S. 2011. Protein-Coding and MicroRNA Biomarkers of Recurrence of Prostate Cancer Following Radical Prostatectomy. *Am J Pathol*, 179, 46-54.
- Longphre, M., Li, D., Gallup, M., Drori, E., Ordonez, C. L., Redman, T., Wenzel, S., Bice, D. E., Fahy, J. V. & Basbaum, C. 1999. Allergen-induced IL-9 directly stimulates mucin transcription in respiratory epithelial cells. *J Clin Invest*, 104, 1375-82.
- Lorusso, L., Mikhaylova, S. V., Capelli, E., Ferrari, D., Ngonga, G. K. & Ricevuti, G. 2009. Immunological aspects of chronic fatigue syndrome. *Autoimmun Rev*, 8, 287-91.
- Lu, L. F., Boldin, M. P., Chaudhry, A., Lin, L. L., Taganov, K. D., Hanada, T., Yoshimura, A., Baltimore, D. & Rudensky, A. Y. 2010. Function of miR-146a in controlling Treg cell-mediated regulation of Th1 responses. *Cell*, 142, 914-29.
- Lu, L. F., Thai, T. H., Calado, D. P., Chaudhry, A., Kubo, M., Tanaka, K., Loeb, G. B., Lee, H., Yoshimura, A., Rajewsky, K. & Rudensky, A. Y. 2009a. Foxp3-

dependent microRNA155 confers competitive fitness to regulatory T cells by targeting SOCS1 protein. *Immunity*, 30, 80-91.

- Lu, M., Zhang, Q., Deng, M., Miao, J., Guo, Y., Gao, W. & Cui, Q. 2008. An analysis of human microRNA and disease associations. *PLoS One*, *3*, e3420.
- Lu, T. X., Munitz, A. & Rothenberg, M. E. 2009b. MicroRNA-21 is up-regulated in allergic airway inflammation and regulates IL-12p35 expression. *J Immunol*, 182, 4994-5002.
- Lubberts, E., Koenders, M. I. & Van Den Berg, W. B. 2005. The role of T-cell interleukin-17 in conducting destructive arthritis: lessons from animal models. *Arthritis Res Ther*, 7, 29-37.
- Lucey, D. R., Clerici, M. & Shearer, G. M. 1996. Type 1 and type 2 cytokine dysregulation in human infectious, neoplastic, and inflammatory diseases. *Clin Microbiol Rev*, 9, 532-62.
- Luckey, C. J., Bhattacharya, D., Goldrath, A. W., Weissman, I. L., Benoist, C. & Mathis, D. 2006. Memory T and memory B cells share a transcriptional program of self-renewal with long-term hematopoietic stem cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103, 3304-9.
- Ma, X., Becker Buscaglia, L. E., Barker, J. R. & Li, Y. 2011. MicroRNAs in NF-{kappa}B signaling. *J Mol Cell Biol*.
- Macdonald, G., Shi, L., Vande Velde, C., Lieberman, J. & Greenberg, A. H. 1999. Mitochondria-dependent and -independent regulation of Granzyme B-induced apoptosis. J Exp Med, 189, 131-44.

- Maes, M., Mihaylova, I. & Leunis, J. C. 2006. Chronic fatigue syndrome is accompanied by an IgM-related immune response directed against neopitopes formed by oxidative or nitrosative damage to lipids and proteins. *Neuro Endocrinol Lett*, 27, 615-21.
- Maher, K. J., Klimas, N. G. & Fletcher, M. A. 2005. Chronic fatigue syndrome is associated with diminished intracellular perforin. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 142, 505-11.
- Mailliard, R. B., Son, Y. I., Redlinger, R., Coates, P. T., Giermasz, A., Morel, P. A., Storkus, W. J. & Kalinski, P. 2003. Dendritic cells mediate NK cell help for Th1 and CTL responses: two-signal requirement for the induction of NK cell helper function. *J Immunol*, 171, 2366-73.
- Marcenaro, E., Carlomagno, S., Pesce, S., Chiesa, M. D., Parolini, S., Moretta, A. & Sivori, S. 2011a. NK cells and their receptors during viral infections. *Immunotherapy*, 3, 1075-86.
- Marcenaro, E., Carlomagno, S., Pesce, S., Moretta, A. & Sivori, S. 2011b. Bridging Innate NK Cell Functions with Adaptive Immunity. *Adv Exp Med Biol*, 780, 45-55.
- Marie, J. C., Letterio, J. J., Gavin, M. & Rudensky, A. Y. 2005. TGF-beta1 maintains suppressor function and Foxp3 expression in CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. J Exp Med, 201, 1061-7.
- Marie, J. C., Liggitt, D. & Rudensky, A. Y. 2006. Cellular mechanisms of fatal earlyonset autoimmunity in mice with the T cell-specific targeting of transforming growth factor-beta receptor. *Immunity*, 25, 441-54.

- Marras, F., Bozzano, F. & De Maria, A. 2011. Involvement of activating NK cell receptors and their modulation in pathogen immunity. J Biomed Biotechnol, 2011, 152430.
- Marson, A., Kretschmer, K., Frampton, G. M., Jacobsen, E. S., Polansky, J. K., Macisaac, K. D., Levine, S. S., Fraenkel, E., Von Boehmer, H. & Young, R. A. 2007. Foxp3 occupancy and regulation of key target genes during T-cell stimulation. *Nature*, 445, 931-5.
- Martin-Fontecha, A., Thomsen, L. L., Brett, S., Gerard, C., Lipp, M., Lanzavecchia, A.
 & Sallusto, F. 2004. Induced recruitment of NK cells to lymph nodes provides IFN-gamma for T(H)1 priming. *Nat Immunol*, 5, 1260-5.
- Martinez, C., Delgado, M., Gomariz, R. P. & Ganea, D. 1996. Vasoactive intestinal peptide and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide-38 inhibit IL-10 production in murine T lymphocytes. *J Immunol*, 156, 4128-36.
- Martinez, C., Delgado, M., Pozo, D., Leceta, J., Calvo, J. R., Ganea, D. & Gomariz, R.
 P. 1998. Vasoactive intestinal peptide and pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide modulate endotoxin-induced IL-6 production by murine peritoneal macrophages. *J Leukoc Biol*, 63, 591-601.
- Masuda, A., Nozoe, S. I., Matsuyama, T. & Tanaka, H. 1994. Psychobehavioral and immunological characteristics of adult people with chronic fatigue and patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *Psychosom Med*, 56, 512-8.
- Matsuoka, M. & Jeang, K. T. 2005. Human T-cell leukemia virus type I at age 25: a progress report. *Cancer Res*, 65, 4467-70.

Mayeux, R. 2004. Biomarkers: potential uses and limitations. NeuroRx, 1, 182-8.

- Mazza, C. & Malissen, B. 2007. What guides MHC-restricted TCR recognition? *Semin Immunol*, 19, 225-35.
- Mcguire, M. J., Lipsky, P. E. & Thiele, D. L. 1997. Cloning and characterization of the cDNA encoding mouse dipeptidyl peptidase I (cathepsin C). *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1351, 267-73.
- Meder, B., Keller, A., Vogel, B., Haas, J., Sedaghat-Hamedani, F., Kayvanpour, E., Just, S., Borries, A., Rudloff, J., Leidinger, P., Meese, E., Katus, H. A. & Rottbauer, W. 2010. MicroRNA signatures in total peripheral blood as novel biomarkers for acute myocardial infarction. *Basic Res Cardiol*, 106, 13-23.
- Mehrotra, P. T., Wu, D., Crim, J. A., Mostowski, H. S. & Siegel, J. P. 1993. Effects of IL-12 on the generation of cytotoxic activity in human CD8+ T lymphocytes. *Journal of immunology*, 151, 2444-52.
- Mestdagh, P., Van Vlierberghe, P., De Weer, A., Muth, D., Westermann, F., Speleman,F. & Vandesompele, J. 2009. A novel and universal method for microRNA RT-qPCR data normalization. *Genome Biol*, 10, R64.
- Metzger, K., Fremont, M., Roelant, C. & De Meirleir, K. 2008. Lower frequency of IL17F sequence variant (His161Arg) in chronic fatigue syndrome patients. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 376, 231-3.
- Min, B., Prout, M., Hu-Li, J., Zhu, J., Jankovic, D., Morgan, E. S., Urban, J. F., Jr., Dvorak, A. M., Finkelman, F. D., Legros, G. & Paul, W. E. 2004. Basophils produce IL-4 and accumulate in tissues after infection with a Th2-inducing parasite. *J Exp Med*, 200, 507-17.

- Mishima, Y., Giraldez, A. J., Takeda, Y., Fujiwara, T., Sakamoto, H., Schier, A. F. & Inoue, K. 2006. Differential regulation of germline mRNAs in soma and germ cells by zebrafish miR-430. *Curr Biol*, 16, 2135-42.
- Mitchell, P. S., Parkin, R. K., Kroh, E. M., Fritz, B. R., Wyman, S. K., Pogosova-Agadjanyan, E. L., Peterson, A., Noteboom, J., O'briant, K. C., Allen, A., Lin, D. W., Urban, N., Drescher, C. W., Knudsen, B. S., Stirewalt, D. L., Gentleman, R., Vessella, R. L., Nelson, P. S., Martin, D. B. & Tewari, M. 2008. Circulating microRNAs as stable blood-based markers for cancer detection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105, 10513-8.
- Miyamoto, S. 2011. Nuclear initiated NF-kappaB signaling: NEMO and ATM take center stage. *Cell Res*, 21, 116-30.
- Moepps, B., Frodl, R., Rodewald, H. R., Baggiolini, M. & Gierschik, P. 1997. Two murine homologues of the human chemokine receptor CXCR4 mediating stromal cell-derived factor 1alpha activation of Gi2 are differentially expressed in vivo. *Eur J Immunol*, 27, 2102-12.
- Moldofsky, H. 1995. Sleep, neuroimmune and neuroendocrine functions in fibromyalgia and chronic fatigue syndrome. *Adv Neuroimmunol*, *5*, 39-56.
- Moretta, A., Bottino, C., Vitale, M., Pende, D., Cantoni, C., Mingari, M. C., Biassoni,
 R. & Moretta, L. 2001. Activating receptors and coreceptors involved in human natural killer cell-mediated cytolysis. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 19, 197-223.
- Morrison, G., Kilanowski, F., Davidson, D. & Dorin, J. 2002. Characterization of the mouse beta defensin 1, Defb1, mutant mouse model. *Infect Immun*, 70, 3053-60.

- Moser, C., Weiner, D. J., Lysenko, E., Bals, R., Weiser, J. N. & Wilson, J. M. 2002. beta-Defensin 1 contributes to pulmonary innate immunity in mice. *Infect Immun*, 70, 3068-72.
- Mosmann, T. R. & Coffman, R. L. 1989. TH1 and TH2 cells: different patterns of lymphokine secretion lead to different functional properties. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 7, 145-73.
- Mourelatos, Z., Dostie, J., Paushkin, S., Sharma, A., Charroux, B., Abel, L., Rappsilber, J., Mann, M. & Dreyfuss, G. 2002. miRNPs: a novel class of ribonucleoproteins containing numerous microRNAs. *Genes Dev*, 16, 720-8.
- Mukaida, N. 2003. Pathophysiological roles of interleukin-8/CXCL8 in pulmonary diseases. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, 284, L566-77.
- Murphy, K. M. & Reiner, S. L. 2002. The lineage decisions of helper T cells. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 2, 933-44.
- Myers, L., Croft, M., Kwon, B. S., Mittler, R. S. & Vella, A. T. 2005. Peptide-specific CD8 T regulatory cells use IFN-gamma to elaborate TGF-beta-based suppression. *J Immunol*, 174, 7625-32.
- Nahid, M. A., Pauley, K. M., Satoh, M. & Chan, E. K. 2009. miR-146a is critical for endotoxin-induced tolerance: IMPLICATION IN INNATE IMMUNITY. J Biol Chem, 284, 34590-9.
- Nakamura, T., Schwander, S. K., Donnelly, R., Ortega, F., Togo, F., Broderick, G., Yamamoto, Y., Cherniack, N. S., Rapoport, D. & Natelson, B. H. 2010.
 Cytokines across the night in chronic fatigue syndrome with and without fibromyalgia. *Clin Vaccine Immunol*, 17, 582-7.

- Nakasa, T., Miyaki, S., Okubo, A., Hashimoto, M., Nishida, K., Ochi, M. & Asahara, H. 2008. Expression of microRNA-146 in rheumatoid arthritis synovial tissue. *Arthritis Rheum*, 58, 1284-92.
- Nancy, A. L. & Shoenfeld, Y. 2008. Chronic fatigue syndrome with autoantibodies--the result of an augmented adjuvant effect of hepatitis-B vaccine and silicone implant. *Autoimmun Rev*, 8, 52-5.
- Natelson, B. H., Lamanca, J. J., Denny, T. N., Vladutiu, A., Oleske, J., Hill, N., Bergen,
 M. T., Korn, L. & Hay, J. 1998. Immunologic parameters in chronic fatigue syndrome, major depression, and multiple sclerosis. *Am J Med*, 105, 438-49S.
- Natelson, B. H., Weaver, S. A., Tseng, C. L. & Ottenweller, J. E. 2005. Spinal fluid abnormalities in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol*, 12, 52-5.
- Naylor, S. 2003. Biomarkers: current perspectives and future prospects. *Expert Rev Mol Diagn*, 3, 525-9.
- Nevala, W. K., Vachon, C. M., Leontovich, A. A., Scott, C. G., Thompson, M. A. & Markovic, S. N. 2009. Evidence of systemic Th2-driven chronic inflammation in patients with metastatic melanoma. *Clin Cancer Res*, 15, 1931-9.
- Niederkorn, J. Y. 2008. Emerging concepts in CD8(+) T regulatory cells. Curr Opin Immunol, 20, 327-31.
- Nijs, J., Van Eupen, I., Vandecauter, J., Augustinus, E., Bleyen, G., Moorkens, G. & Meeus, M. 2009. Can pacing self-management alter physical behavior and symptom severity in chronic fatigue syndrome? A case series. J Rehabil Res Dev, 46, 985-96.

- Nishi, H., Ono, K., Iwanaga, Y., Horie, T., Nagao, K., Takemura, G., Kinoshita, M., Kuwabara, Y., Mori, R. T., Hasegawa, K., Kita, T. & Kimura, T. 2010.
 MicroRNA-15b modulates cellular ATP levels and degenerates mitochondria via Arl2 in neonatal rat cardiac myocytes. *J Biol Chem*, 285, 4920-30.
- Norris, P. J., Pappalardo, B. L., Custer, B., Spotts, G., Hecht, F. M. & Busch, M. P. 2006. Elevations in IL-10, TNF-alpha, and IFN-gamma from the earliest point of HIV Type 1 infection. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses*, 22, 757-62.
- Nowlan, M. L., Drewe, E., Bulsara, H., Esposito, N., Robins, R. A., Tighe, P. J., Powell,
 R. J. & Todd, I. 2006. Systemic cytokine levels and the effects of etanercept in
 TNF receptor-associated periodic syndrome (TRAPS) involving a C33Y
 mutation in TNFRSF1A. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*, 45, 31-7.
- Nozell, S., Laver, T., Patel, K. & Benveniste, E. N. 2006. Mechanism of IFN-betamediated inhibition of IL-8 gene expression in astroglioma cells. *J Immunol*, 177, 822-30.
- O'connell, R. M., Taganov, K. D., Boldin, M. P., Cheng, G. & Baltimore, D. 2007. MicroRNA-155 is induced during the macrophage inflammatory response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 104, 1604-9.
- O'garra, A. & Barrat, F. J. 2003. In vitro generation of IL-10-producing regulatory CD4+ T cells is induced by immunosuppressive drugs and inhibited by Th1- and Th2-inducing cytokines. *Immunol Lett*, 85, 135-9.
- Oida, T., Zhang, X., Goto, M., Hachimura, S., Totsuka, M., Kaminogawa, S. & Weiner,H. L. 2003. CD4+CD25- T cells that express latency-associated peptide on the

surface suppress CD4+CD45RBhigh-induced colitis by a TGF-beta-dependent mechanism. *J Immunol*, 170, 2516-22.

- Ojo-Amaize, E. A., Conley, E. J. & Peter, J. B. 1994. Decreased natural killer cell activity is associated with severity of chronic fatigue immune dysfunction syndrome. *Clin Infect Dis*, 18 Suppl 1, S157-9.
- Opal, S. M. & Depalo, V. A. 2000. Anti-inflammatory cytokines. Chest, 117, 1162-72.
- Ouyang, W., Kolls, J. K. & Zheng, Y. 2008. The biological functions of T helper 17 cell effector cytokines in inflammation. *Immunity*, 28, 454-67.
- Padovan, L., Segat, L. & Crovella, S. 2011. A polymorphism in PRF1 gene is associated with HIV-1 vertical transmission in Brazilian children. AIDS, 25, 535-7.
- Pan, X., Wang, Z. X. & Wang, R. 2011. MicroRNA-21: A novel therapeutic target in human cancer. *Cancer Biol Ther*, 10, 1224-32.
- Pardo, J., Aguilo, J. I., Anel, A., Martin, P., Joeckel, L., Borner, C., Wallich, R., Mullbacher, A., Froelich, C. J. & Simon, M. M. 2009. The biology of cytotoxic cell granule exocytosis pathway: granzymes have evolved to induce cell death and inflammation. *Microbes Infect*, 11, 452-9.
- Parkos, C. A., Colgan, S. P., Liang, T. W., Nusrat, A., Bacarra, A. E., Carnes, D. K. & Madara, J. L. 1996. CD47 mediates post-adhesive events required for neutrophil migration across polarized intestinal epithelia. *J Cell Biol*, 132, 437-50.
- Pasi, A., Bozzini, S., Carlo-Stella, N., Martinetti, M., Bombardieri, S., De Silvestri, A., Salvaneschi, L. & Cuccia, M. 2011. Excess of activating killer cell

immunoglobulinlike receptors and lack of HLA-Bw4 ligands: A twoedged weapon in chronic fatigue syndrome. *Mol Med Report,* 4, 535-40.

- Patarca, R., Klimas, N. G., Lugtendorf, S., Antoni, M. & Fletcher, M. A. 1994. Dysregulated expression of tumor necrosis factor in chronic fatigue syndrome: interrelations with cellular sources and patterns of soluble immune mediator expression. *Clin Infect Dis*, 18 Suppl 1, S147-53.
- Paul, W. E. & Seder, R. A. 1994. Lymphocyte responses and cytokines. *Cell*, 76, 241-51.
- Pauley, K. M. & Chan, E. K. 2008. MicroRNAs and their emerging roles in immunology. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1143, 226-39.
- Paust, H. J., Turner, J. E., Steinmetz, O. M., Peters, A., Heymann, F., Holscher, C., Wolf, G., Kurts, C., Mittrucker, H. W., Stahl, R. A. & Panzer, U. 2009. The IL-23/Th17 axis contributes to renal injury in experimental glomerulonephritis. J Am Soc Nephrol, 20, 969-79.
- Peakman, M., Deale, A., Field, R., Mahalingam, M. & Wessely, S. 1997. Clinical improvement in chronic fatigue syndrome is not associated with lymphocyte subsets of function or activation. *Clin Immunol Immunopathol*, 82, 83-91.
- Peixoto, A., Evaristo, C., Munitic, I., Monteiro, M., Charbit, A., Rocha, B. & Veiga-Fernandes, H. 2007. CD8 single-cell gene coexpression reveals three different effector types present at distinct phases of the immune response. J Exp Med, 204, 1193-205.
- Pene, J., Chevalier, S., Preisser, L., Venereau, E., Guilleux, M. H., Ghannam, S., Moles,J. P., Danger, Y., Ravon, E., Lesaux, S., Yssel, H. & Gascan, H. 2008.

Chronically inflamed human tissues are infiltrated by highly differentiated Th17 lymphocytes. *J Immunol*, 180, 7423-30.

- Petrij, F., Giles, R. H., Dauwerse, H. G., Saris, J. J., Hennekam, R. C., Masuno, M., Tommerup, N., Van Ommen, G. J., Goodman, R. H., Peters, D. J. & Et Al. 1995. Rubinstein-Taybi syndrome caused by mutations in the transcriptional coactivator CBP. *Nature*, 376, 348-51.
- Pham, C. T. & Ley, T. J. 1999. Dipeptidyl peptidase I is required for the processing and activation of granzymes A and B in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 96, 8627-32.
- Picker, L. J., Hagen, S. I., Lum, R., Reed-Inderbitzin, E. F., Daly, L. M., Sylwester, A. W., Walker, J. M., Siess, D. C., Piatak, M., Jr., Wang, C., Allison, D. B., Maino, V. C., Lifson, J. D., Kodama, T. & Axthelm, M. K. 2004. Insufficient production and tissue delivery of CD4+ memory T cells in rapidly progressive simian immunodeficiency virus infection. *J Exp Med*, 200, 1299-314.
- Pipkin, M. E. & Lieberman, J. 2007. Delivering the kiss of death: progress on understanding how perforin works. *Curr Opin Immunol*, 19, 301-8.
- Poli, A., Michel, T., Theresine, M., Andres, E., Hentges, F. & Zimmer, J. 2009. CD56bright natural killer (NK) cells: an important NK cell subset. *Immunology*, 126, 458-65.
- Pozo, D. & Delgado, M. 2004. The many faces of VIP in neuroimmunology: a cytokine rather a neuropeptide? *FASEB J*, 18, 1325-34.

- Pozo, D., Delgado, M., Martinez, M., Guerrero, J. M., Leceta, J., Gomariz, R. P. & Calvo, J. R. 2000. Immunobiology of vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP). *Immunol Today*, 21, 7-11.
- Pretzmann, C. P., Fahrenkrug, J. & Georg, B. 2008. Differentiation of PC12 cells results in enhanced VIP expression and prolonged rhythmic expression of clock genes. *J Mol Neurosci*, 36, 132-40.
- Racciatti, D., Dalessandro, M., Delle Donne, L., Falasca, K., Zingariello, P., Paganelli,
 R., Pizzigallo, E. & Vecchiet, J. 2004. Study of immune alterations in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome with different etiologies. *Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol*, 17, 57-62.
- Rao, A., Luo, C. & Hogan, P. G. 1997a. Transcription factors of the NFAT family: regulation and function. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 15, 707-47.
- Rao, N. V., Rao, G. V. & Hoidal, J. R. 1997b. Human dipeptidyl-peptidase I. Gene characterization, localization, and expression. *J Biol Chem*, 272, 10260-5.
- Rasmussen, A. K., Nielsen, H., Andersen, V., Barington, T., Bendtzen, K., Hansen, M.
 B., Nielsen, L., Pedersen, B. K. & Wiik, A. 1994. Chronic fatigue syndrome--a controlled cross sectional study. *J Rheumatol*, 21, 1527-31.
- Rawlings, J. S., Rosler, K. M. & Harrison, D. A. 2004. The JAK/STAT signaling pathway. J Cell Sci, 117, 1281-3.
- Reddy, M. M. & Grieco, M. H. 1991. Quantitative changes in T helper inducer (CD4+ CD45RA-), T suppressor inducer (CD4+ CD45RA+), T suppressor (CD8+ CD11b+), and T cytotoxic (CD8+ CD11b-) subsets in human immunodeficiency virus infection. *J Clin Lab Anal*, 5, 96-100.

- Reyburn, H. T., Mandelboim, O., Vales-Gomez, M., Davis, D. M., Pazmany, L. & Strominger, J. L. 1997. The class I MHC homologue of human cytomegalovirus inhibits attack by natural killer cells. *Nature*, 386, 514-7.
- Robbins, S. H., Bessou, G., Cornillon, A., Zucchini, N., Rupp, B., Ruzsics, Z., Sacher, T., Tomasello, E., Vivier, E., Koszinowski, U. H. & Dalod, M. 2007. Natural killer cells promote early CD8 T cell responses against cytomegalovirus. *PLoS Pathog*, 3, e123.
- Robertson, M. J., Schacterle, R. S., Mackin, G. A., Wilson, S. N., Bloomingdale, K. L., Ritz, J. & Komaroff, A. L. 2005. Lymphocyte subset differences in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome, multiple sclerosis and major depression. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 141, 326-32.
- Rodriguez, A., Vigorito, E., Clare, S., Warren, M. V., Couttet, P., Soond, D. R., Van Dongen, S., Grocock, R. J., Das, P. P., Miska, E. A., Vetrie, D., Okkenhaug, K., Enright, A. J., Dougan, G., Turner, M. & Bradley, A. 2007. Requirement of bic/microRNA-155 for normal immune function. *Science*, 316, 608-11.
- Roncarolo, M. G., Bacchetta, R., Bordignon, C., Narula, S. & Levings, M. K. 2001. Type 1 T regulatory cells. *Immunol Rev*, 182, 68-79.
- Roncarolo, M. G., Gregori, S., Battaglia, M., Bacchetta, R., Fleischhauer, K. & Levings,M. K. 2006. Interleukin-10-secreting type 1 regulatory T cells in rodents and humans. *Immunol Rev*, 212, 28-50.
- Rouas, R., Fayyad-Kazan, H., El Zein, N., Lewalle, P., Rothe, F., Simion, A., Akl, H., Mourtada, M., El Rifai, M., Burny, A., Romero, P., Martiat, P. & Badran, B.

2009. Human natural Treg microRNA signature: role of microRNA-31 and microRNA-21 in FOXP3 expression. *Eur J Immunol*, 39, 1608-18.

- Ruike, Y., Katsuma, S., Hirasawa, A. & Tsujimoto, G. 2007. Glucocorticoid-induced alternative promoter usage for a novel 5' variant of granzyme A. J Hum Genet, 52, 172-8.
- Russell, J. H. & Ley, T. J. 2002. Lymphocyte-mediated cytotoxicity. Annu Rev Immunol, 20, 323-70.
- Safford, M., Collins, S., Lutz, M. A., Allen, A., Huang, C. T., Kowalski, J., Blackford, A., Horton, M. R., Drake, C., Schwartz, R. H. & Powell, J. D. 2005. Egr-2 and Egr-3 are negative regulators of T cell activation. *Nat Immunol*, 6, 472-80.
- Saiki, T., Kawai, T., Morita, K., Ohta, M., Saito, T., Rokutan, K. & Ban, N. 2008. Identification of marker genes for differential diagnosis of chronic fatigue syndrome. *Mol Med*, 14, 599-607.
- Sakaguchi, S. 2005. Naturally arising Foxp3-expressing CD25+CD4+ regulatory T cells in immunological tolerance to self and non-self. *Nat Immunol*, 6, 345-52.
- Sakaguchi, S., Sakaguchi, N., Shimizu, J., Yamazaki, S., Sakihama, T., Itoh, M., Kuniyasu, Y., Nomura, T., Toda, M. & Takahashi, T. 2001. Immunologic tolerance maintained by CD25+ CD4+ regulatory T cells: their common role in controlling autoimmunity, tumor immunity, and transplantation tolerance. *Immunol Rev*, 182, 18-32.
- Sakaguchi, S., Yamaguchi, T., Nomura, T. & Ono, M. 2008. Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance. *Cell*, 133, 775-87.

- Salaun, B., Yamamoto, T., Badran, B., Tsunetsugu-Yokota, Y., Roux, A., Baitsch, L., Rouas, R., Fayyad-Kazan, H., Baumgaertner, P., Devevre, E., Ramesh, A., Braun, M., Speiser, D., Autran, B., Martiat, P., Appay, V. & Romero, P. 2011a.
 Differentiation associated regulation of microRNA expression in vivo in human CD8+ T cell subsets. *J Transl Med*, 9, 44.
- Salaun, B., Yamamoto, T., Badran, B., Tsunetsugu-Yokota, Y., Roux, A., Baitsch, L., Rouas, R., Fayyad-Kazan, H., Baumgartner, P., Devevre, E., Ramesh, A., Braun, M., Speiser, D., Autran, B., Martiat, P., Appay, V. & Romero, P. 2011b. Differentiation associated regulation of microRNA expression in vivo in human CD8+ T cell subsets. *J Transl Med*, 9, 44.
- Sanchez-Capelo, A. 2005. Dual role for TGF-beta1 in apoptosis. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev*, 16, 15-34.
- Satzger, I., Mattern, A., Kuettler, U., Weinspach, D., Voelker, B., Kapp, A. & Gutzmer, R. 2010. MicroRNA-15b represents an independent prognostic parameter and is correlated with tumor cell proliferation and apoptosis in malignant melanoma. *Int J Cancer*, 126, 2553-62.
- Schaefer, U., Voloshanenko, O., Willen, D. & Walczak, H. 2007. TRAIL: a multifunctional cytokine. *Front Biosci*, 12, 3813-24.
- Schindler, C., Levy, D. E. & Decker, T. 2007. JAK-STAT signaling: from interferons to cytokines. J Biol Chem, 282, 20059-63.
- Schutzer, S. E., Angel, T. E., Liu, T., Schepmoes, A. A., Clauss, T. R., Adkins, J. N.,Camp, D. G., Holland, B. K., Bergquist, J., Coyle, P. K., Smith, R. D., Fallon, B.A. & Natelson, B. H. 2011. Distinct cerebrospinal fluid proteomes differentiate

post-treatment lyme disease from chronic fatigue syndrome. *PLoS One*, 6, e17287.

- Scordamaglia, F., Balsamo, M., Scordamaglia, A., Moretta, A., Mingari, M. C., Canonica, G. W., Moretta, L. & Vitale, M. 2008. Perturbations of natural killer cell regulatory functions in respiratory allergic diseases. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, 121, 479-85.
- Scott, G. B., Meade, J. L. & Cook, G. P. 2008. Profiling killers; unravelling the pathways of human natural killer cell function. *Brief Funct Genomic Proteomic*, 7, 8-16.
- Scully, P., Mckernan, D. P., Keohane, J., Groeger, D., Shanahan, F., Dinan, T. G. & Quigley, E. M. 2010. Plasma cytokine profiles in females with irritable bowel syndrome and extra-intestinal co-morbidity. *Am J Gastroenterol*, 105, 2235-43.
- See, D. M., Cimoch, P., Chou, S., Chang, J. & Tilles, J. 1998. The in vitro immunomodulatory effects of glyconutrients on peripheral blood mononuclear cells of patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *Integr Physiol Behav Sci*, 33, 280-7.
- Sen, G. C. 2001. Viruses and interferons. Annu Rev Microbiol, 55, 255-81.
- Sha, W. C., Liou, H. C., Tuomanen, E. I. & Baltimore, D. 1995. Targeted disruption of the p50 subunit of NF-kappa B leads to multifocal defects in immune responses. *Cell*, 80, 321-30.
- Sharpe, A. H. 2009. Mechanisms of costimulation. Immunol Rev, 229, 5-11.
- Sharpe, M. C., Archard, L. C., Banatvala, J. E., Borysiewicz, L. K., Clare, A. W., David, A., Edwards, R. H., Hawton, K. E., Lambert, H. P., Lane, R. J. & Et Al.

1991. A report--chronic fatigue syndrome: guidelines for research. *J R Soc Med*, 84, 118-21.

- Sheedy, F. J., Palsson-Mcdermott, E., Hennessy, E. J., Martin, C., O'leary, J. J., Ruan, Q., Johnson, D. S., Chen, Y. & O'neill, L. A. 2010. Negative regulation of TLR4 via targeting of the proinflammatory tumor suppressor PDCD4 by the microRNA miR-21. *Nat Immunol*, 11, 141-7.
- Shen, J., Ambrosone, C. B., Dicioccio, R. A., Odunsi, K., Lele, S. B. & Zhao, H. 2008. A functional polymorphism in the miR-146a gene and age of familial breast/ovarian cancer diagnosis. *Carcinogenesis*, 29, 1963-6.
- Shevach, E. M. 2002. CD4+ CD25+ suppressor T cells: more questions than answers. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 2, 389-400.
- Shin, V. Y., Jin, H., Ng, E. K., Cheng, A. S., Chong, W. W., Wong, C. Y., Leung, W. K., Sung, J. J. & Chu, K. M. 2011. NF-kappaB targets miR-16 and miR-21 in gastric cancer: involvement of prostaglandin E receptors. *Carcinogenesis*, 32, 240-5.
- Shioda, S., Legradi, G., Leung, W. C., Nakajo, S., Nakaya, K. & Arimura, A. 1994. Localization of pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide and its messenger ribonucleic acid in the rat testis by light and electron microscopic immunocytochemistry and in situ hybridization. *Endocrinology*, 135, 818-25.
- Singh, R., Aggarwal, A. & Misra, R. 2007. Th1/Th17 cytokine profiles in patients with reactive arthritis/undifferentiated spondyloarthropathy. *J Rheumatol*, 34, 2285-90.

- Skowera, A., Cleare, A., Blair, D., Bevis, L., Wessely, S. C. & Peakman, M. 2004. High levels of type 2 cytokine-producing cells in chronic fatigue syndrome. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 135, 294-302.
- Sohen, S., Rothstein, D. M., Tallman, T., Gaudette, D., Schlossman, S. F. & Morimoto,
 C. 1990. The functional heterogeneity of CD8+ cells defined by anti-CD45RA (2H4) and anti-CD29 (4B4) antibodies. *Cell Immunol*, 128, 314-28.
- Sonkoly, E. & Pivarcsi, A. 2009. Advances in microRNAs: implications for immunity and inflammatory diseases. *J Cell Mol Med*, 13, 24-38.
- Sorensen, B., Jones, J. F., Vernon, S. D. & Rajeevan, M. S. 2009. Transcriptional control of complement activation in an exercise model of chronic fatigue syndrome. *Mol Med*, 15, 34-42.
- Sparkman, L. & Boggaram, V. 2004. Nitric oxide increases IL-8 gene transcription and mRNA stability to enhance IL-8 gene expression in lung epithelial cells. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, 287, L764-73.
- Staines, D. R. 2004. Is chronic fatigue syndrome an autoimmune disorder of endogenous neuropeptides, exogenous infection and molecular mimicry? *Med Hypotheses*, 62, 646-52.
- Stevens, C. A. & Bhakta, M. G. 1995. Cardiac abnormalities in the Rubinstein-Taybi syndrome. *Am J Med Genet*, 59, 346-8.
- Stewart, C. C., Cookfair, D. L., Hovey, K. M., Wende, K. E., Bell, D. S. & Warner, C.
 L. 2003. Predictive immunophenotypes: disease-related profile in chronic fatigue syndrome. *Cytometry B Clin Cytom*, 53, 26-33.

- Straus, S. E., Tosato, G., Armstrong, G., Lawley, T., Preble, O. T., Henle, W., Davey,
 R., Pearson, G., Epstein, J., Brus, I. & Et Al. 1985. Persisting illness and fatigue in adults with evidence of Epstein-Barr virus infection. *Ann Intern Med*, 102, 7-16.
- Subramanian, S. & Steer, C. J. 2010. MicroRNAs as gatekeepers of apoptosis. *J Cell Physiol*, 223, 289-98.
- Suchard, M. S., Mayne, E., Green, V. A., Shalekoff, S., Donninger, S. L., Stevens, W. S., Gray, C. M. & Tiemessen, C. T. 2010. FOXP3 expression is upregulated in CD4T cells in progressive HIV-1 infection and is a marker of disease severity. *PLoS One*, 5, e11762.
- Sun, L., Finnegan, C. M., Kish-Catalone, T., Blumenthal, R., Garzino-Demo, P., La Terra Maggiore, G. M., Berrone, S., Kleinman, C., Wu, Z., Abdelwahab, S., Lu, W. & Garzino-Demo, A. 2005. Human beta-defensins suppress human immunodeficiency virus infection: potential role in mucosal protection. *J Virol*, 79, 14318-29.
- Sun, W., Hong, J., Zang, Y. C., Liu, X. & Zhang, J. Z. 2006. Altered expression of vasoactive intestinal peptide receptors in T lymphocytes and aberrant Th1 immunity in multiple sclerosis. *Int Immunol*, 18, 1691-700.
- Sun, W., Julie Li, Y. S., Huang, H. D., Shyy, J. Y. & Chien, S. 2010. microRNA: a master regulator of cellular processes for bioengineering systems. *Annu Rev Biomed Eng*, 12, 1-27.

- Sundstedt, A., O'neill, E. J., Nicolson, K. S. & Wraith, D. C. 2003. Role for IL-10 in suppression mediated by peptide-induced regulatory T cells in vivo. *J Immunol*, 170, 1240-8.
- Sutton, V. R., Wowk, M. E., Cancilla, M. & Trapani, J. A. 2003. Caspase activation by granzyme B is indirect, and caspase autoprocessing requires the release of proapoptotic mitochondrial factors. *Immunity*, 18, 319-29.
- Swain, S. L., Weinberg, A. D., English, M. & Huston, G. 1990. IL-4 directs the development of Th2-like helper effectors. *J Immunol*, 145, 3796-806.
- Swanink, C. M., Vercoulen, J. H., Galama, J. M., Roos, M. T., Meyaard, L., Van Der Ven-Jongekrijg, J., De Nijs, R., Bleijenberg, G., Fennis, J. F., Miedema, F. & Van Der Meer, J. W. 1996. Lymphocyte subsets, apoptosis, and cytokines in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *J Infect Dis*, 173, 460-3.
- Szkaradkiewicz, A., Karpinski, T. M., Drews, M., Borejsza-Wysocki, M., Majewski, P. & Andrzejewska, E. 2010. Natural killer cell cytotoxicity and immunosuppressive cytokines (IL-10, TGF-beta1) in patients with gastric cancer. *J Biomed Biotechnol*, 2010, 901564.
- Taganov, K. D., Boldin, M. P., Chang, K. J. & Baltimore, D. 2006. NF-kappaBdependent induction of microRNA miR-146, an inhibitor targeted to signaling proteins of innate immune responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103, 12481-6.
- Takagi, T., Naito, Y., Mizushima, K., Hirata, I., Yagi, N., Tomatsuri, N., Ando, T.,Oyamada, Y., Isozaki, Y., Hongo, H., Uchiyama, K., Handa, O., Kokura, S.,Ichikawa, H. & Yoshikawa, T. 2010. Increased expression of microRNA in the
inflamed colonic mucosa of patients with active ulcerative colitis. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol*, 25 Suppl 1, S129-33.

- Tan, G. S., Garchow, B. G., Liu, X., Metzler, D. & Kiriakidou, M. 2011. Clarifying mammalian RISC assembly in vitro. *BMC Mol Biol*, 12, 19.
- Tang, Q. & Bluestone, J. A. 2006. Regulatory T-cell physiology and application to treat autoimmunity. *Immunol Rev*, 212, 217-37.
- Ter Wolbeek, M., Van Doornen, L. J., Kavelaars, A., Van De Putte, E. M., Schedlowski, M. & Heijnen, C. J. 2007. Longitudinal analysis of pro- and antiinflammatory cytokine production in severely fatigued adolescents. *Brain, behavior, and immunity*, 21, 1063-74.
- Thai, T. H., Calado, D. P., Casola, S., Ansel, K. M., Xiao, C., Xue, Y., Murphy, A., Frendewey, D., Valenzuela, D., Kutok, J. L., Schmidt-Supprian, M., Rajewsky, N., Yancopoulos, G., Rao, A. & Rajewsky, K. 2007. Regulation of the germinal center response by microRNA-155. *Science*, 316, 604-8.
- Thornton, A. M., Donovan, E. E., Piccirillo, C. A. & Shevach, E. M. 2004. Cutting edge: IL-2 is critically required for the in vitro activation of CD4+CD25+ T cell suppressor function. *J Immunol*, 172, 6519-23.
- Ticchioni, M., Deckert, M., Mary, F., Bernard, G., Brown, E. J. & Bernard, A. 1997. Integrin-associated protein (CD47) is a comitogenic molecule on CD3-activated human T cells. *J Immunol*, 158, 677-84.
- Tili, E., Michaille, J. J., Cimino, A., Costinean, S., Dumitru, C. D., Adair, B., Fabbri,M., Alder, H., Liu, C. G., Calin, G. A. & Croce, C. M. 2007. Modulation ofmiR-155 and miR-125b levels following lipopolysaccharide/TNF-alpha

stimulation and their possible roles in regulating the response to endotoxin shock. *J Immunol*, 179, 5082-9.

- Tirelli, U., Marotta, G., Improta, S. & Pinto, A. 1994. Immunological abnormalities in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. *Scand J Immunol*, 40, 601-8.
- Trzonkowski, P., Szmit, E., Mysliwska, J. & Mysliwski, A. 2006. CD4+CD25+ T regulatory cells inhibit cytotoxic activity of CTL and NK cells in humans-impact of immunosenescence. *Clin Immunol*, 119, 307-16.
- Turnbull, I. R. & Colonna, M. 2007. Activating and inhibitory functions of DAP12. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 7, 155-61.
- Urban, J. F., Jr., Noben-Trauth, N., Donaldson, D. D., Madden, K. B., Morris, S. C., Collins, M. & Finkelman, F. D. 1998. IL-13, IL-4Ralpha, and Stat6 are required for the expulsion of the gastrointestinal nematode parasite Nippostrongylus brasiliensis. *Immunity*, 8, 255-64.
- Van Deuren, M., Van Der Ven-Jongekrijg, J., Bartelink, A. K., Van Dalen, R., Sauerwein, R. W. & Van Der Meer, J. W. 1995. Correlation between proinflammatory cytokines and antiinflammatory mediators and the severity of disease in meningococcal infections. *J Infect Dis*, 172, 433-9.
- Vaudry, D., Gonzalez, B. J., Basille, M., Yon, L., Fournier, A. & Vaudry, H. 2000. Pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide and its receptors: from structure to functions. *Pharmacol Rev*, 52, 269-324.
- Visser, J., Blauw, B., Hinloopen, B., Brommer, E., De Kloet, E. R., Kluft, C. & Nagelkerken, L. 1998. CD4 T lymphocytes from patients with chronic fatigue

syndrome have decreased interferon-gamma production and increased sensitivity to dexamethasone. *J Infect Dis*, 177, 451-4.

- Vitale, M., Della Chiesa, M., Carlomagno, S., Romagnani, C., Thiel, A., Moretta, L. & Moretta, A. 2004. The small subset of CD56brightCD16- natural killer cells is selectively responsible for both cell proliferation and interferon-gamma production upon interaction with dendritic cells. *European journal of immunology*, 34, 1715-22.
- Vivier, E., Nunes, J. A. & Vely, F. 2004. Natural killer cell signaling pathways. *Science*, 306, 1517-9.
- Vojdani, A., Mordechai, E. & Brautbar, N. 1997. Abnormal apoptosis and cell cycle progression in humans exposed to methyl tertiary-butyl ether and benzene contaminating water. *Hum Exp Toxicol*, 16, 485-94.
- Voskoboinik, I., Smyth, M. J. & Trapani, J. A. 2006. Perforin-mediated target-cell death and immune homeostasis. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 6, 940-52.
- Voskoboinik, I. & Trapani, J. A. 2006. Addressing the mysteries of perforin function. *Immunol Cell Biol*, 84, 66-71.
- Waclavicek, M., Majdic, O., Stulnig, T., Berger, M., Baumruker, T., Knapp, W. & Pickl, W. F. 1997. T cell stimulation via CD47: agonistic and antagonistic effects of CD47 monoclonal antibody 1/1A4. *J Immunol*, 159, 5345-54.
- Wallman, K. E., Morton, A. R., Goodman, C. & Grove, R. 2005. Reliability of physiological, psychological, and cognitive variables in chronic fatigue syndrome. *Res Sports Med*, 13, 231-41.

- Wang, H. Y., Jiang, X., Gozes, I., Fridkin, M., Brenneman, D. E. & Ganea, D. 1999. Vasoactive intestinal peptide inhibits cytokine production in T lymphocytes through cAMP-dependent and cAMP-independent mechanisms. *Regul Pept*, 84, 55-67.
- Wang, W. H., Jiang, C. L., Yan, W., Zhang, Y. H., Yang, J. T., Zhang, C., Yan, B., Zhang, W., Han, W., Wang, J. Z. & Zhang, Y. Q. 2009. FOXP3 expression and clinical characteristics of hepatocellular carcinoma. *World J Gastroenterol*, 16, 5502-9.
- Wasowska, B. A. Cross-talk between innate and adaptive immune responses in infection, transplant and autoimmune models. *Curr Opin Organ Transplant*, 16, 1-6.
- Weaver, C. T., Hatton, R. D., Mangan, P. R. & Harrington, L. E. 2007. IL-17 family cytokines and the expanding diversity of effector T cell lineages. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 25, 821-52.
- Wehkamp, J., Salzman, N. H., Porter, E., Nuding, S., Weichenthal, M., Petras, R. E., Shen, B., Schaeffeler, E., Schwab, M., Linzmeier, R., Feathers, R. W., Chu, H., Lima, H., Jr., Fellermann, K., Ganz, T., Stange, E. F. & Bevins, C. L. 2005.
 Reduced Paneth cell alpha-defensins in ileal Crohn's disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 18129-34.
- Weigel, M. T. & Dowsett, M. 2011. Current and emerging biomarkers in breast cancer: prognosis and prediction. *Endocr Relat Cancer*, 17, R245-62.
- Weiner, H. L. 2001. Oral tolerance: immune mechanisms and the generation of Th3type TGF-beta-secreting regulatory cells. *Microbes Infect*, 3, 947-54.

- Wessely, S. & Powell, R. 1989. Fatigue syndromes: a comparison of chronic "postviral" fatigue with neuromuscular and affective disorders. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry, 52, 940-8.
- Whistler, T., Fletcher, M. A., Lonergan, W., Zeng, X. R., Lin, J. M., Laperriere, A., Vernon, S. D. & Klimas, N. G. 2009. Impaired immune function in Gulf War Illness. *BMC Med Genomics*, 2, 12.
- White, L., Krishnan, S., Strbo, N., Liu, H., Kolber, M. A., Lichtenheld, M. G., Pahwa,
 R. N. & Pahwa, S. 2007. Differential effects of IL-21 and IL-15 on perforin expression, lysosomal degranulation, and proliferation in CD8 T cells of patients with human immunodeficiency virus-1 (HIV). *Blood*, 109, 3873-80.
- Williams, M. A., Tyznik, A. J. & Bevan, M. J. 2006. Interleukin-2 signals during priming are required for secondary expansion of CD8+ memory T cells. *Nature*, 441, 890-3.
- Wu, H., Neilson, J. R., Kumar, P., Manocha, M., Shankar, P., Sharp, P. A. & Manjunath, N. 2007a. miRNA Profiling of Nai⁻ve, Effector and Memory CD8 T
- Cells. PLoS One, 2, e1020.
- Wu, H., Neilson, J. R., Kumar, P., Manocha, M., Shankar, P., Sharp, P. A. & Manjunath, N. 2007b. miRNA profiling of naive, effector and memory CD8 T cells. *PLoS One*, 2, e1020.
- Wu, L., Fan, J. & Belasco, J. G. 2006a. MicroRNAs direct rapid deadenylation of mRNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 103, 4034-9.
- Wu, Y., Borde, M., Heissmeyer, V., Feuerer, M., Lapan, A. D., Stroud, J. C., Bates, D.L., Guo, L., Han, A., Ziegler, S. F., Mathis, D., Benoist, C., Chen, L. & Rao, A.

2006b. FOXP3 controls regulatory T cell function through cooperation with NFAT. *Cell*, 126, 375-87.

- Wynendaele, J., Bohnke, A., Leucci, E., Nielsen, S. J., Lambertz, I., Hammer, S., Sbrzesny, N., Kubitza, D., Wolf, A., Gradhand, E., Balschun, K., Braicu, I., Sehouli, J., Darb-Esfahani, S., Denkert, C., Thomssen, C., Hauptmann, S., Lund, A., Marine, J. C. & Bartel, F. 2010. An illegitimate microRNA target site within the 3' UTR of MDM4 affects ovarian cancer progression and chemosensitivity. *Cancer Res*, 70, 9641-9.
- Wynn, T. A. 2003. IL-13 effector functions. Annu Rev Immunol, 21, 425-56.
- Xia, H., Qi, Y., Ng, S. S., Chen, X., Chen, S., Fang, M., Li, D., Zhao, Y., Ge, R., Li, G., Chen, Y., He, M. L., Kung, H. F., Lai, L. & Lin, M. C. 2009. MicroRNA-15b regulates cell cycle progression by targeting cyclins in glioma cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 380, 205-10.
- Xie, K. 2001. Interleukin-8 and human cancer biology. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev*, 12, 375-91.
- Xu, Y., Zhu, K. J., Zhu, N., Jiang, D. H., Chen, X. Z. & Cheng, H. 2009. Expression of Foxp3+CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells and Th1/Th2, Tc1/Tc2 profiles in the peripheral blood of patients with condyloma acuminatum. *Clin Exp Dermatol*, 34, 229-35.
- Xystrakis, E., Dejean, A. S., Bernard, I., Druet, P., Liblau, R., Gonzalez-Dunia, D. & Saoudi, A. 2004. Identification of a novel natural regulatory CD8 T-cell subset and analysis of its mechanism of regulation. *Blood*, 104, 3294-301.

- Yamane, H., Zhu, J. & Paul, W. E. 2005. Independent roles for IL-2 and GATA-3 in stimulating naive CD4+ T cells to generate a Th2-inducing cytokine environment. J Exp Med, 202, 793-804.
- Yamazaki, S., Muta, T. & Takeshige, K. 2001. A novel IkappaB protein, IkappaB-zeta, induced by proinflammatory stimuli, negatively regulates nuclear factor-kappaB in the nuclei. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 27657-62.
- Yang, D., Chertov, O., Bykovskaia, S. N., Chen, Q., Buffo, M. J., Shogan, J., Anderson,
 M., Schroder, J. M., Wang, J. M., Howard, O. M. & Oppenheim, J. J. 1999.
 Beta-defensins: linking innate and adaptive immunity through dendritic and T cell CCR6. *Science*, 286, 525-8.
- Yang, L., Cohn, L., Zhang, D. H., Homer, R., Ray, A. & Ray, P. 1998. Essential role of nuclear factor kappaB in the induction of eosinophilia in allergic airway inflammation. *J Exp Med*, 188, 1739-50.
- Yoon, S. O., Chun, S. M., Han, E. H., Choi, J., Jang, S. J., Koh, S. A., Hwang, S. & Yu,
 E. 2011. Deregulated expression of microRNA-221 with the potential for prognostic biomarkers in surgically resected hepatocellular carcinoma. *Hum Pathol.*
- Yu, D., Tan, A. H., Hu, X., Athanasopoulos, V., Simpson, N., Silva, D. G., Hutloff, A., Giles, K. M., Leedman, P. J., Lam, K. P., Goodnow, C. C. & Vinuesa, C. G. 2007. Roquin represses autoimmunity by limiting inducible T-cell co-stimulator messenger RNA. *Nature*, 450, 299-303.
- Yu, D. C., Li, Q. G., Ding, X. W. & Ding, Y. T. 2011. Circulating MicroRNAs: Potential Biomarkers for Cancer. *Int J Mol Sci*, 12, 2055-63.

- Yu, E. Z., Li, Y. Y., Liu, X. H., Kagan, E. & Mccarron, R. M. 2004. Antiapoptotic action of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha in human endothelial cells. *Lab Invest*, 84, 553-61.
- Yun, W. J., Lee, D. W., Chang, S. E., Yoon, G. S., Huh, J. R., Won, C. H., Lee, M. W., Kim, S. E., Kim, B. J., Moon, K. C. & Choi, J. H. 2010. Role of CD4CD25FOXP3 Regulatory T Cells in Psoriasis. *Ann Dermatol*, 22, 397-403.
- Zhang, X. R., Zhang, L. Y., Devadas, S., Li, L., Keegan, A. D. & Shi, Y. F. 2003. Reciprocal expression of TRAIL and CD95L in Th1 and Th2 cells: role of apoptosis in T helper subset differentiation. *Cell Death Differ*, 10, 203-10.
- Zhang, Y., Li, M., Wang, H., Fisher, W. E., Lin, P. H., Yao, Q. & Chen, C. 2009. Profiling of 95 microRNAs in pancreatic cancer cell lines and surgical specimens by real-time PCR analysis. *World journal of surgery*, 33, 698-709.
- Zhao, T., Zhang, H., Guo, Y. & Fan, Z. 2007. Granzyme K directly processes bid to release cytochrome c and endonuclease G leading to mitochondria-dependent cell death. *J Biol Chem*, 282, 12104-11.
- Zheng, Y., Josefowicz, S. Z., Kas, A., Chu, T. T., Gavin, M. A. & Rudensky, A. Y. 2007. Genome-wide analysis of Foxp3 target genes in developing and mature regulatory T cells. *Nature*, 445, 936-40.
- Zhou, Y., Ferguson, J., Chang, J. T. & Kluger, Y. 2007. Inter- and intra-combinatorial regulation by transcription factors and microRNAs. *BMC Genomics*, 8, 396.
- Zhu, J., Guo, L., Min, B., Watson, C. J., Hu-Li, J., Young, H. A., Tsichlis, P. N. & Paul,W. E. 2002. Growth factor independent-1 induced by IL-4 regulates Th2 cell proliferation. *Immunity*, 16, 733-44.

- Zhu, J. & Paul, W. E. 2008. CD4 T cells: fates, functions, and faults. *Blood*, 112, 1557-69.
- Zhu, J., Yamane, H., Cote-Sierra, J., Guo, L. & Paul, W. E. 2006. GATA-3 promotes Th2 responses through three different mechanisms: induction of Th2 cytokine production, selective growth of Th2 cells and inhibition of Th1 cell-specific factors. *Cell Res*, 16, 3-10.
- Zhu, X. M., Han, T., Wang, X. H., Li, Y. H., Yang, H. G., Luo, Y. N., Yin, G. W. & Yao, Y. Q. 2010. Overexpression of miR-152 leads to reduced expression of human leukocyte antigen-G and increased natural killer cell mediated cytolysis in JEG-3 cells. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*, 202, 592 e1-7.
- Ziegler, S. F. & Buckner, J. H. 2009. FOXP3 and the regulation of Treg/Th17 differentiation. *Microbes Infect*, 11, 594-8.
- Zou, Y. R., Kottmann, A. H., Kuroda, M., Taniuchi, I. & Littman, D. R. 1998. Function of the chemokine receptor CXCR4 in haematopoiesis and in cerebellar development. *Nature*, 393, 595-9.

8. Appendix

	Chuonia Estigu	o Cunduama	Austiannaina	adapted from	the Cont	no for Discoso
Α.	Спгопіс гацяц	e Svnarome	Ouestionnaire	adabted from	ппе сепь	re for Disease
			<i>L</i>			

Prevention and Control. (Fukkudah et al. 1994)

Participant Name: _____

Contact Details

Phone Number: _____

Email Address: _____

- 1. Age _____ years
- 2. Weight____kg/lb
- 3. Height ____ cm
- 4. Sex _____

Please circle the appropriate answer.

- 5. Have you felt generally "unwell" for more than 6 months?
 - a. Yes
 - b. No
- 6. Do you have severe fatigue of that has persisted for 6 months or longer?
 - a. Yes
 - b. No.

- 7. Can you still do most or all of the physical and mental activities that you did before you began feeling unwell?
 - a. Yes
 - b. No
- 8. Has your illness had a major impact on work, social, and/or educational activities, to the extent that you have had to make adjustments in your lifestyle in an effort to avoid relapsing or becoming more ill?
 - a. Yes
 - b. No
- 9. Have you had at least four (4) of the following eight (8) symptoms for 6 months or longer? Circle which 4.
- Weakness and exhaustion, lasting more than 24 hours, following mental or physical activity
- Unrefreshing sleep
- Substantial impairment of short-term memory or concentration
- Muscle pain
- Pain in the joints, without swelling or redness
- Headaches of a new type, pattern or severity
- Tender armpit and/or neck lymph nodes
- Sore throat

- 10. Did your feelings of unwellness begin suddenly, within a period of hours or a couple of days?
 - a. Yes
 - b. No
- 11. Have you ever been diagnosed with one or more of the following conditions?Please circle which ones.
- Fibromyalgia
- Multiple chemical sensitivity or environmental illness
- Irritable bowel syndrome
- Orthostatic intolerance in any form, including fainting, vasovagal syncope, neurally mediated hypotension or postural orthostatic tachycardia syndrome
- Chiari 1 malformation
- Depression
- Anxiety disorder
- Autoimmune disorder
- Anaemia

12. In the next section please rate your symptoms on a 100 point scale, with 0= no pain or problem and 100= severe pain. Please rate these symptoms during your periods before the onset of illness, 6 month period of illness, your worst period during those six months or more and also rate the symptoms for how you are experiencing them today.

	Symptoms	Pre-	6 or more	Rating	during	Rating
		date	months	the	worst	today
		illness		period		
a.	Fatigue					
b.	Post-exertional					
	malaise lasting more					
	than 24 hours					
c.	Sore throat					
1	Tender neck or					
a.	axillary lymph nodes					
e.	Muscle pain					
f.	Multiple joint pain					
	without swelling or					
	redness					
g.	Headaches of a new					
	type, pattern or					
	severity					
h.	Unrefreshing sleep					
i.	Impairments in short					
	term memory or					
	concentration					

- 13. Circle which of the following type(s) of cognitive difficulties you experience
 - a. Slowness of thought
 - b. Absent-mindedness
 - c. Confusion/disorientation
 - d. Difficulty reasoning things out
 - e. Forgetting what you are trying to say

- f. Difficulty finding the right word
- g. Difficulty following things
- h. Difficulty understanding
- i. Slow to react
- j. Poor hand to eye coordination
- k. New trouble with math
- 1. Concern with driving
- m. Other:_____

14. Circle which one(s) of the following mood difficulties you experience

- a. Anxiety/tension
- b. Easily irritated
- c. Depression
- d. Mood swings
- e. Other: _____
- 15. Do you smoke or have you smoked in the past two years?
 - a. Yes
 - b. No

16. Please	specify	the	medications	you	are	currently	taking.